The role of redox-dependent CD4 isomerization and membrane re-distribution in HIV-1 infection



Naazneen Moolla

A thesis submitted to the Faculty of Health Sciences, University of the Witwatersrand in fulfilment of the requirement for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

Johannesburg, 2016

Declaration

I, Naazneen Moolla, declare that this thesis is my own work. It is being submitted for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy at the University of the Witwatersrand, Johannesburg. It has not been submitted before for any degree or examination at this or any other institution.

.....

(30 October 2016)

Publications

The results of this study have been published in the following journal articles:

1. **Cebula, M., N. Moolla, A. Capovilla and E. S. Arner** (2013). "The rare TXNRD1_v3 ("v3") splice variant of human thioredoxin reductase 1 protein is targeted to membrane rafts by N-acylation and induces filopodia independently of its redox active site integrity." <u>J Biol Chem</u> **288**(14): 10002-10011. (Chapter 2).

2. **Moolla N, Killick M, Papathanasopoulos M, Capovilla A** (2016). "Thioredoxin (Trx1) regulates CD4 membrane domain localization and is required for efficient CD4-dependent HIV-1 entry. "<u>Biochimica et Biophysica Acta</u>. May 24;1860(9):1854-63. PubMed PMID: 27233453. Epub 2016/05/29. (Chapter 3).

Abstract

CD4, a key molecule of the immune system, is expressed on the surface of certain T lymphocytes (T cells) and participates in MHC class II driven lymphocyte activation. It is also the essential primary receptor for Human Immunodeficiency Virus (HIV) cell entry. Reactive oxygen species (ROS) and other redox-active molecules are important components of the immunological response. They initiate cytocidal responses of the pathogen defence scheme, and redox-activated signalling events ensure appropriate induction of adaptive immunological responses. A redox imbalance can result in failure of essential regulatory mechanisms and the development of pathological immune conditions. An increasing amount of evidence suggests that redox active enzymes such as thioredoxin (Trx) are implicated in CD4 immunological function and in HIV entry at the cell surface, and the dynamic localization of CD4 in specific plasma membrane microdomains, like detergent resistant membrane microdomains (DRM) or lipid rafts, has been shown to play a key role in these regards. However, the biological utility of both the microdomain distribution and the disulphide reduction of CD4, together with the interplay between these processes and the role of cellular oxidoreductases therein remain poorly understood. In this study, we investigated a cell surface-based Trx redox system, and asked whether a relationship exists between these two fundamental aspects of CD4 function by analysing how manipulating cell surface redox conditions affects CD4 membrane domain localization and HIV entry into host CD4-positive (CD4⁺) cells.

Our investigation of the role of a cell surface redox system in regulating CD4 function was prefaced by research into the membrane association of a variant of Thioredoxin reductase 1 (TrxR1), the enzyme responsible for reducing (and thereby recharging) the active site cysteines of Trx. These studies, carried out in the laboratory of Prof. E Arner (Medical Biochemistry and Biophysics, Karolinska Institutet), were the first to show that a TrxR1 variant called TXNRD1_v3 (henceforth v3) is targeted to DRM domains via N-terminal acylation. Although the role(s) of v3 in this context remains poorly understood, the evidence suggesting that TrxR can associate with the plasma membrane under certain circumstances alludes to the importance of redox capacity at the cell surface, which increasingly suggests it is essential for the function of CD4.

To this end, using a transgenic cell line that has been extensively used to model HIV entry and various HIV pseudoviruses, we then analysed the effects of manipulating cell surface redox conditions on CD4 membrane domain distribution and HIV entry. Our results showed that under normal cell growth conditions, the majority of CD4 is associated with detergent soluble regions of the plasma membrane (non-raft regions). Intriguingly, we found that the inhibition of cellular oxidoreductases, and specifically Trx1, results in a redistribution of CD4 into DRMs. CD4 DRM redistribution appears to be targeted, as other cell surface molecules (such as the HIV co-receptor, CCR5) remain unaffected. Furthermore, the redistribution of CD4 to the DRM's correlates with reduced CD4-dependent HIV infection.

Overall, these findings provide evidence for the presence of cell surface-acting redox systems and demonstrate how redox exchanges influence CD4 localization and function. In the context of HIV, our data support previous findings that the thioredoxin system plays an important role in regulating viral entry, which may be related to uncoupled trafficking of CD4 and the HIV co-receptor. Trx-mediated regulation of CD4 membrane domain trafficking may represent a redox switch for functional CD4 clustering during T cell activation.

Acknowledgements

I would like to acknowledge and extend my heartfelt appreciation to the following individuals and institutions:

To my supervisor, Dr. Alexio Capovilla, for your continuous support of my research, patience, motivation, and immense knowledge, I express my sincere gratitude. I thank you for your guidance inside and outside of the lab. You have been invaluable to my research and writing of this thesis. Your unfailing commitment to the highest standards is deeply ingrained in me and I will always cherish your mentorship as I keep "the wheels of science turning".

To Professor Elias Arner and Dr. Marcus Cebula who provided me an opportunity to collaborate on their research project, I express my sincere gratitude.

To Professor Janusz Paweska at the Centre for Emerging and Zoonotic Diseases, National Institute for Communicable Diseases (NICD), for use of your laboratory and research facilities, I thank you.

To the staff and students at the Tiemessen laboratory and the Morris laboratory at the Centre for HIV and STIs, NICD, for access and use of their equipment I am especially grateful. Special thanks to Dr Sharon Shalekoff for assistance with flow cytometry.

To Ms. Pamela Sharpe and the staff at the Life Sciences Imaging Centre, University of the Witwatersrand Medical School for accommodating me with the availability of the confocal microscope.

To my fellow lab-mates: Dr Nichole Cerutti, who as a good friend, was always willing to help and give her best suggestions and assisted with the ribbon diagrams of CD4 and gp120 presented here. It would have been a lonely lab without you. To Dr Mark Killick, for preparing the pseudoviruses used in this study and for your support and encouragement. To Mrs Michelle Grant and Dr Irene Ketseoglou who have been supportive of all my endeavours. I also thank my dear friends, Mrs Antoinette Grobbelaar, Ms Chantel le Roux, Ms. Nadia Storm, Dr Jacqueline Weyer and Mrs Patricia Leman at the NICD for their continuous words of encouragement and Mrs Emma Ford for all your messages of support.

To the rest of the members of the HIV pathogenesis Laboratory and staff and students in the Department of Molecular Medicine and Haematology who I have been honoured enough to have worked with.

Last but not least, I would like to thank my family: my parents, my sister and the rest of my family for supporting me throughout this journey.

This work was generously supported by the University of the Witwatersrand Research Council, the Polio Myelitis Research Foundation of South Africa, the National Research Foundation and the South African Medical Research Council. This work was also supported in part by the Swedish Research Council (Medicine), the Swedish Cancer Society, The Wallenberg Foundations and Karolinska Institutet.

> "Guidance is not attained except with knowledge & correct direction is not attained except with patience" ~ Ibn Taymiyyah

Table of Contents

Declaration	ii
Publications	iii
Abstract	iv
Acknowledgements	vi
List of Figures	x
List of Abbreviations:	xi
Chapter 1:	1
Introduction	1
1.1 CD4	1
1.1.1 CD4 function in antigen presentation	1
1.1.2 CD4 structure	2
1.1.2.1 The extracellular domains	4
1.1.2.2 The transmembrane and cytoplasmic domains	5
1.1.3 CD4 oligomerization	6
1.1.4 CD4 plasma membrane compartmentalization	7
1.1.4.1 Plasma membrane structure and lipid rafts	8
1.1.4.2 CD4-Lipid Raft association	10
1.2 CD4 redox biology	12
1.2.1 Disulphide bonds and protein function	12
1.2.2 CD4 redox regulation	13
1.2.3 Cellular antioxidant systems	14
1.2.4 Oxidoreductases	15
1.2.4.1 The Thioredoxin (Trx) system	16
1.2.5 Redox regulation at the cell surface and in the extracellular microenvironment	
1.3 The CD4-HIV-redox biology paradigm	21
1.3.1 HIV entry	21
1.3.1.1 Gp120 interaction with CD4	21
1.3.1.2 HIV-host cell membrane fusion	23
1.3.2 The redox biology of HIV-1 entry	24
1.3.3 CD4 oligomerization and compartmentalization: role in HIV infection	25

1.3.4 CD4, gp120 and cellular oxidoreductases26
1.4 Thesis outline and main objectives27
Chapter 2:
The Rare TXNRD1_v3 ("v3") Splice Variant of Human Thioredoxin Reductase 1 Protein Is Targeted to Membrane Rafts by N-Acylation and Induces Filopodia Independently of Its Redox Active Site
Integrity
Chapter 3:
Thioredoxin (Trx1) regulates CD4 membrane domain localization, and is required for efficient CD4-
dependent HIV-1 entry
Chapter 4 :
Concluding Remarks
References:
Appendices
Appendix A: CD4 distribution in cells treated with HIV gp120 protein and HIV-1 pseudo-typed virus, in the absence and/ or presence of Trx1 inhibitors73
1. Materials and Methods73
1.1 Cell treatments with recombinant HIV-1 gp120 _{BAL} , HIV-1 Env pseudo-typed virus, in the presence of Trx1 inhibitors
1.2 Expression and purification of recombinant HIV-1 gp120 _{BAL} 74
2. Results
2.1 CD4 distribution in cells treated with HIV-1 virus76
2.2 CD4 distribution in cells treated with HIV-1 virus, in the presence of DTNB or anti Trx1 antibodies

Appendix B: Human Research Ethics Committee Clearance Certificate	80
Appendix C: Plagiarism Declaration	81

List of Figures

Chapter 1:

Figure 1: Ribbon representation of the Extracellular domains of CD4	3
Figure 2: Schematic representation of the plasma membrane with lipid raft (Lo) microdomains	10
Figure 3: Ribbon representation of the CD4-gp120 interaction	22

Chapter 2:

Figure 1: Schematic representation of the key steps leading to HIV-host cell membrane fusion	23
Figure 2 The redox active site dithiol motif of v3 is dispensable, whereas its N-terminal acylation	
motif is required for membrane association of v3 (Grx) domain	32
Figure 3: Inhibition of myristoylation and palmitolyation by 2-HMA and 2-BPA	32
Figure 4: Co-localization of v3 (Grx)-GFP fusion variants with the membrane raft marker CT-B	33
Figure 5: Localization of wild type v3 (Grx) in purified, CT-B-positive membrane raft fractions	34
Figure 6: The relation of v3 (Grx) to cell morphology and actin polymerization is independent of th	ne
active site but requires a functional N-acylation motif	35

Chapter 3:

Figure 1: Membrane microdomain localization of CD4 in TZM-bl cells	42
Figure 2: Analysis of the effect of 5,5' dithiobis-2-nitrobenzoic acid (DTNB) treatment on the	
membrane domain localization of CD4	44
Figure 3 Analysis of the effect of Thioredoxin Trx1) depletion on the membrane domain localization	on
of CD4	45
Figure 4:Depletion of cell surface Trx inhibits CD4-dependent HIV entry	46

Chapter 4:

Figure 1: Proposed model for the involvement of redox events in the mechanism of HIV entry.......55

Appendix A:

Figure 1: Changes in CD4/GM1 raft association in the presence of HIV Env pseudo-typed virus and	I
Trx1 inhibitors	78
Figure 2: HIV Env pseudo-typed virus induced changes in CD4 DRM association in the presence of	
DTNB	79
Figure 3: Detection of CD4 and gp120 on DTNB treated cells	.79

List of Abbreviations:

The abbreviations used in this thesis describe the following unless otherwise indicated.

AIDS	Acquired Immunodeficiency Syndrome
Arg	Arginine
Asp	Aspartic Acid
CA	Capsid Protein
CCR5	Chemokine Receptor Type-5
CD3	Cluster of Differentiation 3
CD4	Cluster of Differentiation 4
CD4⁺	Cluster of Differentiation 4 positive
CD45	Cluster of Differentiation 45
CD4bs	CD4 binding site
CD8	Cluster of Differentiation 8
CD8⁺	Cluster of Differentiation 8 Positive
CDR	Complementarity Determining Region
CXCR4	Chemokine (C-X-C) Motif Receptor 4
Cys	Cysteine
D1-D4	Domain 1- Domain 4
DC-SIGN	Dendritic Cell-Specific Intracellular Adhesion Molecule-3 – Grabbing Non-Integrin
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic Acid
DRLM	Detergent Resistant Lipid Membrane
DRM	Detergent Resistant Membrane
DSM	Detergent Soluble Membrane
ELISA	Enzyme Linked Immuno-Sorbent Assay
Env	Envelope protein of HIV
ER	Endoplasmic Reticulum
Glu	Glutamic Acid
Gly	Glycine

GM	Membrane Ganglioside
Grx	Glutaredoxin
GSH	Glutathione (reduced)
GSSG	Glutathione (oxidised)
HAART	Highly Active Antiretroviral Therapy
нιν	Human Immunodeficiency Virus
HIV-1	Human Immunodeficiency Virus Type-1
HIV-2	Human Immunodeficiency Virus Type-2
lg	Immunoglobulin
IN	Integrase
ITAM	Immunoreceptor Tyrosine-based Activation Motifs
LTR	Long Terminal Repeat
MA	Matrix Protein
MHC-II	Major Histocompatibility class II
mRNA	Messenger Ribonucleic Acid
NADPH	Nicotinamide Adenine Dinucleotide Phosphate
NC	Nucleocapsid Protein
ORF	Open Reading Frame
PAGE	Polyacrylamide Gel Electrophoresis
PDI	Protein Disulphide Isomerase
Phe	Phenylalanine
PI	Protease Inhibitors
Pol	Polymerase
PR	Protease
Redox	Reducing/Oxidising
RNA	Ribonucleic Acid
ROS	Reactive Oxygen Species
RT	Reverse Transcriptase
RTK	Receptor Tyrosine Kinases
sCD4	Soluble CD4; Extracellular domains of CD4

SDS	Sodium Dodecyl Sulphate
SH	Sulfhydryl Groups
SpTrx	Thioredoxin expressed in Spermatozoa
T cell	T lymphocyte
TCR	T cell Receptor
Thr	Threonine
Тгр	Tryptophan
Trx	Thioredoxin
Trx1	Thioredoxin1
Trx2	Thioredoxin2
TrxR	Thioredoxin Reductase
TSP-1	Thrombospondin-1
TXNIP	Thioredoxin Interacting Protein
TXNRD1	Thioredoxin reductase 1 encoding gene
V3 (GRx)	GRx domain of V3
V3	TXNRD1_Variant 3
Zap70	Zeta Chain Associated Protein 70

The IUPAC-IUBMB three and one letter codes for amino acids are used

1.1 CD4

Cluster of Differentiation 4, CD4, a central molecule in the immune system, is a transmembrane glycoprotein widely expressed on the surface of a subset T lymphocytes (T cells) and to a lesser extent on B lymphocytes, granulocytes and other cells of monocyte/macrophage lineage (1, 2). CD4 expressing (CD4⁺) lymphocytes have both regulatory roles in lymphocyte development and differentiation over and above their vital function in enhancing antigen recognition by Major Histocompatibility class II (MHC-II) molecules (3, 4). Importantly, CD4 was also identified in the 1980's as the primary receptor for Human Immunodeficiency Virus-1 (HIV-1), facilitating initial viral attachment to the host cell (5, 6).

1.1.1 CD4 function in antigen presentation

Biologically, one of the key roles of CD4 is in antigen presentation to MHC-II molecules and facilitation of the formation a functional immunological synapse (3). To this end, CD4 ⁺ T cells recognize peptide-loaded MHC-II complexes through their T cell receptors (TCRs) (7). TCRs are optimized for binding MHC-II but are varied enough to recognize a multitude of peptides with which they then form complexes. These complexes can then be encountered by CD4⁺ T cells (7). The direct binding of CD4 to non-polymorphic regions of MHC-II molecules, is thought to stabilize the interaction between the T cell receptor (TCR) and the peptide with MHC-II (8, 9). In binding to the TCR-MHC-II complex, CD4 also delivers the Src tyrosine kinase p56Lck (Lck) (non-covalently linked to the cytoplasmic tail of CD4) into the

area of the TCR-MHC-II complex. This allows immunoreceptor tyrosine-based activation motifs (ITAMs) of the CD3, in the TCR complex, to be phosphorylated (10-12). Other downstream signalling molecules (such as the Zeta chain associated protein kinase 70 [Zap-70]) are then recruited to the TCR complex, triggering a signalling cascade that culminates in the production of cytokines and T cell activation (12). CD4 recruitment appears to be regulated by the half-life of the initial TCR-MHC-II complex (12) and the localized co-engagement of CD4 and the TCR to MHC-II is required for an antigen specific response (13). Interestingly, in the absence of the MHC-II-CD4 interactions, binding of the TCR to MHC-II results in an unresponsive T cell, a phenomenon known as "T cell anergy" (9, 13). Of note too, is that both the T cell activation and lymphocyte development functions of CD4 need not involve signalling through Lck (14, 15).

1.1.2 CD4 structure

Belonging to the immunoglobulin superfamily of molecules, CD4 is a typical Type I integral membrane protein, consisting of an N-terminal extracellular portion, a transmembrane portion and a short cytoplasmic tail (16-18). The four extracellular N-terminal domains display sequence similarity with immunoglobulin (Ig) variable regions, and have been described as a concatemer of four Ig-like domains, designated domains 1, 2, 3, and 4 (D1-D4) (19, 20). All four Ig domains contain seven β strands, which form two apposed β sheets (21). (Figure 1)



Figure 1: Ribbon representation of the Extracellular domains of CD4

The extracellular portion of CD4 containing domains 1 (blue), 2 (orange), 3 (yellow) and 4 (green) [D1-D4] is shown as a ribbon diagram. Amino acids in the D1 disulphide (Cys16-Cys84) and salt (Asp78-Arg54) bridges are shown in stick and ball representation and labelled. Select strands in D1 and D2 have been annotated as by Harrison *et* al(18). The figure was generated using PDB ID 1WIQ (22) and PyMOL.

1.1.2.1 The extracellular domains

The D1 domain is most characteristic of an Ig variable domain and has nine strands in two β sheets (20). The core of the domain has several hallmarks typical of an Ig variable light chain, including several conserved hydrophobic residues, a pair of inter-sheet disulphidebridged cysteines (Cys16-Cys84) and an arginine (Arg54)-aspartic acid (Asp78) salt bridge, that links strand D with the EF loop, amongst other features (18-20, 23). It differs significantly though from an Ig variable domain in that it lacks features responsible for dimerization, and has a lengthened C'C" loop (18, 20), which presents a phenylalanine (Phe43) at its apex that is essential for the HIV gp120 interaction (19, 23). CD4 also engages class II MHC via D1 (24); however, while there is overlap between the MHC-II and gp120 binding sites on CD4, these sites are distinct and can be separated (24, 25). D1 and D2 form a rod-like structure and are linked by a continuous β -strand with several consecutive nonpolar residues, thought to stabilize the rod-like unit, at the domain 1/2 interface (18).

The second domain of CD4 resembles a miniaturized Ig constant domain with shortened strand lengths (20). D2 has the very distinctive feature of a disulphide bond between strands in the same sheet rather than between sheets as is typical of an Ig domain, while a hydrophobic core, common in all Ig domains, is maintained (20). This atypical disulphide is susceptible to changes in redox potential, resulting in facile reduction that is purported to have a functionally significant allosteric effect on CD4 structure (21, 26, 27). X-ray crystallographic data of soluble CD4 (D1-4) suggests a flexible juncture between domains 2 and 3, comparable with the hinge region of Ig molecules (23).

Low diffractive resolution and the presence of highly polymorphic crystals in human sCD4 have resulted in inferences of structural features of domains 3 and 4 from rat CD4 (18, 23).

Thus the inferred structure of domain 3 maintains the fundamental Ig variable domain organization, although it has a noteworthy lack of a disulphide linkage and key amino acid substitutions when compared to the archetypical Ig framework (18). The link between domains 3 and 4 mimics that between domains 1 and 2 (18). D4 structure is similar to that of D2 with the same seven β -strand topology however, the membrane proximal tip of the domain is shortened making it more compact (18).

1.1.2.2 The transmembrane and cytoplasmic domains

Structural characterization of the transmembrane and cytoplasmic domains of CD4 indicates the presence of an α -helix in each region (28). The transmembrane α -helix spans residues 372-395 of CD4 and is stable and inflexible (29). Recently, sequence analysis of the CD4 transmembrane domain of select mammals identified a highly conserved Gly-Gly-X-X-Gly sequence motif that appears to function in the Lck-independent role of CD4 in T-cell activation (30). The cytoplasmic α -helix is the shorter of the two (residues 403-413) but nevertheless is still stable (29). The C-terminus extremity of the cytoplasmic tail is unstructured and this domain contains the two cysteine residues (Cys420 and Cys422) , known as a cysteine clasp, that are important for activation of the Src kinase, Lck, and thus CD4's signal transduction function (10, 29, 31). These two cysteine residues 394 and 397 of the cytoplasmic domain are post translationally palmitoylated (33), a feature that has been suggested to be important for CD4 aggregation and translocation to lipid rafts (34).

1.1.3 CD4 oligomerization

Many cell surface receptors dimerize or oligomerize in order to acquire full functionality (35). Indeed, several receptor tyrosine kinases (RTKs) have been shown to be activated in this way (35). For example, epidermal growth factor, an RTK, is activated by dimerization and/or higher order oligomerization, which is induced by ligand binding (36-38). (36-38). In addition to the established lateral association of CD4 with other molecules (39), early analysis of the crystal structure of CD4 showed that it has the potential for self-dimerization or oligomerization (23). In 1999 Lynch *et al*, demonstrated that native CD4 dimers and oligomers are present on the surface of lymphoid cells (40). More recently, it has been shown that CD4 homodimers can vary from 32% to 42% of total CD4 depending on the cell line analysed (32). Several studies have shown that CD4 dimers or oligomers are in fact the functional form, required for stable binding to MHC-II and proper T-cell activation (41-44). Interestingly, it appears that a balance between the monomeric and dimeric forms of CD4 could adjust the threshold for T cell activation (41). However, some have proposed that the formation of homodimers is proportional to the amount of CD4 expressed (32).

There is however much ambiguity about the mechanisms underlying CD4 dimer and oligomer formation and particularly which domains of CD4 are involved in the process. All four of the extracellular domains of CD4 have been implicated in CD4 dimerization or oligomerization. Initially, the crystal structure of the extracellular domains of CD4 (sCD4) showed that CD4 can form dimers through its D4 domain (22). In support of this, Moldovan *et al* demonstrated that maintaining the two residues, highly conserved among mammals in D4 domain of CD4 (K318 & Q344), is an absolute requirement for CD4 dimer formation (42). However, more recent insights based on modelling this type of dimer formation from the

crystal structure of the TCR-MHC-II-CD4 complex, indicates that CD4 dimer formation through D4 is unlikely to occur because of stereochemical constraints (13). In D1, the Complementarity Determining Region (CDR)-3 loop was proposed as a major dimerization site (45). Some evidence pointed to a role for D3/D4 in mediating CD4 oligomerization (44). Recently, compelling evidence from experimental and molecular modelling approaches has suggested that the cleavage of the D2 disulphides on the surface of cells leads to the formation of CD4 dimers, implying that D2 could facilitate the formation of CD4 dimers and oligomers through redox changes (27, 46). In fact, a D2 disulphide bond mutant is not able to form dimers (27).

In another study, Fragoso *et al* proposed that the two palmitoylation sites near the transmembrane domain drove dimerization (34). More recently, the two cysteines in the cytoplasmic domain of CD4 (the same two that mediate zinc dependent Lck binding) have been shown to be indispensable for CD4 dimerization (32) while the transmembrane glycine patch (Gly-Gly-X-X-Gly) appears to have no role in CD4 dimerization (30). Given this uncertainty, it is possible that several domains of CD4 are involved in oligomerization, with certain domains potentiating the formation of oligomers and others stabilizing them. It is likely that factors such as liganded state, plasma membrane microenvironment and other environmental factors all play critical roles in CD4 oligomerization with multi-domain involvement (47).

1.1.4 CD4 plasma membrane compartmentalization

Together with increasing knowledge about the structural dynamics of CD4, the recent findings that CD4 undergoes functionally significant lateral movement between different plasma membrane microdomains are augmenting our understanding of the complex physiological and molecular determinants of CD4 function. The spatial distribution of receptors and signalling molecules in the plasma membrane combined with their rearrangement during ligand engagement is fundamentally important to the efficiency of most cell signalling pathways (48). During MHC-II-based antigen presentation, specific, efficient and well coordinated cell signalling must occur on the T cell following successful engagement of the TCR by peptide-loaded MHC-II (48, 49). This, in part at least, is achieved by spatially restricting and regulating the physical segregation of signalling molecules by compartmentalization (50). Broadly speaking, this entails ligand binding to immune receptors, the movement of critical elements to key contact zones and the nucleation of active signalling complexes (50). This, in turn, requires two fundamental cellular processes: mobilization of the supporting cellular architecture such as cytoskeletal networks, and lateral segregation of certain membrane-bound proteins into distinct microdomains (50).

1.1.4.1 Plasma membrane structure and lipid rafts

The Singer-Nicolson fluid mosaic model of cellular membranes proposed in the early 1970s described the plasma membrane as a bilayer of phospholipids with itinerant integral membrane proteins and glycoproteins intercalated into this lipid platform (51). Since then, the basic model has been refined to include additional layers of complexity which accommodate the existence of specialized membrane microdomains, controversially termed 'lipid rafts' (see below), and protein/glycoprotein complexes that are critical for many cellular functions (52-55).

Lipid rafts are biochemically distinct microdomains of the plasma membrane in which the lipid components exist in a liquid-ordered state that differs significantly from the liquid-disordered regions of the bilayer (56) (Figure 2). These ordered regions, are predominantly

enriched in cholesterol, sphingomyelin, and glycosphingolipids, but may also contain other saturated acyl lipids such as ethanolamine glycophospholipids, phosphotidylserine, arachidonic acid, phosphatidylglucloside, ceramide and lactosylceramide (53, 57). This composition results in lipid rafts having a low density and resistance to disruption by nonionic detergents (53). Consequently, these domains are commonly, and more correctly perhaps, referred to as detergent resistant lipid membrane domains (DRLM's or DRM's)¹ and may be isolated based on these properties. Shortly after the 'lipid raft' hypothesis was conceptualized, it became evident that the use of detergents and certain conditions under which these membrane domains are frequently isolated (low temperatures in particular) can produce artefactual clustering of raft lipids with certain proteins, and this raised questions regarding the physiological relevance of the raft hypothesis. Since then, various methodologies, including the use of milder detergents/ no detergents, as well as morphological approaches like super-resolution microscopy (53, 58) have provided compelling evidence for the physiological existence of these unique membrane microdomains, and it is now widely accepted that they play fundamentally important biological roles. More recently, DRM's have been further segregated into high density or heavy DRMs and light DRM's which are distinguished based on their differential separation by sucrose density gradient centrifugation following solubilisation with polyoxyethylene type detergents (50). Membrane rafts have been linked to an ever-rising number of biologically important functions including signalling events and intracellular and membrane trafficking of proteins and lipids (59, 60). For instance, the recruitment of the T-cell receptor to lipid rafts during TCR activation, coincides with the aggregation of rafts and the triggering of signalling cascades (61). Lipid rafts are often viewed as moving platforms that carry

¹ In this work, the terms, lipid raft, DRM and DRLM are used interchangeably, although we acknowledge growing evidence that distinct types of lipid rafts exist.

specific proteins, since they maintain the ability to move laterally and rotate in the plasma membrane (59). They have also been implicated as being sites for host-pathogen interactions and participate in cell morphogenesis (55, 59, 62).



Figure 2: Schematic representation of the plasma membrane with lipid raft (Lo) microdomains The plasma membrane lipid bilayer is segregated into raft and non-raft microdomains. Lipid rafts are more ordered (Lo) and tightly packed than the surrounding lipid bilayer. Lipid rafts represent specialized microdomains of dynamic, nanoscopic assemblies of lipids and proteins, often rich in cholesterol that facilitate the functional compartmentalization of membrane molecules. Figure adapted from Simons *et al.* (63).

1.1.4.2 CD4-Lipid Raft association

By compartmentalization in membrane microdomains under normal conditions, the spatial separation of signalling proteins is thought to prevent the spontaneous formation of signal transducing activation complexes (50). In this model, control of activation is regulated by microdomain-restricted negative feedback loops and the biophysical constraints imposed by these ordered lipid structures. In the case of T cell activation, the model proposes that presentation of an appropriate antigenic stimulus results in the juxtaposition of

microdomains such as those containing the TCR complex and CD4, which facilitates efficient and co-ordinated interaction of the molecules required for signal transduction amplification (50).

To this end, recent studies have suggested that several molecules involved in T cell activation such as CD4 and CD8, the Src family kinase members Lck and Fyn, CD3 of the TCR complex and the transmembrane adaptor, Linker for Activation of T cells (LAT), are lipid raft associated (34, 50, 64), and that TCR complex signalling depends largely on the integrity of lipid rafts (50). Importantly, major subsets of CD4 associated with Lck have been shown to localize to lipid rafts (65). In addition, it has been shown that CD4 is required for both TCR association with lipid rafts and the TCR/Protein Kinase C θ subunit clustering at the site of the immunological synapse (64). It has also been observed that the lipid raft-based membrane order is important for the clonal expansion of CD4⁺ T cells following antigen stimulation (49). Perhaps the most compelling evidence for the importance of CD4 and lipid raft involvement in T cell signalling, is from the work of Nagafuku *et al*, who demonstrated that knockout animals lacking the membrane ganglioside, GM3, a major component of lipid rafts, have severely compromised CD4⁺ dependent T cell signalling but not CD8⁺ T cell signalling (66).

Despite the strong evidence for the importance of raft localized CD4 in T cell activation, there is considerable ambivalence in the literature with regards to the actual localization of CD4 in the plasma membrane of normal, resting cells. While some studies have shown that CD4 is enriched in raft microdomains (67, 68) others indicate that only a small percentage of CD4 (10%) is present in these detergent resistant microdomains and that the rest can be found in the detergent soluble membrane (DSM) (65). Image tracking of CD4 on live cells

provides evidence that CD4 exhibits two distinct behaviours on a cell. In one instance, CD4 is able to freely diffuse, consistent with its association with the soluble membrane portion, while at other times, CD4 receptors were restricted (either transiently or permanently) to certain domains, arguing for raft microdomain association (69). Intriguingly, there is evidence that CD4 dimers and CD4 monomers segregate to different microdomains of the plasma membrane (32). Thus, it seems most plausible that pools of CD4 are present in both the soluble and raft portions of the plasma membrane. Interestingly, a few studies have shown that even raft associated CD4 may reside in different types of DRM domains. Millan et al showed that CD4 can be found in either microdomains with GPI-anchored proteins and high glycolipid associated kinase activity or in DRMs lacking glycolipid-associated kinases and GPI –anchored proteins (65). Similarly, work by Filipp et al proposes two pools of CD4 DRMs exist - one of DRM associated kinase inactive CD4-Lck complexes, that is largely lacking in CD45, and another of active Lck associated CD4 that also contains TCR/CD3 and CD45 (50). Based on this data, they posit that there are functional differences between different types of DRMs in the context of their roles in T cell activation (50). Consequently, it seems that the disparity in the literature with regards to CD4 plasma membrane distribution is likely reflective of functional differences of CD4 localized to different microdomains and underscores the need to better understand CD4 localization and its role in activated and resting lymphoid cells.

1.2 CD4 redox biology

1.2.1 Disulphide bonds and protein function

CD4 like many cell surface proteins that function in the extracellular space, has disulphide bonds- covalent links between cysteine residues (20, 23). Historically, it was generally

believed that disulphide bonds in mature proteins are inert and function principally as stabilizers of protein structure (70). Of late however, there is growing interest in the role of reversible oxidation of cysteine residues on proteins and the consequence of these changes on protein function (71). These disulphide bonds are referred to as being "redox-labile" or "allosteric" due to their propensity for easier reduction and accessibility to reducing agents (71-76). Indeed, several cellular proteins exploit the inherent efficacy of electron transfer via redox active disulphides in their activity and in so doing, initiate signalling pathways (74, 77). In such instances, the catalytic disulphides which mediate thiol/disulphide exchange in other proteins are located at the active sites of oxidoreductases and thiol isomerases (78). This demonstrates the aptness of rapid, readily reversible thiol/disulphide exchange reactions for directing protein function, by changing the redox state of structural or catalytic sulfhydryl (SH) groups (73). In general, allosteric disulphides are cleaved by either oxidoreductases or by thiol/disulphide exchange within the protein containing the allosteric disulphide and in certain instances both cleavage mechanisms can take place (74). An example of disulphide bond-controlled switches in protein function is that of the thioldisulphide oxidoreductase, protein disulphide isomerase (PDI) mediated disulphide interchange of thrombospondin-1 (TSP-1). TSP-1 functions in the growth and differentiation of tissues, and different disulphide bonded isoforms of TSP-1 have been found in vivo. Each of these isoforms appears to have different cell adhesive activities, suggesting functional significance for the different disulphide bonded isoforms (74).

1.2.2 CD4 redox regulation

Several studies have shown that CD4 itself is a target for cellular oxidoreductases, and that CD4 reduction is a fundamentally important component of its biological activity. In

particular, the pioneering work of Hogg and colleagues has shown that the atypical disulphide bond in D2 is redox active and can exist in both the reduced dithiol form or oxidised form on the surface of cells (27, 79). Biochemical analysis has implicated this disulphide bond in the redox-dependent formation of naturally occurring oligomers and isoforms of CD4 (22, 27, 40, 80). These redox dependent isoforms appear to be important both for CD4-MHC-II interaction and CD4 interaction with HIV-1 gp120 (26, 41, 42, 44, 81, 82). For instance, the redox state of CD4 is linked to the activation state of T cells as an increase in the dithiol form of CD4 was noted when T cells were activated (80). Activated T cells also upregulate their constitutive secretion of the cellular oxidoreductase, thioredoxin (Trx), and Trx can reduce CD4 (27, 83). More recently, our group has shown that an isoform of Trx, Trx1 is capable of highly efficient reduction and isomerization of CD4 (83). This results in the formation of distinct monomeric CD4 isoforms and a disulphide linked dimer, and the formation of these requires the participation of both D1 and D2 disulphides (83). Interestingly, Trx1 (84) and the oxidoreductase Glutaredoxin 1 (Grx1), (85) but not PDI (86) can mediate cleavage of disulphide bonds in D1, D2 and D4 domains of CD4. The finding that D2 CD4 mutants are dimerization defective, and T cells expressing such CD4 molecules are not activated through MHC-II based mechanisms (27, 42) demonstrates the functional importance of oxidoreductive isomerisation of CD4 in the context of antigen presentation.

1.2.3 Cellular antioxidant systems

Since the reversible oxidation of cysteine residues can impact protein function, homeostasis of the reducing/oxidising (redox) environment is critical for maintaining normal cellular functions. Under physiological conditions, the redox balance of the cellular environment is largely maintained by the disulphide/dithiol-reducing activity of the two major thiol

antioxidants, the glutathione (GSH) and Trx systems (87, 88). These systems, with overlapping and distinctive roles, are responsive to oxidative stress and regulate a diversity of cellular events through distinct redox pathways which impact on redox signalling (88). The GSH system comprises GSH, glutathione reductase and glutaredoxins which catalyse the nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate (NADPH) dependent reduction of oxidised glutathione (GSSG) (78, 88). Likewise, the Trx system has thioredoxin, which is reduced by electrons from NADPH via thioredoxin reductase (TrxR) (78, 88). Other enzyme antioxidant systems include superoxide dismutases, superoxide reductases, catalases, and peroxiredoxins, while non-enzymatic antioxidant compounds comprise low molecular weight compounds such as vitamins C and E and selenium containing compounds like selenite (89).

1.2.4 Oxidoreductases

Thiol-disulfide oxidoreductase enzymes facilitate protein folding and repair. They act by reducing disulphides and forming a catalytic site disulphide which is then reduced by an external electron donor. Cellular oxidoreductases are characterized by a Cys-X-X-Cys catalytic sequence within a thioredoxin-like domain that is required for enzymatic activity of all the thioredoxin superfamily protein members (78). This family includes the oxidoreductases Trx, other protein disulphide isomerases (such as PDI) and functionally dissimilar proteins such as the glutathione *S*-transferases and glutathione peroxidase (90). These enzymes occur in different cellular compartments and also have varied protein substrates and mechanisms of reactivation. For example, glutaredoxins have thiol reductase and S-glutathionylation activity, important regulatory mechanisms of many biological

processes, while protein disulfide isomerases are generally located in the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) where they function as chaperones in protein folding (78, 88, 91).

1.2.4.1 The Thioredoxin (Trx) system

Thioredoxins are small (12kDa) reductases, with catalytic protein disulphide/dithiol exchange activity mediated by the conserved active site motif Cys-Gly-Proline-Cys (78). In mammalian cells, there are two isoforms of Trx, thioredoxin 1 (Trx1) and thioredoxin 2 (Trx2) which localize to different cellular compartments. Trx1 is mainly cytosolic, but can move to the nucleus and be secreted at the plasma membrane (89, 92) while Trx2 is restricted to the mitochondria (89, 93). A third variant, spTrx, is highly expressed in spermatozoa (89, 94). Trx is essential for cellular and organism survival with Trx1 knockout showing embryonic lethality in mice (78, 95). Thioredoxins function as general and potent oxidoreductases by facilitating the reduction of many proteins through cysteine thioldisulfide exchange (89, 90, 96). In so doing, they can regulate enzyme activity, protect proteins from oxidative damage and facilitate protein folding (89, 96). Known targets of Trx include, ribonucleotide reductase, PDI, and the transcription factors p53 and NF-KB, amongst others (89, 97-99). Trx is also known to function in an immunological capacity, where it functions as a cytokine (100, 101) and co-cytokine (92, 102) and has growth-factor like effects that stimulate lymphocyte proliferation and recruitment (89, 100). Generally, Trx expression is induced under conditions of oxidative stress and under such conditions, Trx increases the reduction of intracellular proteins and maintains redox homeostasis (78, 89, 90). In addition, Trx can carry out its antioxidant activities by regulating the signal transduction properties of Reactive Oxygen Species (ROS) (103), by the reduction of intracellular protein disulphides (104) and by the direct lowering of ROS levels (89). Trx

activity can be regulated endogenously by the protein thioredoxin interacting protein (TXNIP/TBP2/VDUP1) (78, 95).

The second oxidoreductase of the Trx system is thioredoxin reductase (TrxR) which catalyses the reduction of the active site disulphide in oxidised Trx as well as other protein disulphides, low molecular weight disulphide compounds and non-disulphide compounds, giving it a wide substrate specificity (89, 105). As TrxR is responsible for reducing the active site disulphide of Trx to a dithiol, it is essential for all downstream Trx regulated activities (90, 101, 106). In higher eukaryotes, a high molecular weight (55-65kDa) homodimeric form of this protein is found (78, 89, 101, 107). In parallel with its substrate Trx, three types TrxR have been identified, cytosolic TrxR1, mitochondrial TrxR2 and a testis-specific thioredoxin glutathione reductase (TGR), which in addition to Trx can also directly reduce GSSG (78, 108). Each of these isoenzymes is encoded by a separate gene and interestingly, all three human TrxR genes, undergo extensive splicing, predominantly at the 5' end resulting in numerous transcripts which encode different protein isoforms (109, 110). A unique feature of TrxR is that it is a selenoprotein, containing selenocysteine (Sec), the selenium analogue of cysteine, and that this Sec residue is essential for its enzymatic activities (89, 111, 112). Functional impairment of TrxR results in pro-oxidant effects characterized by reduced activity of Trx and many other TrxR substrates and increased ROS accumulation, ultimately decreasing the total cellular antioxidant capacity (89, 113, 114).

1.2.5 Redox regulation at the cell surface and in the extracellular microenvironment

Despite the high oxidizing potential of the extracellular environment, it is now wellestablished that proteins containing redox active reduced thiol groups, exist on the cell surface and carry out important biological functions (115, 116). As referenced above, evidence suggests that many cell surface/membrane proteins have redox-labile, nonstructural disulphide bonds that regulate molecular function upon reduction to cysteine (73, 115-117). For example, a previous study identified 30 proteins on the leukocyte cell surface that have labile disulphide bonds, these included receptors, integrins, transport and cell–cell recognition proteins (72). In addition, the demonstration that Trx and PDI are present and active on cell surface (118, 119) provides a mechanism for oxidative regulation of membrane protein function, and further support for the biological importance of such activity.

Examining the secreted form of Trx, which has a well-established role as an autocrine growth-like and cytokine-like factor (92, 120), Bertini and colleagues suggested that it catalyses oxidoreduction of thiols in one or more membrane proteins with chemotactic functions (121). Since disulphide bond reduction by Trx is a catalytic process and one molecule may reduce a number of disulphide bonds, it would be necessary for the active site disulphide of Trx to be reduced to a dithiol (122, 123). The presence of this functional capacity, poses the question as to how Trx (or other oxidoreductases) at the cell surface are kept reduced? A high likelihood possibility is the presence and activity of the enzyme thioredoxin reductase 1 (TrxR1). TrxR1 with its broad substrate specificity could, using NADPH, supply electrons to Trx / other Trx superfamily members, to allow continuous

turnover keeping the enzymes reduced and active. In support of this, extracellular TrxR1 has been shown to be secreted by cells and present in plasma (124). Nevertheless, the presence and activity of pro- and anti-oxidant systems including the Trx system at the plasma membrane is not well studied and the possible association of Trx and TrxR with lipid rafts is largely unknown. Of interest, is the observation that a rare alternative transcript derived from the thioredoxin reductase 1 encoding gene, TXNRD1, that expresses an atypical Nterminal Grx domain fused TrxR1 module and encoded by alternative exons located upstream of the core promoter, known as TXNRD1 v3 (v3), was shown to have the capacity to induce cell membrane protrusions (122). GFP- fusion variants of v3 were found located along the length and growing tips of these protrusions leading to cell membrane restructuring with the promotion of actin polymerization (122). Since actin has been described as stabilizer of membrane rafts, (125) this argues for a possible raft association of this TrxR1 variant. In support of this notion, Volonte and Galbiati showed that TrxR1 localized with specialized lipid rafts structures called caveolae, and that the key protein of caveolae, caveolin-1, can bind to and modulate TrxR1 activity via this interaction (126).

Interestingly, it has been shown that lymphocytes require a reducing environment for activation and proliferation (127-129). For example, the activation of T cells results in up regulation of thioredoxin resulting in the augmentation of thiols at the T cell surface (129-131). It is thought that this influences the persistence of T cells and consequently immune outcomes as cells bearing high levels of surface thiols, appear to have enhanced survival in oxidative microenvironments (132). In addition, T cell activation is associated with an increase in ROS (132) and enhanced production levels of reversible cysteine sulfenic acid formation, important reactive oxygen intermediate that is required for disulphide bond

formation and S-glutathionylation, implicating it as an important molecule in regulating redox-related T cell activation (133). Michalek, *et al* showed that certain proteins, including actin, undergo increased sulfenic acid modification after TCR stimulation, and that the reversible formation of sulfenic acid was indispensable for the proliferation of naive CD8⁺ and CD4⁺ T cells (133). Dendritic cells have also been shown to convert cystine to cysteine and release thioredoxin during antigen presentation, creating the reducing environment for T lymphocyte activation (127). This suggests that decreases in redox potential of the extracellular space in the immunological synapse can occur during antigen presentation to T cells, potentially creating a microenvironment that favours the reduction of labile disulphide bonds at the immune-cell surface (73, 130).

These insights into the role of CD4 in antigen presentation, its membrane compartmentalization and redox biology at the membrane surface raises questions as to how these phenomena might be integrated. The conformational changes in CD4, from its oxidised to reduced isoforms, require redox active enzymes and CD4 is a known substrate of cellular oxidoreductases (79, 84, 85). In addition, CD4's membrane spatial distribution and its association with lipid rafts is known to influence its activity (64) both with respect to its immune- and HIV receptor function. CD4⁺ T cell function is also subject to redox regulation by ROS, a feature that can influence activation states and thus the outcome of immune responses (132). However, how redox events regulate the distribution of CD4 between different membrane microdomains, and the nature of functional oxidoreductase systems that might control these events at the cell surface are incompletely understood.

1.3 The CD4-HIV-redox biology paradigm

In addition to being an important component of the adaptive immune response, CD4 is also the primary receptor for HIV entry into cells.

1.3.1 HIV entry

1.3.1.1 Gp120 interaction with CD4

HIV-1 gp120 is known to bind to CD4 through a high-affinity interaction involving a large contact surface on gp120 known as the CD4 binding site (CD4bs) (134). This site incorporates two regions on gp120, the larger of which is a shallow cavity with residues that do not form direct contact with CD4, a feature that affords flexibility in the otherwise well conserved CD4bs (134) The smaller rounded, hydrophobic pocket is lined with highly conserved residues and is deeply concealed within gp120 where it becomes 'plugged' with the Phenylalanine 43 (Phe43) residue of CD4 upon CD4 binding (134). The conserved residues important for CD4 binding include Trp432, Trp427, Thr257, Asp368, Asp457, and Glu370 (134, 135). The most important contacts are those between Phe43 of CD4 and Glu370 and Trp427 of gp120, together with electrostatic interactions between Arg59 of CD4 and Asp368 of gp120 (19, 134) (Figure 3). Interestingly, this interaction seems to mimic the interaction observed between CD4 and MHC-II, in which both Phe43 and Arg59 (of CD4) are important residues (19). Additionally, five of gp120's nine disulphide bonds are all in close proximity to amino acids in gp120 that make contact with CD4 (134). Recent evidence has suggested that complex rearrangements of disulphide bonds in gp120 are required before, during and after the binding event, and that dynamic redox regulation of these bonds is

important for virus entry (136, 137). The binding of gp120 to CD4 induces structural changes in both proteins, with the conformational changes induced in gp120 facilitating further interaction with the cellular co-receptors, CCR5 or CXCR4.



Figure 3: Ribbon representation of the CD4-gp120 interaction

A ribbon diagram of gp120 (grey) binding to CD4 domain (D1, blue) and domain 2 (D2, orange). The inset shows the gp120-CD4 interface with important interacting residues between gp120 (Asp368, Glu370 and Trp427) and CD4 (Phe43 and Arg59) shown in stick representation and labelled. The binding pocket in which the Phe43 residue of CD4 is inserted is indicated. The electrostatic interaction between Arg59 of CD4 and Asp368 of gp120 is shown as green dashed lines. Hydrophobic interactions are established between Phe43 of CD4 and Trp427 and Glu370 of gp120. Generated using PDB ID 1G9M (134) and PyMOL.

1.3.1.2 HIV-host cell membrane fusion

The sequential binding of gp120 to CD4 and the co-receptor leads to re-arrangements in the HIV-1 transmembrane glycoprotein subunit, gp41, resulting in its transformation into a "fusion-active" state and triggering of the membrane fusion cascade (138). At this stage, the formation of a triple-stranded coiled-coil enables the hydrophobic N-terminal fusion peptide of gp41 to insert into the target membrane and gp41 adopts a pre-hairpin intermediate conformation that bridges the viral and target membranes (139, 140) (Figure 4). Subsequent bending back of the coiled-coil on itself leads to the formation of the six-helix bundle which brings the viral and target membranes into close enough proximity for fusion to occur, culminating in the internalization of the virus capsid (138), (141).



Figure 4: Schematic representation of the key steps leading to HIV-host cell membrane fusion

(1) HIV-1 gp120 binds to CD4 (CD4 binding) exposing the conserved co-receptor binding site on gp120. (2) The newly exposed co-receptor binding site on gp120 recognizes and binds either CCR5 or CXCR4 (co-receptor binding). (3) Engagement of the co-receptor exposes the gp41 fusion peptide and results in its insertion into the target membrane. (4) The formation of a helical hairpin structure (six-helix bundle) culminates in membrane fusion. Figure adapted from Delhalle *et al.* (142)
1.3.2 The redox biology of HIV-1 entry

Several studies have signified an important role for thiol/disulphide exchange at the cell surface in the entry mechanisms of a number of viruses (73, 143, 144). An example of this is the entry of Newcastle disease virus, in which free thiols in the Fusion (F) glycoprotein (required for virus entry into the cell) are detected only after binding of the virus to the target cell surface, suggesting that the reduction of disulphide bonds occurs (143). This results in conformational changes in the F protein leading to membrane fusion (143, 145). Similarly, changes in the topology of disulphide bonds appear to be important in the entry and pathogenesis of other viruses, such as Hepatitis C virus and Sindbis alphavirus (73, 143, 146).

The accepted HIV entry model attributes the structural changes within gp120 largely to intrinsic properties of the viral envelope, but the molecular mechanism(s) by which these changes are effected is poorly understood. An increasing amount of evidence suggests that these changes occur in the context of redox active enzymes present at the cell surface (147), implying that associated host factors may play an important role in the membrane fusion process. Both CD4 and gp120 have disulphide bonds that could be reduced under such physiological conditions, and there is a growing body of evidence that the cleavage of disulphide bonds in both gp120 and CD4 may be necessary for envelope-mediated cell-cell fusion and HIV entry (147-149). Further support for this is provided by the observations that compounds that block the cleavage of disulphide bonds also inhibit HIV-1 entry (148, 150).

1.3.3 CD4 oligomerization and compartmentalization: role in HIV infection

Several lines of evidence suggest that the oligomerization status of CD4 as well as its membrane microdomain localization influence virus entry and pathogenesis. As discussed in section 1.1.3, CD4 dimers and oligomers are required for T cell activation, with the monomeric form of CD4 displaying weak affinity for its natural ligand, MHC-II (42-44, 151). Conversely, it has been shown that HIV-1 preferentially binds to the monomeric reduced form of CD4 (82) (although the potential of gp120 to bind dimeric CD4 has not been unequivocally excluded) and that when CD4 dimerization is disrupted, enhanced viral entry is observed (81).

There is also data to suggest that HIV can alter the steady-state quotient of CD4 monomers and dimers to favour monomers (32, 152). Whether this is a mechanism for delaying the native immune response and facilitating immune surveillance evasion or if it is a requirement for the entry process is not known. CD4 oligomerization may be important for downstream events in the virus replication cycle although it is not necessary for viral entry (45). For these reasons, there is still some uncertainty around whether HIV-1 is capable of using CD4 dimers for entry or if CD4 dimers are disrupted by interaction with HIV-1 gp120.

Likewise, the membrane microdomain distribution of CD4 in the context of HIV-1 infection remains a subject of debate. Lipid rafts are used by a host of pathogens including viruses, parasites and bacteria as portals of entry into cells (59). In the case of HIV-1, certain studies support the notion that HIV-1 uses raft- associated CD4 as a site of entry (153-155). For example, in macrophages, it seems that CD4 raft localization is a requirement for productive infection (153, 155). In contrast, other studies have shown that CD4 located in non-raft plasma membrane microdomains supports entry of the virus into cells (156, 157). In

addition, the membrane microdomain distribution of HIV-1 co-receptors is also unclear. The co-receptors for HIV-1 may reside in microdomains different to that in which CD4 is found (158-160). Consequently, it may be necessary for co-mobilization of CD4 and/or co-receptor into or out of raft regions for efficient HIV-1 entry (161, 162). Dumas *et al*, proposed that these contradictory observations may be accounted for by considering the possibility that different steps of the entry process were being assessed in each study (161). Hence, raft localization of CD4 may not be required for virus binding, but post-binding fusion/entry steps may require intact lipid rafts (156, 161). There is an ever growing body of evidence that glycosphingolipids and cholesterol, both components of lipid rafts, play a vital, perhaps diverse role in HIV-1 pathogenesis, from viral entry to assembly of progeny virions (162-164). Taken together, these insights underscore the complexity of the structural and membrane localization dynamics of CD4 that are at play during the formation of immune signalling complexes and during HIV infection, and the factors involved in the regulation thereof.

1.3.4 CD4, gp120 and cellular oxidoreductases

Agents that interfere with thiol-disulphide exchange following the interaction of CD4 and gp120 have been shown to inhibit HIV infection (149, 150, 165). This effect is attributed to the inhibition of cell surface oxidoreductases such as PDI, although the precise molecular mechanism for this inhibition has not been elucidated (150). In the context of the gp120-CD4 interaction, Auwerx and colleagues provided evidence that the interaction between CD4 and HIV-1 gp120 can be regulated by Grx1 and Trx1 (85). Taken together, the data showing that HIV-1 gp120 preferentially binds to reduced isoforms of CD4, and that manipulating the activities of cell surface active oxidoreductases such as PDI, Grx and Trx

has significant effects on HIV replication *in vitro*(150, 166, 167), suggests that redox exchanges play a critical role in the mechanism of HIV-1 entry. However, elucidating the role of these oxidoreductases on CD4 is complicated by the observations that gp120, itself containing nine disulphide bonds, is also a substrate for PDI-, Trx- and Grx1-mediated reduction (167).

Accordingly, despite the increasing amount of evidence alluding to the importance of dynamic oxidoreductive isomerisation and the plasma membrane microdomain localization of CD4 in both T cell activation and HIV entry, our understanding of the molecular mechanisms thereof and consequences of oxidoreductase activity on CD4 in the cellular context is limited. Expanding our knowledge on these intricate aspects of CD4 biology is essential for gaining a complete understanding of both CD4-dependent cell signalling and HIV entry, and has relevance for the conceptualization of novel antiviral and immunomodulatory therapies.

1.4 Thesis outline and main objectives

In this thesis, we report the findings of studies that provide further insights into the biological significance of cell surface redox systems, particularly in the context of immuneand HIV receptor functions of CD4. These are presented in the form of two journal publications. In Chapter 2 we show the results of collaborative research lead by Prof Elias Arner (Karolinska Institutet), which investigated the membrane association of the v3 variant of Thioredoxin reductase 1 (TXNRD1_v3) (v3). These studies show that v3 is targeted to lipid rafts via N-terminal acylation, where it may be involved in regulating changes in the underlying cytoskeleton. While the physiological relevance of a membrane-associated Trx system remains unclear, the findings allude to the importance of redox capacity at the cell

surface, which increasingly suggests is essential for the function of CD4. With this in mind, we then investigated the effects of manipulating cell surface redox activity on CD4 membrane domain trafficking and function as HIV receptor. We describe experiments on the membrane microdomain distribution of CD4 under conditions that alter the extracellular redox environment by general and specific inhibition of cellular oxidoreductases, and discuss how this segregation relates to known viral inhibition by agents that interfere with thiol-disulphide exchange. To assess this, we used a combination of modern and classical methodologies for analyzing the plasma membrane microdomain contents, and were able to obtain quantifiable data on the microdomain localization of CD4 from a flow cytometric detergent solubility assay. In parallel, we assessed the effect of these altered conditions of HIV infectivity of viruses with differing CD4 dependencies. These results are presented in Chapter 3 as a published research article. In conclusion to this thesis, Chapter 4 summarizes our key observations and provides perspective on the role of oxidoreductases, particularly those of the Trx system, in HIV entry.

The Rare TXNRD1_v3 ("v3") Splice Variant of Human Thioredoxin Reductase 1 Protein Is Targeted to Membrane Rafts by *N*-Acylation and Induces Filopodia Independently of Its Redox Active Site Integrity^{*}

Received for publication, December 17, 2012, and in revised form, February 14, 2013 Published, JBC Papers in Press, February 14, 2013, DOI 10.1074/jbc.M112.445932

Marcus Cebula[‡], Naazneen Moolla[§], Alexio Capovilla[§], and Elias S. J. Arnér^{‡1}

From the [‡]Division of Biochemistry, Department of Medical Biochemistry and Biophysics, Karolinska Institutet, SE-171 77 Stockholm, Sweden and the [§]Department of Molecular Medicine and Haematology, University of the Witwatersrand Medical School, 2193 Johannesburg, South Africa

Background: The TXNRD1_v3 ("v3") protein is a rare variant of human thioredoxin reductase 1. **Results:** Membrane targeting of v3 occurs by N-terminal myristoylation and palmitoylation, and its overexpression triggers induction of filopodia independently of its redox active site integrity.

Conclusion: The v3 protein is targeted to membrane rafts.

Significance: These results imply that v3, shown to be targeted to membrane rafts, may be involved in signaling events.

The human selenoprotein thioredoxin reductase 1 (TrxR1), encoded by the TXNRD1 gene, is a key player in redox regulation. Alternative splicing generates several TrxR1 variants, one of which is v3 that carries an atypical N-terminal glutaredoxin domain. When overexpressed, v3 associates with membranes and triggers formation of filopodia. Here we found that membrane targeting of v3 is mediated by myristoylation and palmitoylation of its N-terminal MGC motif, through which v3 specifically targets membrane rafts. This was suggested by its localization in cholera toxin subunit B-stained membrane areas and also shown using lipid fractionation experiments. Utilizing site-directed mutant variants, we also found that v3-mediated generation of filopodia is independent of the Cys residues in its redox active site, but dependent upon its membrane raft targeting. These results identify v3 as an intricately regulated protein that expands TXNRD1-derived protein functions to the membrane raft compartment.

Thioredoxin reductase (TrxR)² and thioredoxin (Trx) together with NADPH comprise the Trx system, which is involved in a wide range of cellular processes, including cell proliferation and differentiation, antioxidant defense, maintenance of deoxyribonucleotide synthesis, signaling of apoptosis, redox control of protein function, transcription factor activity,

and cancer development (1–7). The Trx system orchestrates its many functions mainly through redox reactions, whereby Trx reduces disulfides in target proteins for the support or modulation of their activities, whereas Trx in turn is kept reduced and active by TrxR using NADPH.

Human cells carry three genes encoding three distinct TrxR isoenzymes. The TXNRD1 gene encodes the classical and most abundant, predominantly cytosolic, TrxR1, which is expressed in most human cells and uses Trx1 as its prime substrate (3, 4, 8, 9). The predominantly mitochondrial TrxR2 enzyme is encoded by TXNRD2 and mainly reduces mitochondrial Trx2 (10-12). The *TXNRD3* gene encodes a thioredoxin glutathione reductase isoenzyme that contains a monothiol glutaredoxin (Grx) domain as an N-terminal addition to the TrxR module, which otherwise is similar in domain structure to TrxR1 and TrxR2. The thioredoxin glutathione reductase isoenzyme was found to be involved in the maturation of sperm cells and is mainly expressed in early spermatids in testis (13-15). Both the cytoplasmic and the mitochondrial Trx systems are essential for mammals, as demonstrated by the embryonically lethal phenotype of knock-out mice for any one of the enzymes TrxR1, Trx1, TrxR2, or Trx2 (16–19).

The human *TXNRD1* gene on chromosome 12 (12q23q24.1) displays a complex genomic organization. It gives rise to numerous transcripts that can undergo extensive splicing, in particular at the 5'-end, producing several different protein isoforms (8, 9, 20–22). One of these isoforms, TXNRD1_v3 ("v3"), is peculiar by utilizing three additional exons encoding an atypical dithiol active site Grx domain, which is expressed in N-terminal fusion to the classical TrxR1 module (8, 20, 23, 24). These three exons, termed β_{-VIII} , β_{-VI} , and β_{-V} , are unique to v3 and are encoded by a genomic region upstream of the more commonly transcribed *TXNRD1* exons. Therefore, transcription of v3 must initiate upstream of the previously characterized core promoter of TrxR1 (8, 21, 22, 25, 26) and must thus be regulated by an alternative promoter, which hitherto has remained uncharacterized. Intriguingly, humans, chimpanzees, and dogs

^{*} This work was supported by the Swedish Research Council (Medicine), the Swedish Cancer Society, The Wallenberg Foundations, and the Karolinska Institutet. This work was also supported in part by the Medical Research Council (MRC) and Polio Research Foundation (PRF) of South Africa (to A. C. and N. M.).

¹ To whom correspondence should be addressed. Tel.: 46-8-5248-69-83; Fax: 46-8-31-15-51; E-mail: Elias.Arner@ki.se.

² The abbreviations used are: TrxR, thioredoxin reductase; Trx, thioredoxin; TXNRD1_v3, splice variant of human TrxR1 carrying an additional N-terminal glutaredoxin domain; *TXNRD1*, human gene encoding TrxR1; CT-B, cholera toxin subunit-B; Grx, glutaredoxin; v3, short notation for the TXNRD1_v3 splice variant; v3(Grx), glutaredoxin domain of v3; 2-HMA, 2-hydroxymyristic acid; 2-BPA, 2-bromopalmitic acid; GAP, growth-associated protein.

express v3, but mice or rats do not (20). Endogenous expression of v3 has been demonstrated in human testis by Northern blot analyses as well as using immunohistochemistry, with the latter displaying particularly strong staining in Leydig cells (23). Immunoblotting and mass spectrometry also indicated v3 protein expression in a human mesothelioma cell line (24), and v3 could furthermore be detected in extracts of bovine and dog testis (20). In addition, several human cancer cell lines show expression of v3-encoding transcripts, as detected by firststrand reverse transcription-polymerase chain reaction (PCR), with v3 expression also found to be induced by estradiol or testosterone treatment (23). However, transcripts for v3 are rarely found in the form of expressed sequence tag clones with only few such clones currently found in the National Center for Biotechnology Information (NCBI) databases (including five from testis, accession numbers BG772375, AY057105, BG717223, DC401599, and DC400412; four from trachea, accession numbers AK304241, DC417264, DB230289, and DB233566; two from glioblastoma, accession numbers BF342747 and AW027910; one from squamous cell carcinoma, accession number BP355955; and one from astrocytes, accession number DA033928). This should be compared with more than 1,700 expressed sequence tag clones found to encode the other forms of TrxR1. It should be noted, however, that some of those other sequences could also be derived from v3-encoding transcripts, although they will not be discovered as such if they have incomplete 5'-ends, which is the case with many expressed sequence tag clones.

The Grx domain of v3 has an atypical CTRC redox active site motif (8, 20) and lacks activity in any of the classical Grx assays (20). However, when mutated to CPYC, the motif commonly found in Grx proteins (27), the altered v3 protein also gained classical Grx activity (20). The v3 isoform, when overexpressed in human cells either as the isolated Grx domain or in fusion with the TrxR1 module as its C-terminal partner, triggers rapid changes in cell shape and a dynamic formation of cell membrane protrusions (23). GFP fusion variants of v3 were found to locate along the length and growing tips of these protrusions, in close proximity to actin. Furthermore, v3 seemed to lead actin into these protrusions followed by β -tubulin (23). These cell membrane protrusions were later characterized as having all features typical of filopodia (28). In the present study, we wished to further characterize the features of v3 that trigger these changes of the cellular phenotype and to understand how the protein is targeted to the membrane compartment. Because it was previously found that expression of either the complete TXNRD1_v3 protein or only the isolated v3(Grx) domain was sufficient for membrane targeting and induction of filopodia (23), we focused here on this property as held by the v3(Grx)domain.

By mutating the two v3(Grx) active site Cys residues to Ser and thus converting its CTRC motif to STRS, thereby incapacitating any potential redox activity of this motif, we show herein that association of v3(Grx) with actin polymerization as well as its membrane targeting is independent upon the integrity of its active site. Instead we found that *N*-acylation of the N terminus of v3(Grx) is both required and sufficient to target the protein to the plasma membrane. We furthermore found that it is specifically targeted to membrane rafts. These membrane struc-

N-Acylation and Membrane Raft Targeting of v3

tures have commonly also been called "lipid rafts," but are in the present study named and defined according to the 2006 consensus of the Keystone Symposium on Lipid Rafts and Cell Function (29).

EXPERIMENTAL PROCEDURES

Chemicals and Reagents—All regular chemicals or reagents were of high purity and obtained from Sigma-Aldrich, unless otherwise specified.

Cell Lines—Human A549 lung carcinoma (A549 cells) (CCL-185; ATCC) were cultured in Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium (DMEM; Life Technologies) containing 4.5 g/liter glucose at 37 °C in a humidified atmosphere with 5% CO₂. Human embryonic kidney cells (HEK293) (CRL-1573; ATCC) were cultured in Eagle's minimum essential medium (ATCC), and human ovarian SKOV3 cells (HTB-77) were cultured in McCoy's 5A medium, modified with L-glutamine and sodium bicarbonate (Sigma-Aldrich) at 37 °C in a humidified atmosphere with 5% CO₂. Cell culture media were supplemented with 10% heat-inactivated fetal bovine serum (FBS), 2 mM L-glutamine, 100 μ g/ml streptomycin, and 100 units/ml penicillin (all from PAA Laboratories).

Vectors for Expression of the Glutaredoxin Domain of v3 in Fusion with GFP and Mutants Thereof—The construct expressing the wild type Grx domain of v3 with GFP as a C-terminal fusion partner (here called "v3(Grx)") was kindly provided by Dr. Anastasios E. Damdimopoulos (Karolinska Institutet, Stockholm, Sweden) and was previously described in detail (23). Using standard cloning techniques with that plasmid as template, we created vectors expressing the active site double mutant C76S/C79S and the G2A and C3S mutants, as well as a variant encompassing only the first 14 amino acids of v3 in fusion with GFP (1–14), as further described under "Results." We also used a pure GFP control. Primers were purchased from Thermo Scientific, and all constructs were sequenced by GATC Biotech to confirm the desired mutations.

Transfection and Immunocytochemistry-Cells were grown on glass chamber slides (Lab-Tek II chamber slide system, Nalge Nunc International) and transiently transfected using Lipofectamine 2000 (Invitrogen) or TurboFect transfection reagent (Thermo Scientific) according to the manufacturer's instructions. About 18 h after transfection, the slides were washed with PBS or treated with 2-hydroxymyristic or 2-bromopalmitic acid (see below) before fixation in 4% paraformaldehyde solution for 15 min. For experiments that involved subsequent actin staining, the slides were washed two times with PBS and cells were permeabilized using PBS containing 0.5% Triton X-100 and 2% BSA for 20 min at \sim 20 °C whereupon they were washed two times in PBS and incubated with rhodamineconjugated phalloidin (1:500; Molecular Probes/Invitrogen) in PBS for 1 h at \sim 20 °C. For experiments involving subsequent staining of membrane rafts/caveolae, slides were then washed two times with PBS and subsequently incubated with Alexa Fluor 555-conjugated cholera toxin subunit-B (CT-B; Molecular Probes/Invitrogen) (1 mg/ml) for 20 min in chilled complete growth medium on ice. Finally, all slides were washed two times with PBS and mounted with glass coverslips (Menzel-Gläser/ Thermo Scientific) using ProLong Gold antifade reagent with



DAPI (4',6-diamidino-2-phenylindole, Invitrogen). Confocal imaging was carried out on a LSM700 (Zeiss). In all cases, multicolor imaging was performed sequentially to minimize cross-talk between the channels.

Treatment with 2-Hydroxymyristic Acid (2-HMA) and 2-Bromopalmitic Acid (2-BPA)—2-Hydroxymyristic acid and 2-bromopalmitic acid (Santa Cruz Biotechnology) were stored as 100 mM stock solutions in ethanol and delivered to cells as complexes with BSA. To prepare each complex, the fatty acid compound was incubated at a concentration of 2 mM in serum-free medium containing 2 mM fatty acid-free BSA for 2 h at 37 °C. Subsequently, transfected cells were treated with the fatty acid-BSA solution for 2 h before adding serum containing full medium to final concentrations of 1 mM fatty acid, 1% (v/v) ethanol, and 5% (w/v) serum. The cells were thereupon incubated for 24 h with 2-bromopalmitic acid or for 48 h with 2-hydroxymyristic acid and subsequently prepared for immunocytochemistry as described above.

Isolation of Membrane Rafts-HEK293 cells transfected with the wild type v3(Grx), G2A, or C3S expression plasmids were harvested for membrane extractions 48-64 h after transfection. Membrane rafts were extracted by "flotation" ultracentrifugation according to methods described by Alexander et al. (30), with minor modifications. Briefly, $\sim 6 \times 10^6$ transfected cells were harvested and resuspended in 400 µl of flotation buffer (25 mM Tris-HCl, pH 7.4, 150 mM NaCl, 5 mM EDTA, 10 $mM \beta$ -glycerol phosphate disodium salt pentahydrate, 30 mM sodium pyrophosphate, and 1% Triton X-100). The suspension was centrifuged at 2,000 \times g for 5 min, the pellet was washed with 100 μ l of fresh flotation buffer, and sucrose was added to the combined supernatants to a concentration of 45% (final volume of 2 ml in flotation buffer). The 2 ml of sucrose-containing lysate was transferred to the bottom of a 12.5-ml polycarbonate centrifuge tube (Beckman), over which 30% (5.5-ml) and then 5% (4.5-ml) sucrose solutions in flotation buffer were gently and sequentially layered. The tubes containing the sucrose cushions were then centrifuged at 200,000 \times g for 18 h at 4 °C. 1-ml fractions (12 in total) were gently collected from the top of the gradient, snap-frozen in liquid nitrogen, and stored at -80 °C for further analysis.

Biochemical Analysis of Grx-GFP Association with Detergentresistant Membrane Fractions-The level of expression and distribution of v3(Grx)-GFP variants in transfected HEK293 cells was assessed by Western and slot blotting approaches, respectively. Firstly, to confirm that all three variants were uniformly expressed, total cell lysates for each transfected culture were generated by pooling equal quantities of each fraction (1-12) from the membrane raft preparations. The pooled samples were diluted in PBS, reconcentrated, and analyzed by SDS-PAGE and Western blot using an HRP-conjugated monoclonal anti-GFP antibody (Rockland Immunochemicals) and standard procedures. In the experiments designed to gain insights into the oligomeric state of the raft-associated Grx-GFP proteins, only fractions 4-6 and 10-12 from each sample were pooled, and the samples were then either subjected to conventional SDS/DTT/heat treatment or treated with a DTT-free loading buffer and not heated, before loading onto gels. To control for the specificity of GFP detection, mock-transfected cells were processed and analyzed identically. To evaluate the extent of localization of the Grx-GFP variants in detergent-resistant membrane fractions, all of the fractions 1–12 from each preparation were analyzed individually by a slot blot procedure. Briefly, a 50- μ l sample of each fraction was diluted 5-fold in Tris-buffered saline (TBS, pH 7.4) containing 10% methanol, with 100 μ l subsequently adsorbed onto a nitrocellulose membrane using a Minifold II slot blot apparatus (Schleicher & Schuell). Detection of GFP fusion protein was carried out using the anti-GFP antibody as described above. To confirm consistency of raft enrichment for each sample, the same fractions were immobilized and probed in parallel with an HRP-conjugated CT-B (Life Technologies), which binds the exclusively membrane raft-residing GM1 ganglioside with high affinity.

RESULTS

Membrane Targeting of v3 by Myristoylation and Palmitoylation at Its N-terminal MGC Motif-When overexpressed in cancer cells, the glutaredoxin domain of v3 (v3(Grx)) in fusion with GFP at its C-terminal end displays a distinct localization pattern that is characterized by strong staining of the perinuclear region and cytosolic speckles as well as accumulation of the protein at the plasma membrane (23, 28). An N-terminal myristoylation motif of v3 was suggested using ExPASy Prosite and NMT – The MYR Predictor, as reported earlier (8, 28, 31, 32), but this has not yet been experimentally studied. The Grx domain of v3 also carries an atypical dithiol active site motif, as discussed above. To characterize the importance of these motifs for v3 targeting to cell membrane regions, we expressed a number of v3(Grx)-derived mutant variants in fusion with GFP (see Fig. 1A for a scheme of the constructs) using three different human cell lines (A549, HEK293, and SKOV3) (Fig. 1B). This revealed that a variant with the two Cys moieties of the redox active site changed to redox inactive Ser residues (C76S/C79S) yielded an identical phenotype of membrane association as seen with wild type v3(Grx), which was highly reminiscent of that reported earlier for the wild type protein (23, 28). Both variants strongly accumulated in the perinuclear area and showed distinct cytosolic structures in a dotted pattern, as well as a pronounced plasma membrane association in all three cell types (Fig. 1B). Interestingly, however, a single substitution of the Gly residue at position 2 with Ala (G2A) completely abolished the membrane association of the protein. This G2A mutant, destroying the myristoylation consensus motif (33-35), showed a diffuse cytosolic and nuclear distribution similar to that of pure GFP (Fig. 1B). Thus, the prominent features of plasma membrane association, cytosolic speckles and strong perinuclear accumulation, were all impeded by this single amino acid substitution. In contrast, substituting solely the Cys residue at position 3 with Ser, yielding the (C3S) construct that is expected to eliminate the possibility of palmitoylation (35, 36) while maintaining the myristoylation site at the Gly-2 residue (35, 37, 38), lowered the extent of plasma membrane association and the amount of cytosolic speckles, but maintained a strong compartmentalization of the protein, with mainly perinuclear localization (Fig. 1B). To study whether the membrane targeting could indeed be guided solely by acylation of the N-terminal motif of v3, we also analyzed a construct

ASBMB\\

A) <u>MCCAEGKAVAAAAPTELQTKGKNGDGRRRSAKDHHPGKTL</u> PENPAGFTSTATADSRALLQAYIDGHSVVIFSRST<u>CTRC</u>T EVKKLFKSLCVPYFVLELDQTEDGRALEGTLSELAAETDL PVVFVKQRKIGGHGPTLKAYQEGRLQKLLK

C76S/C79S: MGCAEGKSTSTRSTEKLLK-GFP G2A: MACAEGKST <u>CTRC</u> TEKLLK-GFP C3S: MGSAEGKST <u>CTRC</u> TEKLLK-GFP 1-14: MGCAEGKAVAAAAP-GFP	v3(Grx):	MGCAEGKST <u>CTRC</u> TEKLLK-GFP
G2A: MACAEGKST <u>CTRC</u> TEKLLK-GFP C3S: MG S AEGKST <u>CTRC</u> TEKLLK-GFP 1-14: MGCAEGKAVAAAAP-GFP	C76S/C79S:	MGCAEGKSTSTRSTEKLLK-GFP
C3S: MG S AEGKST <u>CTRC</u> TEKLLK-GFP 1-14: MGCAEGKAVAAAAP-GFP	G2A:	MACAEGKST <u>CTRC</u> TEKLLK-GFP
1-14: MGCAEGKAVAAAAP-GFP	C3S:	MGSAEGKST <u>CTRC</u> TEKLLK-GFP
	1-14:	MGCAEGKAVAAAAP-GFP



FIGURE 1. The redox active site dithiol motif of v3 is dispensable, whereas its N-terminal acylation motif is required for membrane association of the v3(Grx) domain. A, the Grx domain of v3 is here shown with the proposed consensus sequence for myristoylation underlined (dotted; presumed myristoylated Gly residue shown in *blue*) at the beginning of a 14-amino acid stretch at the N terminus of the protein (orange). A Cys-3 residue may potentially be palmitoylated (red). The dithiol active site motif of v3(Grx) is underlined (solid). Final amino acid sequences of the v3(Grx)-derived constructs studied herein are schematically indicated below. Mutated residues are marked *bold* and in *black* with the names of the variants to the *left*. Two dots indicate omitted residues (for full sequence, see top panel), and -GFP in green indicates a C-terminal GFP fusion partner. B, A549, HEK293, and SKOV3 cells were transfected using either of the v3(Grx)-derived GFP fusion constructs: wild type v3(Grx), the active site mutant C76S/C79S, the N-terminal G2A or C3S mutants, or a truncated variant solely containing the first 14 amino acids of v3 (1-14). Control transfections were performed using a construct expressing GFP alone (GFP). Fluorescence was recorded 18 h after transfection using confocal microscopy. Scale bar = 20 μ m.

encompassing only the first 14 amino acids of v3(Grx) in fusion with GFP. Cells expressing this protein displayed the same phenotype as seen with wild type v3(Grx) (Fig. 1*B*). Together, these results revealed that the N-terminal MGC motif of v3(Grx) is both required and sufficient for the targeting of this protein to specific membrane structures of the transfected cells.

To further study the dependence of the v3 membrane targeting upon myristic and palmitic acid, we incubated A549,



FIGURE 2. Inhibition of myristoylation and palmitoylation by 2-HMA and 2-BPA. A549, HEK293, and SKOV3 cells were transfected using the wild type v3(Grx)-GFP fusion construct. 18 h after transfection, cells were treated with either 1% EtOH or 2-hydroxymyristate for 48 h or with 2-bromopalmitate for 24 h. GFP fluorescence was recorded using confocal microscopy. *Scale bar* = 20 μ m. *Ctrl*, control.

HEK293, or SKOV3 cells expressing v3(Grx) with 2-hydroxymyristic acid (2-HMA) and 2-bromopalmitic acid (2-BPA), two competitive inhibitors of myristoylation and palmitoylation, respectively (39-41). After treatment with 2-BPA, the subcellular localization of the protein changed to a mainly perinuclear localization with significantly reduced plasma membrane staining and fewer cytosolic speckles (Fig. 2). This pattern coincides with the expression profile of the palmitoylation-impeded C3S variant (compare Fig. 1*B* and Fig. 2). The 2-HMA treatment, on the other hand, nearly completely abolished compartmentalization of the protein and gave a diffuse cytosolic distribution closely reminiscent of pure GFP or the G2A variant of v3 (compare Fig. 1*B* and Fig. 2).

Co-localization of v3(Grx) with the Membrane Raft Marker CT-B-Next we investigated the subcellular localization of v3(Grx) in relation to membrane structures binding CT-B, a marker often used for membrane rafts (42-44). For this, A549 cells were transfected with the GFP fusion constructs expressing wild type v3(Grx), the active site mutant C76S/C79S, or the N-terminal mutants G2A and C3S. To subsequently assess localization in relation to the CT-B marker for membrane rafts, the cells were fixed 24 h after transfection and incubated with Alexa Fluor 555-conjugated CT-B. Incubation with CT-B did not affect the overall cellular appearance nor the subcellular GFP fluorescence patterns obtained with the various v3(Grx) variants. CT-B showed a similar pattern in all of the cells, with plasma membrane staining in selected localized areas, as well as dotted cytosolic and perinuclear distribution. The latter compartments were previously identified as being early endosomes and Golgi apparatus or endoplasmic reticulum, respectively (45, 46). The GFP signal of the v3(Grx) and C76S/C79S variants closely overlapped with that of CT-B staining, although the overlap was not exclusive, and fractions of the cells also showed staining for only one of the fluorophores (Fig. 3, arrows and *magnified lower panel*). In contrast, the G2A variant of v3(Grx), which displayed a diffuse cytosolic distribution, lacked subcellular proximity with CT-B in all cellular compartments (Fig. 3). Devoid of the palmitoylation site (Cys-3) but maintaining an





FIGURE 3. **Co-localization of v3(Grx)-GFP fusion variants with the membrane raft marker CT-B.** A549 cells were transfected with constructs expressing either the wild type v3(Grx) domain or mutants thereof (C765/C795, G2A, or C3S) fused to GFP, as indicated. 18 h after transfection, the cells were fixated and stained using Alexa Fluor 555-conjugated CT-B for 20 min on ice to visualize membrane rafts. Fluorescence was acquired using confocal microscopy. The *lower panel* shows a higher magnification of the selected area in the cells transfected with the wild type v3(Grx) (*white rectangle*). Regions with a high degree of co-localization are indicated by *arrows. Scale bar* = 20 μ m.

intact myristoylation site at Gly-2, the C3S variant displayed mainly its perinuclear distribution, where it showed some overlap with CT-B, but appeared only minimally at the plasma membrane (Fig. 3) as also shown above.

These results strongly suggested that overexpressed v3 in transfected cells becomes targeted to cell membranes through myristoylation and palmitoylation, where it furthermore closely associates with the membrane raft marker CT-B. We next wished to confirm the localization of v3(Grx) in membrane rafts by the alternative method of membrane fractionation.

Appearance of v3(Grx) in CT-B-positive Purified Membrane Raft Fractions-The proposed sizes of membrane raft microdomains are below 100 nm and are thus not resolvable by conventional confocal microscopy, thereby limiting the interpretation of co-localization studies by microscopy. To further validate co-localization of v3(Grx) with CT-B, we therefore purified membrane rafts from HEK293 cells expressing either the wild type v3(Grx) or the G2A or C3S variants and analyzed these by slot and Western blot approaches. The membrane rafts were purified by conventional flotation methods, which involve separation of intact, detergent-resistant rafts from Triton X-100 solubilized membranes and cytosolic proteins, based on their unique "buoyancy" in sucrose-containing media subjected to high speed centrifugation (Fig. 4A, left). The v3(Grx), G2A, and C3S variants were all expressed as similar levels and recovered to the same extent in this centrifugation, as visualized using

immunoblotting with antibodies directed against GFP, which were used to probe pooled fractions (Fig. 4*B*). In agreement with the co-localization data suggested by fluorescent microscopy, only the wild type v3(Grx) variant showed association with membrane rafts (fractions 4-6), whereas the G2A and C3S variants were not detected in these membrane microdomain fractions (Fig. 4*C*, *right panel*). This effect was specific and directly related to the amino acid sequences of the N-terminal raft-localization domain of the proteins because the amounts of purified membrane rafts, measured by enrichment of CT-B-binding lipids in fractions 4-6, were comparable between the samples (Fig. 4*C*, *left panel*).

To additionally confirm the findings and gain further insights into the nature of the raft-associated v3(Grx)-GFP, we next analyzed fractions 4-6 (rafts) and fractions 11-12 (soluble) by conventional and "mildly denaturing, nonreducing" SDS-PAGE/Western blot protocols. For this, we pooled fractions 4-6 and 11-12 and then treated them with SDS without or with DTT and heat, before separation on SDS-PAGE and subsequent Western blot analyses. Although all v3(Grx) variants displayed a clear and equally strong signal at the expected size of \sim 48 kDa in the soluble fractions, again confirming comparable total expression levels, only the wild type v3(Grx) variant was seen in the membrane raft fractions. This membrane raft-associated protein appeared partly in the form of a dimer in the absence of DTT and heat, whereas reducing and denaturing conditions resolved the dimeric band into a solely monomeric protein (Fig. 4D).

Induction of Filopodia, Changes of Cell Morphology, and Effects on Actin Polymerization-Concomitant with its compartmentalized membrane targeting, v3(Grx) overexpression was previously found to be correlated with actin polymerization and induction of cell membrane protrusions, identified as filopodia (23, 28). Here we analyzed how these features compared between wild type v3(Grx) and the C76S/C79S, G2A, or C3S mutants, as visualized using detection of the GFP fusion partner and co-staining of actin with rhodamine-conjugated phalloidin. Both v3(Grx) and actin appeared localized in close proximity with each other at the cell membrane, as found earlier (28). This was also seen with the redox active site mutant C76S/C79S (Fig. 5). Particularly strong accumulation could be seen at cellto-cell contact sites (Fig. 5, see C76S/C79S variant). As also found above, cell membrane accumulation required the Gly-2 and Cys-3 residues (Fig. 5), i.e. uncompromised N-terminal myristoylation and palmitoylation motifs, respectively (Fig. 1A). Expression of v3(Grx) as well as C76S/C79S triggered high increases in the number of filopodia-like membrane protrusions, and at higher magnification, both proteins could be seen directly associated with these protrusions (Fig. 5). In contrast, the mainly cytosolic G2A and preferentially perinuclear C3S variants did not induce this filopodia-enriched cellular phenotype, although a few membrane protrusions were also seen in cells expressing these proteins (Fig. 5).

DISCUSSION

Here we found that the association of v3 with cell membranes was independent of its dithiol redox active site motif and fully governed by targeting to membrane rafts through its N-termi-





FIGURE 4. Localization of wild type v3(Grx) in purified, CT-B-positive membrane raft fractions. *A*, principle of membrane raft purification by centrifugation and flotation. HEK293 cells expressing the v3(Grx)-GFP fusion variants were harvested and lysed 48 h upon transfection. The Triton X-100-solubilized cell lysate was overlaid sequentially with the indicated sucrose cushions, and the samples were centrifuged at $200,000 \times g$ for 18 h. Consecutive 1-ml fractions (*fractions* 1-12) were collected from the top of the centrifuge tubes. *B*, Western blot analysis of pooled fractions (*fractions* 1-12) showing uniform expression of the \sim 48-kDa v3(Grx)-GFP variants in all transfected cultures. *C*, slot blot analysis of individual fractions 1-12, probed with an HRP-conjugated CT-B (*left panel*) or GFP antibody (α -GFP, *right panel*). *MOCK*, mock-transfected. *D*, fractions 4-6 (*raft*) or fractions 11-12 (*soluble*) of each sample were pooled and analyzed by Western blot for the presence of v3(Grx)-GFP fusion variants using α -GFP. The samples were either treated with SDS, DTT, and heat or treated only with SDS. The monomeric v3(Grx)-GFP variants (*Grx-GFP (M*)) as well as the dimeric form of the wild type variant v3(Grx) (*Grx-GFP (D*)) are indicated by *arrows*. *MW*, molecular size markers.

nal MGC myristoylation and palmitoylation motif. This targeting of the protein to membrane rafts was also sufficient and required to support v3-stimulated increases in the number of cell membrane filopodia.

The N-terminal MGCAEG sequence of v3 meets the general consensus motif for myristoylation, even if the second Gly res-

idue at position 6 deviates from more commonly seen Ser or Thr residues in myristoylated proteins (8, 31, 32). Upon further inspection of this sequence, we noted that the Cys-3 residue might potentially be palmitoylated, which led us to the construction and characterization of the C3S variant. The results presented herein indeed strongly suggest that the Cys-3 residue





FIGURE 5. The relation of v3(Grx) to cell morphology and actin polymerization is independent of the active site but requires a functional *N*-acylation motif. A549 cells were transfected using the indicated v3(Grx)-GFP fusion constructs. Cells were additionally stained for actin using rhodamineconjugated phalloidin, and fluorescence was recorded using confocal microscopy. The pictures show merged fluorescent signals of GFP (green) and rhodamine (*red*) after excitation at 488 and 555 nm, respectively. Higher magnifications of selected areas, showing only GFP or rhodamine signal, are displayed for all variants as indicated. The intensity and contrast of the magnified areas were optimized for visualization of filopodia. *Scale bar* = 20 μ m.

of v3 is palmitoylated, as judged from the typical subcellular targeting patterns of the different fusion variant proteins and their changes in localization upon treatment with the palmitoylation inhibitor 2-BPA. N-Acylation of proteins is a rather well characterized process. It occurs predominantly co-translationally with myristic acid (C14:0) linked via an amide bond to the N-terminal Gly residue in N-acylation motifs of targeted proteins. This myristoylation will, however, not provide stable membrane attachment but serves to increase the hydrophobicity of the N-terminal end of the modified protein to facilitate transient membrane association (47). Myristoylated membrane-associated proteins thus gain spatial access to membrane-bound DHHC (Asp-His-His-Cys) domain proteins that may subsequently catalyze the addition of palmitic acid (C16:0) to Cys residues located adjacent to the myristoylation site, which further increases the hydrophobicity of a target protein. In this manner, palmitoylation yields stable binding or association to membranes of N-acylated proteins (48). Our substitution of Gly-2 in v3(Grx) with Ala as well as the treatment with 2-HMA resulted in diffuse cellular distribution, similar to sole expression of GFP. We suggest that myristoylation of v3 at the Gly-2 residue is the only explanation for the observed protein localization phenotypes. Importantly, all of the unique subcellular targeting features of v3(Grx)-GFP, including plasma membrane association, formation of cytosolic speckles, and strong perinuclear accumulation, were completely impeded by this single Gly-for-Ala amino acid substitution or by use of the inhibitor of myristoylation, hence strongly suggesting that v3 is indeed N-acylated at its MGC motif. The C3S mutant also showed a clear reduction of plasma membrane association and cytosolic speckles, whereas maintaining strong compartmentalization with mainly perinuclear localization. This phenotype was also highly similar to the change in subcellular targeting of the wild type v3(Grx) if the cells were treated with the palmitoylation

inhibitor 2-BPA and also exactly mimicked the phenotype of other N-acylated proteins, having eliminated N-palmitoylation but maintained N-myristoylation (35, 37, 38). We thereby suggest that v3 is myristoylated at its Gly-2 residue and palmitoylated at its Cys-3 residue.

The permanently strong perinuclear staining of wild type v3(Grx) and the C76S/C79S variant should be the result of highly regulated cellular palmitoylation processes (49). The dynamics of palmitoylation and depalmitoylation have been studied for several N-acylated proteins, including Ras, endothelial nitric-oxide synthase (eNos), GAP43, and $G_i \alpha_1$, or a number of model peptides, which all display subcellular localization patterns highly similar to those found here for v3 (49-51). As an example, H- and N-Ras need to acquire palmitoylation to achieve stable membrane association and trafficking between the Golgi and plasma membrane, thereby yielding patterns of localization highly reminiscent of those seen here for v3 (51). Also, expressing a synthetic protein with a consensus myristoylation motif including a palmitoylable Cys residue (MGCTLS-), Navarro-Lérida et al. (35) found very similar distribution of that model protein as that seen here with v3; a G2A mutant completely impeded membrane association, whereas a C3S mutant showed perinuclear distribution representing accumulation in the Golgi apparatus. Thus, here we found that v3 displays typical compartmentalization properties as previously shown for other proteins that are myristoylated and palmitoylated at their N-acylation motifs.

The close overlap of v3(Grx) with CT-B-stained specific substructures of the plasma membrane and in perinuclear areas, but not in the intracellular vesicles, was a striking finding. With CT-B being a well recognized probe for membrane rafts, the overlap in signal with wild type v3(Grx) strongly suggested to us that the protein was targeted to membrane rafts and the Golgi, where raft-specific gangliosides to which CT-B bind are known to accumulate (45, 46). The intracellular vesicles that solely showed CT-B-coupled fluorescence were likely endosomes (45, 46), and it should therefore not be surprising that they lacked the v3(Grx)-GFP signal. Because the v3-derived fusion proteins were intracellularly expressed, they would not co-localize with CT-B in endosomes, carrying extracellular proteins as taken up from the medium. The resolution of conventional confocal microscopy, however, cannot resolve membrane rafts as these are thought to be dynamic membrane domains with sizes of less than 100 nm in length (29, 52). We therefore purified CT-Bbinding membrane raft fractions from HEK293 cells expressing v3(Grx) and probed for co-localization using immunoblotting. It was thereby notable that we could not only validate membrane raft association of wild type v3(Grx), but additionally detected a loosely associated dimeric form of the protein, which was specifically seen in the membrane raft fractions. We propose that this dimeric variant could have been formed by the GFP domain, which has a tendency to dimerize at high concentrations (53). Overexpression of v3(Grx)-GFP in combination with the partitioning into membrane rafts should likely create a high local concentration of the protein, thereby triggering dimerization. Such effects have previously been reported by Zacharias et al. (37) who studied partitioning of GFP variants into membrane microdomains by FRET. Expressing myristoy-

SBMB

lated and palmitoylated 13-amino acid $\rm NH_2$ -terminal fragments of the Lyn protein in fusion with either CFP or YFP, they could detect strong clustering at the plasma membrane (37). They also showed that hydrophobic residues of the GFP dimer interface contributed to dimer formation specifically at the membrane microdomains (37).

Partitioning of v3 into membrane rafts may also give further insights to the close association of v3 with actin polymerization and the stimulated generation of filopodia. With regards to signaling via glycosylphosphatidylinositol-anchored proteins, it is well known that actin plays a central role in organization of sphingolipid- and cholesterol-rich membrane domains and is tightly linked to these structures (43, 54-56). Actin has indeed been described as a stabilizer of membrane rafts (57), with proteins targeted to these structures being able to affect the organization of the cytoskeleton (58, 59). Additionally, several studies link induction of filopodia to stimulation or patching of membrane raft microdomains (43, 60-63). An example that is reminiscent of expression of v3(Grx) with induction of filopodia was given by Gauthier-Campbell and co-workers (61, 62), studying phenotypes of Cos-7 cells as induced by expression of diverse palmitoylated peptides. In particular, a 14-amino acid doubly palmitoylated peptide derived from GAP43 (GAP-1-14) induced formation of filopodia when expressed in fusion with GFP (61, 62). Another example reminiscent of our findings herein is the neuronal glycoprotein M6a, which also associates with membrane rafts and induces formation of filopodia (63). Thus, our findings open the possibility that v3 is first targeted to membrane rafts through N-acylation, whereupon the protein can interact with actin in a compartmentalized manner, directly or indirectly, which may trigger the generation of filopodia as observed.

The role(s) of endogenous v3 in membrane rafts are still unknown, but its targeting to these structures by N-acylation clearly expands the possible spectrum of TXNRD1-derived protein functions. The Trx and Grx systems are generally not well studied in terms of signal regulation within membrane rafts, although these structures are known as key players in redox signaling events (64). However, a few studies have reported upon Trx1 association with membrane rafts, in leukocyte-endothelial cell interaction during inflammation (65) or when internalized through endocytosis (66). Interestingly, Volonte and Galbiati (67) showed that caveolin 1, a key protein of caveolae, is an inhibitor of TrxR1 through direct binding via a proposed caveolin-binding motif of TrxR1 (amino acids 454 – 463). They also showed that a constitutively active variant of TrxR1, lacking the caveolin-binding motif, could inhibit oxidativestress-mediated activation of $p53/p21^{waf1/Cip1}$ and induction of premature senescence (67). It is not yet clear whether or how those findings relate to targeting of v3 to membrane rafts. A large number of proteins important for cellular signaling events are myristoylated and located to membrane rafts, including several Src family tyrosine kinases and other protein kinases, phosphatases, Ca2+-binding proteins, cytoskeleton-binding proteins, viral proteins, and specific redox-related proteins such as NO synthases (31). The v3 protein should hereby also be considered in the context of cellular signaling through membrane

N-Acylation and Membrane Raft Targeting of v3

rafts, and its possible relation to cellular signaling events clearly deserves further study.

In conclusion, we have herein identified the mechanisms for targeting of v3 to membrane rafts to be dependent upon its N-terminal motif and likely to involve myristoylation at Gly-2 and palmitoylation at its Cys-3 residue. We also showed that the induction of filopodia triggered by overexpression of v3(Grx) was independent of its redox active site motif, but required its ability to associate with membrane microdomains.

Acknowledgment—Dr. Anastasios E. Damdimopoulos is acknowledged for kindly providing plasmid constructs.

REFERENCES

- 1. Nakamura, H., Nakamura, K., and Yodoi, J. (1997) Redox regulation of cellular activation. *Annu. Rev. Immunol.* **15**, 351–369
- Nordberg, J., and Arnér, E. S. (2001) Reactive oxygen species, antioxidants, and the mammalian thioredoxin system. *Free Rad. Biol. Med.* 31, 1287–1312
- 3. Arnér, E. S., and Holmgren, A. (2000) Physiological functions of thioredoxin and thioredoxin reductase. *Eur. J. Biochem.* **267**, 6102–6109
- Rundlöf, A. K., and Arnér, E. S. (2004) Regulation of the mammalian selenoprotein thioredoxin reductase 1 in relation to cellular phenotype, growth, and signaling events. *Antioxid. Redox Signal.* 6, 41–52
- Gromer, S., Urig, S., and Becker, K. (2004) The thioredoxin system–from science to clinic. *Med. Res. Rev.* 24, 40–89
- Arnér, E. S., and Holmgren, A. (2006) The thioredoxin system in cancer. Semin. Cancer Biol. 16, 420–426
- Arnér, E. S. (2009) Focus on mammalian thioredoxin reductases– important selenoproteins with versatile functions. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1790, 495–526
- Rundlöf, A. K., Janard, M., Miranda-Vizuete, A., and Arnér, E. S. (2004) Evidence for intriguingly complex transcription of human thioredoxin reductase 1. *Free Rad. Biol. Med.* 36, 641–656
- Sun, Q. A., Zappacosta, F., Factor, V. M., Wirth, P. J., Hatfield, D. L., and Gladyshev, V. N. (2001) Heterogeneity within animal thioredoxin reductases: evidence for alternative first exon splicing. *J. Biol. Chem.* 276, 3106–3114
- Rigobello, M. P., Callegaro, M. T., Barzon, E., Benetti, M., and Bindoli, A. (1998) Purification of mitochondrial thioredoxin reductase and its involvement in the redox regulation of membrane permeability. *Free Rad. Biol. Med.* 24, 370–376
- Miranda-Vizuete, A., Damdimopoulos, A. E., Pedrajas, J. R., Gustafsson, J. A., and Spyrou, G. (1999) Human mitochondrial thioredoxin reductase cDNA cloning, expression, and genomic organization. *Eur. J. Biochem.* 261, 405–412
- Lee, S. R., Kim, J. R., Kwon, K. S., Yoon, H. W., Levine, R. L., Ginsburg, A., and Rhee, S. G. (1999) Molecular cloning and characterization of a mitochondrial selenocysteine-containing thioredoxin reductase from rat liver. *J. Biol. Chem.* 274, 4722–4734
- Su, D., Novoselov, S. V., Sun, Q. A., Moustafa, M. E., Zhou, Y., Oko, R., Hatfield, D. L., and Gladyshev, V. N. (2005) Mammalian selenoprotein thioredoxin-glutathione reductase: roles in disulfide bond formation and sperm maturation. *J. Biol. Chem.* 280, 26491–26498
- Sun, Q. A., Kirnarsky, L., Sherman, S., and Gladyshev, V. N. (2001) Selenoprotein oxidoreductase with specificity for thioredoxin and glutathione systems. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 98, 3673–3678
- Sun, Q. A., Su, D., Novoselov, S. V., Carlson, B. A., Hatfield, D. L., and Gladyshev, V. N. (2005) Reaction mechanism and regulation of mammalian thioredoxin/glutathione reductase. *Biochemistry* 44, 14528–14537
- Jakupoglu, C., Przemeck, G. K., Schneider, M., Moreno, S. G., Mayr, N., Hatzopoulos, A. K., de Angelis, M. H., Wurst, W., Bornkamm, G. W., Brielmeier, M., and Conrad, M. (2005) Cytoplasmic thioredoxin reductase is essential for embryogenesis but dispensable for cardiac development. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 25, 1980–1988



- Conrad, M., Jakupoglu, C., Moreno, S. G., Lippl, S., Banjac, A., Schneider, M., Beck, H., Hatzopoulos, A. K., Just, U., Sinowatz, F., Schmahl, W., Chien, K. R., Wurst, W., Bornkamm, G. W., and Brielmeier, M. (2004) Essential role for mitochondrial thioredoxin reductase in hematopoiesis, heart development, and heart function. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 24, 9414–9423
- Matsui, M., Oshima, M., Oshima, H., Takaku, K., Maruyama, T., Yodoi, J., and Taketo, M. M. (1996) Early embryonic lethality caused by targeted disruption of the mouse thioredoxin gene. *Dev. Biol.* 178, 179–185
- Nonn, L., Williams, R. R., Erickson, R. P., and Powis, G. (2003) The absence of mitochondrial thioredoxin 2 causes massive apoptosis, exencephaly, and early embryonic lethality in homozygous mice. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 23, 916–922
- 20. Su, D., and Gladyshev, V. N. (2004) Alternative splicing involving the thioredoxin reductase module in mammals: a glutaredoxin-containing thioredoxin reductase 1. *Biochemistry* **43**, 12177–12188
- Rundlöf, A. K., Carlsten, M., Giacobini, M. M., and Arnér, E. S. (2000) Prominent expression of the selenoprotein thioredoxin reductase in the medullary rays of the rat kidney and thioredoxin reductase mRNA variants differing at the 5' untranslated region. *Biochem. J.* 347, 661–668
- Osborne, S. A., and Tonissen, K. F. (2001) Genomic organisation and alternative splicing of mouse and human thioredoxin reductase 1 genes. *BMC Genomics* 2, 10
- 23. Dammeyer, P., Damdimopoulos, A. E., Nordman, T., Jiménez, A., Miranda-Vizuete, A., and Arnér, E. S. (2008) Induction of cell membrane protrusions by the N-terminal glutaredoxin domain of a rare splice variant of human thioredoxin reductase 1. *J. Biol. Chem.* **283**, 2814–2821
- Rundlöf, A. K., Fernandes, A. P., Selenius, M., Babic, M., Shariatgorji, M., Nilsonne, G., Ilag, L. L., Dobra, K., and Björnstedt, M. (2007) Quantification of alternative mRNA species and identification of thioredoxin reductase 1 isoforms in human tumor cells. *Differentiation* 75, 123–132
- 25. Rundlöf, A. K., Carlsten, M., and Arnér, E. S. (2001) The core promoter of human thioredoxin reductase 1: cloning, transcriptional activity, and Oct-1, Sp1, and Sp3 binding reveal a housekeeping-type promoter for the AU-rich element-regulated gene. *J. Biol. Chem.* **276**, 30542–30551
- Hintze, K. J., Wald, K. A., Zeng, H., Jeffery, E. H., and Finley, J. W. (2003) Thioredoxin reductase in human hepatoma cells is transcriptionally regulated by sulforaphane and other electrophiles via an antioxidant response element. J. Nutr. 133, 2721–2727
- Lillig, C. H., and Holmgren, A. (2007) Thioredoxin and related molecules–from biology to health and disease. *Antioxid. Redox Signal.* 9, 25–47
- Damdimopoulou, P. E., Miranda-Vizuete, A., Arnér, E. S., Gustafsson, J. A., and Damdimopoulos, A. E. (2009) The human thioredoxin reductase-1 splice variant TXNRD1_v3 is an atypical inducer of cytoplasmic filaments and cell membrane filopodia. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1793, 1588–1596
- 29. Pike, L. J. (2006) Rafts defined: a report on the Keystone Symposium on Lipid Rafts and Cell Function. *J. Lipid Res.* **47**, 1597–1598
- Alexander, M., Bor, Y. C., Ravichandran, K. S., Hammarskjöld, M. L., and Rekosh, D. (2004) Human immunodeficiency virus type 1 Nef associates with lipid rafts to downmodulate cell surface CD4 and class I major histocompatibility complex expression and to increase viral infectivity. *J. Virol.* 78, 1685–1696
- Resh, M. D. (1999) Fatty acylation of proteins: new insights into membrane targeting of myristoylated and palmitoylated proteins. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* 1451, 1–16
- van't Hof, W., and Resh, M. D. (2000) Targeting proteins to plasma membrane and membrane microdomains by N-terminal myristoylation and palmitoylation. *Methods Enzymol.* 327, 317–330
- Towler, D. A., Adams, S. P., Eubanks, S. R., Towery, D. S., Jackson-Machelski, E., Glaser, L., and Gordon, J. I. (1987) Purification and characterization of yeast myristoyl CoA:protein *N*-myristoyltransferase. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 84, 2708–2712
- Bhatnagar, R. S., Fütterer, K., Waksman, G., and Gordon, J. I. (1999) The structure of myristoyl-CoA:protein N-myristoyltransferase. *Biochim. Bio*phys. Acta 1441, 162–172
- 35. Navarro-Lérida, I., Alvarez-Barrientos, A., Gavilanes, F., and Rodriguez-Crespo, I. (2002) Distance-dependent cellular palmitoylation of de-novo-

designed sequences and their translocation to plasma membrane subdomains. J. Cell Sci. 115, 3119–3130 $\,$

- 36. Grassie, M. A., McCallum, J. F., Guzzi, F., Magee, A. I., Milligan, G., and Parenti, M. (1994) The palmitoylation status of the G-protein $G(o)1\alpha$ regulates its activity of interaction with the plasma membrane. *Biochem. J.* **302**, 913–920
- Zacharias, D. A., Violin, J. D., Newton, A. C., and Tsien, R. Y. (2002) Partitioning of lipid-modified monomeric GFPs into membrane microdomains of live cells. *Science* 296, 913–916
- Wolven, A., Okamura, H., Rosenblatt, Y., and Resh, M. D. (1997) Palmitoylation of p59fyn is reversible and sufficient for plasma membrane association. *Mol. Biol. Cell* 8, 1159–1173
- Nadler, M. J., Harrison, M. L., Ashendel, C. L., Cassady, J. M., and Geahlen, R. L. (1993) Treatment of T cells with 2-hydroxymyristic acid inhibits the myristoylation and alters the stability of p56lck. *Biochemistry* 32, 9250–9255
- Saeki, K., Miura, Y., Aki, D., Kurosaki, T., and Yoshimura, A. (2003) The B cell-specific major raft protein, Raftlin, is necessary for the integrity of lipid raft and BCR signal transduction. *EMBO J.* 22, 3015–3026
- 41. Yap, M. C., Kostiuk, M. A., Martin, D. D., Perinpanayagam, M. A., Hak, P. G., Siddam, A., Majjigapu, J. R., Rajaiah, G., Keller, B. O., Prescher, J. A., Wu, P., Bertozzi, C. R., Falck, J. R., and Berthiaume, L. G. (2010) Rapid and selective detection of fatty acylated proteins using ω-alkynyl-fatty acids and click chemistry. *J. Lipid Res.* **51**, 1566–1580
- Gri, G., Molon, B., Manes, S., Pozzan, T., and Viola, A. (2004) The inner side of T cell lipid rafts. *Immunol. Lett.* 94, 247–252
- Harder, T., and Simons, K. (1999) Clusters of glycolipid and glycosylphosphatidylinositol-anchored proteins in lymphoid cells: accumulation of actin regulated by local tyrosine phosphorylation. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 29, 556–562
- Blank, N., Schiller, M., Krienke, S., Wabnitz, G., Ho, A. D., and Lorenz, H. M. (2007) Cholera toxin binds to lipid rafts but has a limited specificity for ganglioside GM1. *Immunol. Cell Biol.* 85, 378–382
- 45. Lencer, W. I., Hirst, T. R., and Holmes, R. K. (1999) Membrane traffic and the cellular uptake of cholera toxin. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* **1450**, 177–190
- Sugimoto, Y., Ninomiya, H., Ohsaki, Y., Higaki, K., Davies, J. P., Ioannou, Y. A., and Ohno, K. (2001) Accumulation of cholera toxin and GM1 ganglioside in the early endosome of Niemann-Pick C1-deficient cells. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 98, 12391–12396
- Maurer-Stroh, S., Eisenhaber, B., and Eisenhaber, F. (2002) N-terminal N-myristoylation of proteins: refinement of the sequence motif and its taxon-specific differences. J. Mol. Biol. 317, 523–540
- Shahinian, S., and Silvius, J. R. (1995) Doubly-lipid-modified protein sequence motifs exhibit long-lived anchorage to lipid bilayer membranes. *Biochemistry* 34, 3813–3822
- Salaun, C., Greaves, J., and Chamberlain, L. H. (2010) The intracellular dynamic of protein palmitoylation. J. Cell Biol. 191, 1229–1238
- Goodwin, J. S., Drake, K. R., Rogers, C., Wright, L., Lippincott-Schwartz, J., Philips, M. R., and Kenworthy, A. K. (2005) Depalmitoylated Ras traffics to and from the Golgi complex via a nonvesicular pathway. *J. Cell Biol.* **170**, 261–272
- Rocks, O., Peyker, A., Kahms, M., Verveer, P. J., Koerner, C., Lumbierres, M., Kuhlmann, J., Waldmann, H., Wittinghofer, A., and Bastiaens, P. I. (2005) An acylation cycle regulates localization and activity of palmitoylated Ras isoforms. *Science* **307**, 1746–1752
- Pike, L. J. (2009) The challenge of lipid rafts. J. Lipid Res. 50, (suppl.) S323–S328
- Chalfie, M. (1995) Green fluorescent protein. *Photochem. Photobiol.* 62, 651–656
- 54. Suzuki, K. G., Fujiwara, T. K., Sanematsu, F., Iino, R., Edidin, M., and Kusumi, A. (2007) GPI-anchored receptor clusters transiently recruit Lyn and G α for temporary cluster immobilization and Lyn activation: single-molecule tracking study 1. *J. Cell Biol.* **177**, 717–730
- Goswami, D., Gowrishankar, K., Bilgrami, S., Ghosh, S., Raghupathy, R., Chadda, R., Vishwakarma, R., Rao, M., and Mayor, S. (2008) Nanoclusters of GPI-anchored proteins are formed by cortical actin-driven activity. *Cell* 135, 1085–1097
- Lingwood, D., and Simons, K. (2010) Lipid rafts as a membrane-organizing principle. *Science* 327, 46–50

- Mishra, S., and Joshi, P. G. (2007) Lipid raft heterogeneity: an enigma. J. Neurochem. 103, Suppl. 1, 135–142
- Saito, Y. D., Jensen, A. R., Salgia, R., and Posadas, E. M. (2010) Fyn: a novel molecular target in cancer. *Cancer* 116, 1629–1637
- Staubach, S., and Hanisch, F. G. (2011) Lipid rafts: signaling and sorting platforms of cells and their roles in cancer. *Expert Rev. Proteomics* 8, 263–277
- 60. Larive, R. M., Baisamy, L., Urbach, S., Coopman, P., and Bettache, N. (2010) Cell membrane extensions, generated by mechanical constraint, are associated with a sustained lipid raft patching and an increased cell signaling. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* **1798**, 389–400
- Arstikaitis, P., Gauthier-Campbell, C., Huang, K., El-Husseini, A., and Murphy, T. H. (2011) Proteins that promote filopodia stability, but not number, lead to more axonal-dendritic contacts. *PLoS One* 6, e16998
- Gauthier-Campbell, C., Bredt, D. S., Murphy, T. H., and El-Husseini Ael-D. (2004) Regulation of dendritic branching and filopodia formation in hippocampal neurons by specific acylated protein motifs. *Mol. Biol. Cell* 15, 2205–2217

- Scorticati, C., Formoso, K., and Frasch, A. C. (2011) Neuronal glycoprotein M6a induces filopodia formation via association with cholesterol-rich lipid rafts. *J. Neurochem.* 119, 521–531
- Patel, H. H., and Insel, P. A. (2009) Lipid rafts and caveolae and their role in compartmentation of redox signaling. *Antioxid. Redox Signal.* 11, 1357–1372
- Hara, T., Kondo, N., Nakamura, H., Okuyama, H., Mitsui, A., Hoshino, Y., and Yodoi, J. (2007) Cell-surface thioredoxin-1: possible involvement in thiol-mediated leukocyte-endothelial cell interaction through lipid rafts. *Antioxid. Redox Signal.* 9, 1427–1437
- 66. Kondo, N., Ishii, Y., Kwon, Y. W., Tanito, M., Sakakura-Nishiyama, J., Mochizuki, M., Maeda, M., Suzuki, S., Kojima, M., Kim, Y. C., Son, A., Nakamura, H., and Yodoi, J. (2007) Lipid raft-mediated uptake of cysteinemodified thioredoxin-1: apoptosis enhancement by inhibiting the endogenous thioredoxin-1. *Antioxid. Redox Signal.* **9**, 1439–1448
- Volonte, D., and Galbiati, F. (2009) Inhibition of thioredoxin reductase 1 by caveolin 1 promotes stress-induced premature senescence. *EMBO Rep.* 10, 1334–1340





Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

Biochimica et Biophysica Acta



journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/bbagen

Thioredoxin (Trx1) regulates CD4 membrane domain localization and is required for efficient CD4-dependent HIV-1 entry



Naazneen Moolla, Mark Killick, Maria Papathanasopoulos, Alexio Capovilla *

HIV Pathogenesis Research Unit, Department of Molecular Medicine and Haematology, University of the Witwatersrand, Faculty of Health Sciences, 7 York Road Parktown, 2193 Johannesburg, South Africa

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 12 April 2016 Received in revised form 12 May 2016 Accepted 21 May 2016 Available online 24 May 2016

Keywords: CD4 Redox Thioredoxin Lipid raft HIV-1

ABSTRACT

Background: CD4 is a glycoprotein expressed on the surfaces of certain immune cells. On lymphocytes, an important function of CD4 is to co-engage Major Histocompatibility Complex (MHC) molecules with the T Cell Receptor (TCR), a process that is essential for antigen-specific activation of T cells. CD4 localizes dynamically into distinct membrane microdomains, an important feature of its immunoregulatory function that has also been shown to influence the efficiency of HIV replication. However, the mechanism by which CD4 localization is regulated and the biological significance of this is incompletely understood.

Methods: In this study, we used confocal microscopy, density-gradient centrifugation and flow cytometry to analyze dynamic redox-dependent effects on CD4 membrane domain localization.

Results: Blocking cell surface redox exchanges with both a membrane-impermeable sulfhydryl blocker (DTNB) and specific antibody inhibitors of Thioredoxin-1 (Trx1) induces translocation of CD4 into detergent-resistant membrane domains (DRM). In contrast, Trx1 inactivation does not change the localization of the chemokine receptor CCR5, suggesting that this effect is targeted. Moreover, DTNB treatment and Trx1 depletion coincide with strong inhibition of CD4-dependent HIV entry, but only moderate reductions in the infectivity of a CD4-independent HIV pseudovirion.

Conclusions: Changes in the extracellular redox environment, potentially mediated by allosteric consequences of functional disulfide bond oxidoreduction, may represent a signal for translocation of CD4 into DRM clusters, and this sequestration, another potential mechanism by which the anti-HIV effects of cell surface oxidoreductase inhibition are exerted.

General significance: Extracellular redox conditions may regulate CD4 function by potentiating changes in its membrane domain localization.

© 2016 Elsevier B.V. All rights reserved.

1. Introduction

Human CD4 is a 55 kDa type I integral membrane glycoprotein found on the surfaces of certain cells of the innate and adaptive immune system, and comprises 4 immunoglobulin-like ectodomains (D1–D4) tethered to the cell membrane by short transmembrane- and cytosolic sequences [1]. One of the most important biological functions of CD4 is to potentiate the transduction of immunostimulatory signals conveyed to T-lymphocytes by antigen presenting cells (APCs), which present antigenic peptides associated with the class II Major Histocompatibility Complex (pMHC) to cognate T-Cell Receptors (TCRs) [2,3]. CD4 is also the primary cellular receptor for Human Immunodeficiency

Corresponding author.

Virus 1 (HIV-1) [4–6], which attaches to host CD4⁺-cells *via* the envelope surface glycoprotein gp120. While the identity and structures of many of the proteins that underlie these 2 processes have been defined, our understanding of the complex dynamics that regulate their interactions is incomplete.

To this end, it is now known that CD4 is able to move laterally on the cell surface into 'lipid rafts' [7], detergent-resistant membrane (DRM)¹ micro-domains rich in cholesterol and sphingolipids that serve as platforms for functional compartmentalization of specific membrane receptors and signaling molecules [8,9]. CD4 is recruited into DRM 'patches' that are assembled on the T-Cell around pMHC-TCR signaling complexes during antigen presentation [10,11], and several lines of evidence have suggested a role for DRMs in HIV infection [12–14], although their significance in this regard remains unclear. Indeed, certain studies have shown that DRM localization of CD4 is essential

Abbreviations: APC, antigen presenting cell; DRM, detergent-resistant membrane; DTNB, 5,5'-dithiobis-2-nitrobenzoic acid; HIV, Human Immunodeficiency Virus; MBCD, Methyl-β-Cyclodextrin; MHC, Major Histocompatibility Complex; TCR, T Cell Receptor; TFR, transferrin; Trx1, Thioredoxin-1; Grx1, Glutaredoxin-1.

E-mail address: alexio.capovilla@gmail.com (A. Capovilla).

¹ In this article we will refer to 'lipid-raft' and 'detergent-resistant membrane/DRM' interchangeably, while acknowledging the historical controversy surrounding the nomenclature.

for HIV entry [15,16], while others have shown that cells with CD4 retained in detergent-soluble (DSM)/'non-raft' membranes support robust HIV replication [17,18]. A more recent study has enriched the debate about the involvement of membrane microdomains in HIV entry by showing that the virus-host fusion reaction occurs at the 'edges' of cholesterol-rich lipid domains [19]. The reasons for these apparently discrepant findings are unclear, but they clearly highlight important effects of CD4 shuttling between membrane microdomains on the cell surface, a precise definition of which has been challenged by variations in experimental design, models of HIV entry employed and physiological context.

Adding another level complexity to models describing the functional significance of CD4 dynamics at the cellular level are recent insights into how the interactions of CD4 with cognate immune and viral receptors may be regulated at the structural level. Of particular salience in this regard, revealed through several computational, cell-based and biophysical studies, is the finding that CD4 can exist in a number of different, naturally occurring isoforms [20], transitions between which may be controlled by an allosteric effect of reduction of the atypical CD4 domain 2 (D2) disulfide bond [21]. These isomers appear to have distinct ligandbinding properties [22], with evidence suggesting that an oxidized, probably domain-swapped [23], CD4 dimer is required for functional MHCII engagement and TCR signaling [24], while a reduced, monomer is the preferred target of HIV-1 gp120 [25,26]. The latter is consistent with the observations that agents which interfere with thiol-disulfide exchange such as 5,5'-dithiobis(2-nitrobenzoic acid) (DTNB) [27], and specific inhibitors of Glutaredoxin (Grx-1) [28] and Thioredoxin (Trx) [29] - cellular oxidoreductases that are present on the surface of cells [30,31] and known to catalyze the reduction of CD4 disulfides in vitro - result in significant impairment of HIV replication in cell culture.

Despite these insights, the mechanisms and functional significance of spatiotemporal changes in CD4 localization and structure remain poorly understood. Together with evidence which suggests that CD4 isoforms segregate into different membrane microdomains [32], however, they now advance the intriguing question as to whether there is any causality or integration between these 2 processes that could be reconciled with the central role played by CD4 in HIV entry and T-Cell signaling. CD4 undergoes C-terminal S-palmitoylation [33], a reversible acylation reaction catalyzed by palmitoyl acyltransferases that regulates the shuttling of many proteins between membrane microdomains [34–36], and a number of studies have suggested this to be important for the mechanism by which CD4 clusters into rafts and enhances immune receptor signaling [10,37]. In contrast, others have shown that palmitoylation per se is not sufficient for association of CD4 with DRM [13], demonstrating instead that a linear sequence of C-terminal amino acids (RHRRR) in its cytosolic domain is a dominant determinant of raft localization [18]. Thus, while the mobilization of CD4 into rafts is a well-defined feature of immune synapse formation and TCR signaling, and has a demonstrable, albeit incompletely characterized, effect on HIV replication, the mechanism(s) of CD4 shuttling, whether this is mechanistically associated with oxidoreductive isomerization, and how these events are important for HIV replication are not entirely clear and require further investigation.

With this in mind, in this study we set out to analyze the effect of manipulating cell surface redox conditions on CD4 membrane domain localization and HIV entry. Our results show that movement of CD4 into DRM domains is induced by the membrane-impermeable sulfhydryl blocker, DTNB, which, consistent with previous studies, mediates significant of impairment of HIV entry. Remarkably, these effects are reproduced by treatment of cells with purified anti-Trx1 antibodies, suggesting that changes in the activity or level of this oxidoreductase on the cell surface may represent a physiological trigger for CD4 membrane relocalization. We posit that redox-dependent CD4 allostericity may thus be a fundamental component of its membrane trafficking potential, and its influence on HIV infection may be related to both the membrane context and structure required for virus receptor engagement and host cell membrane fusion.

2. Materials and methods

2.1. Antibodies and reagents

Methyl-β-Cyclodextrin (MBCD) and 5,5'-dithiobis-2-nitrobenzoic acid (DTNB) were purchased from Sigma Aldrich (St Louis, USA). HIV-1 pseudoviruses SF162.LS [38] and ZM53M.PB12 (HIV-1 Clade C) [39] were produced by transient transfection using the following reagents obtained through the NIH AIDS Research and Reference Reagent Program, Division of AIDS, NIAID, NIH (contributor in parenthesis): the HIV Env-deficient backbone, pSG3∆env (Dr. John C. Kappes and Xiaoyun Wu), and complementing Env (gp160)expressing plasmids ZM53M.PB12 (Drs E. Hunter and C. Derdeyn) and SF162.LS (Dr. D. Montefiori). The following primary antibodies were used (all monoclonal and raised in mice unless otherwise indicated): goat, purified polyclonal anti-human thioredoxin (α -Trx1) (IMCO Corporation, Stockholm, Sweden); anti-CD4 (α -CD4) clones MT310 (for Western blotting) (Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Santa Cruz, USA), RPA-T4 (for immunohistochemistry) (BD Biosciences, San Jose, USA) and RFT4 PE conjugate (α -CD4^{PE} for flow cytometry) (Dr. D Glencross, National Health Laboratory Services and University of the Witwatersrand, South Africa in collaboration with Royal Free College, United Kingdom); anti- β -adaptin (α -adaptin) and anti-Flotillin-1 (α -Flotillin) (both Santa Cruz Biotechnology); anti-transferrin (CD71) FITC conjugate (α -TFR^{FITC}) (Thermofisher, Pleasanton, USA); anti-CCR5 (CD195) clone 2D7/CCR5 PE conjugate $(\alpha\text{-CCR5}^{\text{PE}})$ (BD Biosciences). Cholera toxin subunit B conjugated with Alexa Fluor®488 (CTBAF488) and Alexa Fluor® 594 (CTBAF594) (Thermofisher) were used for detection of GM1 ganglioside. The following secondary monoclonal antibodies were used (all raised in goats and obtained from Thermofisher): anti-human IgG HRP conjugate $(\alpha$ -hlgG^{HRP}); anti-mouse IgG HRP conjugate $(\alpha$ -mlgG^{HRP}), anti-mouse IgG FITC conjugate (α -mIgG^{FITC}) and anti-mouse IgG Alexa Fluor 594 conjugate (α -mlgG^{AF594}).

2.2. Cell lines and culture conditions

TZM-bl cells, a HeLa-derived cell clone engineered to express CD4, CCR5 and CXCR4 [40], were obtained through the NIH AIDS Reagent Program, Division of AIDS, NIAID, NIH from Dr. John C. Kappes, Dr. Xiaoyun Wu and Tranzyme Inc. [41–44]. The cell line also has an integrated firefly luciferase (F-Luc) reporter gene under the control of an HIV-1 long terminal repeat sequence [44], which enables quantitative determination of viral infection efficiency by luminescence measurements. TZM-bl cells are known to be highly permissive to infection by most strains of HIV, including primary HIV-1 isolates and envelope-pseudotyped viruses, and are widely used in models of HIV entry. The cells are maintained in Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium (DMEM) supplemented with 10% fetal calf serum, 2 mM L-glutamine, 100 U penicillin, and 100 U streptomycin at 37 °C in a 5% CO₂ humidified incubator, and passaged using Trypsin/EDTA (Sigma Aldrich) according to standard procedures.

2.3. Cell treatments with MBCD, DTNB, α -Trx1 and HIV-1 pseudoviruses

For the treatment of TZM-bl cells with MBCD, DTNB and α -Trx1, medium from TZM-bl cultures at 80% confluence was decanted, cells were washed with phosphate buffered saline (PBS) and MBCD/DTNB/ α -Trx1 added at the indicated concentrations in DMEM supplemented with 5% fetal calf serum and 2 mM L-glutamine. Cells were incubated at 37 °C for 40 min (MBCD), 10/30/120 min (DTNB) or 12 h (α -Trx1), unless otherwise stated. After washing with PBS, the cells were either processed further for immunohistochemistry, flow cytometry or membrane/raft extraction, or they were infected with HIV-1 pseudoviruses SF162.LS or ZM53M.PB12 (see Section 2.7).

2.4. Immunohistochemistry

Washed, treated and untreated TZM-bl cells were blocked for 10 min at 4 °C using PBS containing 0.5% bovine serum albumin (BSA). Cells were then incubated with α -CD4 (RPA-T4) and either α -TFR^{FITC} or CTB^{AF594} for 30 min on ice, and then washed with cold PBS + 0.5% BSA. Unlabelled antibodies were detected by further incubation with a fluorophore-conjugated secondary antibody $(\alpha$ -mlgG^{FITC} or α -mlgG^{AF594}) for 30 min on ice. The washed cells were fixed using a freshly prepared 4% formaldehyde solution in cold PBS for 15 min at 4 °C. Cell nuclei were counter-stained with 4',6diamidino-2-phenylindole (DAPI) (Thermofisher) for 10 min at room temperature. The fixed, stained cells were washed and stored in PBS at 4 °C in the dark until visualization. Cells were visualized with a $63 \times \text{oil immersion objective and images were captured by scanning}$ confocal microscopy on a Zeiss LSM 780 instrument (Carl Zeiss, Oberkochen, Germany). Colocalization analysis was performed on >5 cells/sample and each sample was analyzed in triplicate by Image I software (http://rsbweb.nih.gov/ij) using the colocalization plug-ins JACOP and Colocalization Finder according to published methods [45,46].

2.5. Membrane/lipid raft isolation

Total cell- and detergent-resistant (DRM) membrane microdomains were isolated by density-gradient centrifugation (flotation) according to published procedures [47] with minor modifications. The following protocol was applied to 1.5×10^7 cells, and can be adjusted proportionally for increases/decreases in cell number. Briefly, TZM-bl cells were rinsed with PBS, detached in PBS supplemented with 2 mM EDTA, collected using a cell scraper, centrifuged at $1000 \times g$ and washed once in PBS at room temperature. For total cell membrane isolation, cell pellets were resuspended in 400 µl of cold flotation buffer (25 mM Tris-HCl pH 7.4, 150 mM NaCl, 5 mM EDTA, 10 mM β-glycerol phosphate, 30 mM sodium pyrophosphate) and lysed by 3 cycles of freeze/thawing in a liquid nitrogen/37 °C water bath. Lysed cells were briefly sonicated $(3 \times 15 \text{ s cycles}, 0.3 \text{ kJ per cycle})$, then centrifuged at 2000 \times g for 5 min, and the supernatant (S1) was collected and set aside on ice. The pellet was washed with 100 µl of cold flotation buffer, re-centrifuged, and the supernatant (S2) added to S1. Sucrose was added to the combined supernatants to a final concentration of 80% (w/v) in a total volume of 2 ml, and this was placed at the bottom of 14 ml round-bottom Ultra Clear™ ultracentrifuge tube (Beckman Coulter, Brea, USA). Layers of flotation buffer (5.5 ml, 65% sucrose followed by 4.5 ml, 10% sucrose) were gently added to the top of the cell lysate, taking care not to disturb the interfaces that formed between each layer. Centrifugation was performed at 220,000 \times g for 18 h, 4 °C. 1 ml fractions were collected from the top of the gradient, aliquoted and stored at -70 °C for later analysis. Detergent resistant membranes were prepared in the same way as total membranes, with the following adjustments: (i) 1% Triton X-100 (Sigma Aldrich) was added to the flotation buffer (including lysate and sucrose cushions); (ii) the final sucrose concentration in the cell lysate was adjusted to 45%; (iii) in the order of addition, the 'cushions' layered on top of the 2 ml cell lysate contained 30% and 5% sucrose. CD4 and control marker proteins (β -adaptin, Flotillin) were detected in cell- and detergent-resistant membrane fractions by standard Western blotting and chemiluminescence procedures using the indicated primary antibodies and HRP-conjugated secondary antibodies.

2.6. Flow cytometry

Treated and untreated TZM-bl cells were detached in PBS supplemented with 2 mM EDTA, collected using a cell scraper, centrifuged at 300 x g and washed once with PBS at 4 $^{\circ}$ C. The cells were then resuspended in 1 ml of PBS and 100 µl aliquots were left unlabelled or labelled with α -CD4^{PE} CTB^{AF488}, α -CCR5^{PE} or α -TFR^{FITC} for 30 min on ice. All antibodies were titrated and used at the optimal concentration for staining. Cells were washed with 1 ml of cold PBS by centrifugation and resuspended in 300 µl of PBS. The relative abundance of CD4 and controls (transferrin, GM1, CCR5) in DSM and DRM domains were then quantified by the method of Gombos et al. [48] with minor modifications. Briefly, the labelled and unlabelled cells were incubated with or without 0.1% Triton X-100 for 20 min on ice. Thereafter, the samples were acquired on a FACSCalibur flow cytometer which was calibrated using Calibrite beads and FACSComp software (BD Biosciences). Ten thousand events were acquired for all samples using CellQuest Pro software (BD Biosciences), and FlowJo (TreeStar Inc., Ashland USA) was used for all data processing and analyses. Cells were gated using their forward and side scatter properties and the same gate was used for untreated and detergent-treated cells. Data was analyzed as the mean fluorescence intensity (MFI) for (CTB/TRF) FITC and (CD4/CCR5) PE. Unlabelled cells were used to measure auto-fluorescence. In order to calculate the Flow Cytometry Detergent Resistance Index (FDRI), the mean fluorescence intensity (MFI) of the following conditions was obtained: labelled, detergent-treated cells (MFIdet); unlabelled detergent-treated cells (MFIAFdet); labelled, PBS-treated cells (MFImax); unlabelled PBS-treated cells (MFIAF). The extent of detergent resistance was calculated as follows:

FDRI = (MFIdet - MFIAFdet)/(MFImax - MFIAF).

Three independent results were generated for each treatment datapoint, and reported results reflect average FDRI values. Error bars represent standard deviations, and statistical significances were calculated by Student's *t*-test.

2.7. HIV-1 pseudovirion inhibition assay

Pseudoviruses were generated as previously described by Li et al. [49]. Briefly, HEK293T cells were cotransfected with the HIV-1 envdeficient backbone expression plasmid (pSG3∆env) and either of the Env-expressing plasmids (pZM53M.PB12 or pSF162.LS) using Polyfect Transfection Reagent (Qiagen, Hilden, Germany) as per the manufacturer's instructions at an experimentally optimized ratio of envelope to backbone plasmid. Virus-containing supernatants were harvested 48 h later, centrifuged at 1000 \times g, adjusted to a final concentration of 20% fetal calf serum (FCS), and filtered through a 0.2 μ m filter. Aliguots were stored at - 70 °C. The median Tissue Culture Infectious Dosages (TCID50) of the produced HIV-1 pseudoviruses were titrated against the TZM-bl cell line according to methods previously described [49]. Importantly, DEAE dextran hydrochloride, a polycation frequently used in HIV pseudovirus assays to enhance virus adsorption onto target cells [50], was omitted in this protocol. The measured viral entry efficiencies thus represent the result of unenhanced, bona fide CD4-pseudovirus envelope interactions. Following treatment of cells with DTNB or α -Trx1, SF162 and ZM53 pseudoviruses were added at TCID50s of $200/1 \times 10^4$ cells, and the cultures were incubated for 24-48 h at 37 °C. Luciferase activity was then quantified by measuring luminescence using the Bright Glo Kit (Promega, Sunnyvale, USA) according to the manufacturer's instructions. Measurements were read on a Victor3, 1420 Multilabel Counter Luminometer (Perkin Elmer, Waltham, USA).

3. Results

3.1. CD4 localizes to non-raft membrane domains in TZM-bl cells

A number of studies have investigated the distribution of CD4 across different membrane microdomains in several different T- and non-T cell lines, as well as primary T cells [10,12,13,15–18,37]. These

have shown a large range of CD4 enrichment levels within raft- and non-raft membranes, with some studies showing that CD4 is predominantly associated with rafts, while others have detected significantly lower amounts. Taken together with experiments that have demonstrated large increases in the proportion of CD4 in the detergentresistant membrane fraction upon mitogenic stimulation [10,15], these results illustrate that CD4 membrane microdomain distribution is substantially dependent on cell type and state of activation. With this in mind, we set out to examine the pattern of CD4 distribution in detergent-sensitive (DSM) and detergent-resistant (DRM) microdomains in TZM-bl cells, a HeLa-derived line stably expressing human CD4 (and the HIV coreceptors CCR5 and CXCR4) that is widely used to model HIV infection in cell culture [40,51]. We first sought to gain qualitative insights in this regard by microscopic analysis of untreated TZM-bl cultures, which were grown under normal conditions until 80% confluent, and then probed with a primary mouse monoclonal



Fig. 1. Membrane microdomain localization of CD4 in TZM-bl cells. (A) TZM-bl cells were cultured in DMEM with 10% BSA until 80% confluent, washed with PBS, fixed and then probed with a mouse monoclonal anti-CD4 antibody (RPA-T4) and either a monoclonal anti-transferrin antibody (α -TFR^{FITC}, green) or Cholera Toxin subunit B (CTB^{AF594}, red). Bound CD4 primary antibodies were detected with secondary anti-mouse IgGs (AF594-conjugated when co-labelling with TFR, and FITC-conjugated when co-labelling with GM1). The labelled cells were visualized by scanning confocal microscopy, and co-localized protein detected by Image J software (http://rsbweb.nih.gov/ij) using the co-localization plug-ins JACOP and Colocalization Finder [45,46]. (B) Total- and detergent-resistant membrane (DRM) fractions were isolated from TZM-bl cells by density gradient centrifugation, and analyzed by Western blotting using monoclonal anti-CD4, anti- β -adaptin and anti-Folillin antibodies. (C) Quantitative analysis of membrane microdomain localization by calculation of the Flow Cytometry Detergent Resistance Index (FDR1). Live, unfixed TZM-bl cells were treated or left untreated with Methyl- β -Cyclodextrin (MBCD, 10 mM), washed and then labelled with α -CD4^{PE}, α -TFR^{FITC} or CTB^{AF594}. The mean fluorescence intensities (MFI) of 10,000 cells was then analyzed by flow cytometry, and the FDRI calculated as the ratio of normalized MFI values in the presence: absence of detergent. The FDRI values represent averages from 3 independent experiments performed in triplicate, and error bars are standard deviations. Statistically significant differences were calculated by Student's *t*-test and are indicated with an asterisk (P < 0.05).

anti-CD4 antibody (RPA-T4) and either a FITC-conjugated mouse monoclonal anti-transferrin antibody (α -TFR^{FITC}) or Alexa Fluor 594conjugated Cholera Toxin subunit B (CTB^{AF594}). Bound primary CD4 antibodies were detected with either secondary anti-mouse IgG Alexa Fluor594- or FITC-conjugated secondary antibodies (α -mIgG^{AF594}/ α mIgG^{FITC}). Excluded from DRM domains, TFR is commonly used as a target marker of non-raft membrane regions, while CTB binds GM1 ganglioside, a glycosphingolipid constituent of DRMs frequently used to mark lipid rafts. Using scanning confocal microscopy, we performed co-localization analyses on 5 randomly selected CD4/GM1- and CD4/ TFR-labelled cells from 3 independent cultures, and representative images are shown in Fig. 1A. These results suggested that cell surface CD4 is located primarily in non-raft membrane domains in TZM-bl cells cultured under normal growth conditions.

Because of the technical complexity involved in generating accurate quantitative co-localization data by conventional microscopy, we then sought to confirm these findings by isolating total- and DRM fractions from normal TZM-bl cells by flotation centrifugation, and analyzing these by Western blot. In these experiments, we used antibodies against a different pair of raft- and non-raft marker proteins (Flotillin-1 and β -adaptin respectively), which we reasoned would provide additional confidence in the pattern of localization that had been suggested by microscopy. Consistent with this, we found that CD4 was located exclusively in the same detergent-sensitive membrane regions of TZM-bl cells occupied by the non-raft protein β -adaptin (Fig. 1B, left top and middle panels), with none detected (Fig. 1B, right top and middle panels) in detergent-resistant membranes enriched with the raft marker Flotillin (Fig. 1B, bottom right panel).

Since quantitative, high-throughput, multi-condition analysis of membrane localization dynamics is technically difficult to perform by conventional microscopy or immunoblotting of fractionated membranes, we then set up an assay based on the method of Gombos et al. [48] to examine the membrane distribution of CD4 (and controls) in a defined population and number of live TZM-bl cells. In this approach, cells were labelled with α -CD4^{PE}, α -TFR^{FITC} or CTB^{FITC}, and the mean fluorescence intensities (MFI) of cells that had been subjected to mild detergent treatment with TX-100, or left untreated, were determined by flow cytometry. Since detergent solubilization of DSM-localized proteins effects a reduction in MFI, which is reflected graphically by a leftward shift (reduction) in peak fluorescence, the normalized MFI(detergent-treated cells):MFI(detergent-untreated cells) ratio defined as the FDRI value - is indicative of the proportion of protein located in DRM [48]. Consistent with this, and the exclusive residence of the GM1 ganglioside in DRM domains, TX-100 treatment had no effect on the MFI of CTB-labelled cells (Fig. 1C, bottom left panel), which have an FDRI value of approximately 1. In contrast, detergent treatment results in dramatic reduction in MFI of cells labelled with α -TFR^{FITC} relative to untreated cells (Fig. 1C, middle left), and a typically low FDRI (<0.1). Similarly, TX-100 treatment also resulted in significant reduction in MFI of anti-CD4 labelled cells (Fig. 1C, top left panel), although the FDRI value was slightly, but significantly higher at 0.12, suggesting that a small amount of CD4 (not readily detectable by microscopy or WB) is present in DRM in these cells. In order to confirm that the FDRI assay approach legitimately reflected changes in membrane domain localization, we then labelled cells with the α -CD4^{PE}, α -TFR^{FITC} and CTB^{FITC} probes and performed FDRI analysis following depletion of membrane cholesterol, another integral component of DRM, with Methyl- β -Cyclodextrin (MBCD). As expected, MBCD treatment resulted in dramatic reductions in MFI and FDRI of CTB-labelled cells (Fig. 1C, bottom right panel), consistent with ablation of GM1containing rafts that is effected by cholesterol extraction. Furthermore, incubation with MBCD decreased the FDRI value of α -CD4-labelled cells to levels seen for α -TFR-labelled counterparts (Fig. 1C, top right panel), providing further support to the notion that a small, but measureable guantity of CD4 is located in DRM in TZM-bl cells. Taken together, these results provide further evidence that under normal growth conditions, CD4 is based predominantly in non-raft membranes on the surface of TZM-bl cells.

3.2. Inhibition of cell surface Thioredoxin induces translocation of CD4 to lipid rafts

We next sought to investigate the effects of manipulating cell surface redox conditions on CD4 domain distribution. First we compared CD4/ GM1 co-localization in cells that had been treated or untreated with the non-specific, membrane-impermeable sulfhydryl oxidant, 5,5'dithiobis-2-nitrobenzoic acid (DTNB), by confocal microscopy. TZM-bl cells were incubated with 5 mM DTNB in growth media or an equivalent volume of growth media only for 2 h, washed with PBS, and then probed with α -CD4 RPA T4 and CTB^{AF594}. Intriguingly, DTNB treatment induced the formation of several clusters of CD4 that had co-localized with CTBstained membranes (Fig. 2A, bottom right image). This phenomenon was not related to any toxic effect of DTNB treatment that may have compromised cell viability or caused gross perturbation in membrane structure, since treated and untreated cells were equally viable (data not shown), and had qualitatively similar distributions of the raft- and non-raft marker proteins Flotillin and β -adaptin in total- and DRM membrane fractions (Fig. 2B). These data provided us with the first tentative suggestions that redox events on the cell surface are capable of influencing CD4 localization dynamics.

In order to gain further insights in this regard, we then investigated changes in CD4 distribution on DTNB-treated cells by FDRI analysis. TZM-bl cells were incubated with 1.0 and 5.0 mM of DTNB (or dilution control) for 2 h, and 1.0 mM of DTNB for 0, 30 and 120 min, then washed and labelled with α -CD4^{PE} and CTB^{FTTC}, and treated with TX-100 before analyzing by flow cytometry. Consistent with results from microscopy, these results confirmed that DTNB induced the movement of CD4 into DRMs, effecting progressive increases in the FDRI values of α -CD4-labelled cells that were both concentration (Fig. 3C) and time-dependent (Fig. 3D).

Since DTNB is a synthetic, non-specific blocker of sulfhydryls, a logical question could be asked regarding the biological relevance and mechanism of redox-dependent effects on CD4 membrane domain localization. Considering that several cellular oxidoreductases are now known to be secreted onto the extracellular surfaces of cells [30, 31,52], and have been shown to reduce CD4 disulfide bonds in vitro [21,28], we hypothesized that one or several of these enzymes, or an alternative yet to be characterized in this context, may play an important role in this regard. Among these, Thioredoxin-1 (Trx1) has gained prominence as a putative physiological reductant of CD4, since the calculated redox potential of its active site dithiol is of sufficient magnitude to effect thermodynamically favorable reduction of the CD4 D2 disulfide (130C-C169) [25], and Trx1 has been shown to react with CD4 on the surfaces of lymphocytes [21,29]. Moreover, we recently showed that Trx1 catalyzes robust oxidoreductive isomerization of recombinant 2domain CD4 (2dCD4) [26].

With this in mind, we next investigated whether direct inhibition of Trx1 by treatment of TZM-bl cells with purified inhibitory Trx1 antibodies (α -Trx1) resulted in any detectable change in CD4 localization. Cells were incubated with different doses of α -Trx1 (IMCO Ltd., Sweden), and then analyzed by confocal microscopy and FDRI analysis as described above. Remarkably, Trx1 inhibition resulted in the same visible co-clustering of CD4 with CTB-labelled membranes induced by DTNB (Fig. 3A), the quantitative effect of which was a considerable increase in the MFI of TX-100-treated cells (Fig. 3C), and a corresponding 5-fold increase in FDRI (Fig. 3B). In contrast, α -Trx1 treatment had no significant effect on the MFI (Fig. 3C) or FDRI (Fig. 3B) of CTB-labelled cells. We again disqualified the possibility that this effect could have been related to any toxic effect of the Trx1 antibodies, since the viabilities of control TZM-bl cells and α -Trx1-treated cells were equivalent (data not shown).



Fig. 2. Analysis of the effect of 5,5'-dithiobis-2-nitrobenzoic acid (DTNB) treatment on the membrane domain localization of CD4. (A) TZM-bl cells were treated or left untreated with DTNB (1 mM) for 1 h, washed with PBS, fixed, labelled with α -CD4^{FTC} and CTB^{AF594} and then analyzed microscopically as described. (B) Total- and DRM membrane fractions were isolated from DTNB-treated and control cells, which were then analyzed by Western blotting. Monoclonal antibodies against β -adaptin and Flotillin were used, respectively, to compare total- and DRM membrane integrity under each condition. (C and D) The extent of change in microdomain localization of CD4 as a function of DTNB concentration (C) and incubation time (D) was analyzed by FDRI. TZM-bl cells were incubated with the indicated concentration of DTNB for 1 h (left) or with 1 mM of DTNB for the indicated time (right), washed with PBS, labelled with α -CD4^{PE} or CTB ^{AF594} and the FDRI values for each marker calculated by flow cytometry as described. Data for each data point (DTNB concentration or incubation time) was generated independently 3 times in triplicate, and are represented as average fold-changes in FDRI relative to corresponding untreated controls. Error bars represent standard deviations and statistically significant differences are indicated with an asterisk (P < 0.05).

We then assessed whether the observed translocation of CD4 might be caused by an 'off-target' effect of exposing cells to immunoglobulin, by checking to see if an irrelevant antibody of the same species (goat) and at the same (highest) concentration as α -Trx1 induced movement of CD4 into DRM. Indeed this was not the case, since cells treated with an anti-human IgG antibody raised in goats had the same FDRI values as untreated controls (Fig. 3D). That the changes induced by Trx1 inhibition represented *bona fide* localization of CD4 into rafts was additionally confirmed by incubating cells with MBCD following treatment with α -Trx1. Consistent with this, the FDRI value of the MBCD-treated α -CD4-labelled cells reverted to the same value as those seen in untreated cells (Fig. 3D).

Collectively, these results provide compelling evidence that extracellular redox events, mediated through the enzymatic activity of Thioredoxin-1 (and potentially other oxidoreductases active on the cell surface), play a role in regulating CD4 membrane localization dynamics.

3.3. Inhibition of Thioredoxin-1 impairs CD4-dependent HIV entry

Previous studies have demonstrated that blocking redox exchanges on the cell surface compromises HIV replication in cell culture [25, 27–29,53], although the molecular basis for this is poorly understood. Considering this, we next checked whether these antiviral effects were faithfully reproduced under the same conditions that induce CD4 translocation, which we reasoned might provide additional insights into the mechanism(s) by which Trx1 is able to regulate HIV replication. TZM-bl cells were treated with the indicated concentrations of DTNB, α -Trx1, control IgG or corresponding dilution buffers, washed with PBS, and then infected with the HIV pseudovirus ZM53. Consistent with published data, both DTNB and α -Trx1 effected robust inhibition HIV ZM53 (Fig. 4A). The inhibitory effect of α -Trx1 was specifically related to Trx1 inhibition, since control goat IgGs at 20 µg/ml had no effect on HIV entry. Interestingly, while a 5 mM dose of DTNB resulted in complete blockage of ZM53 infection, α -Trx1 was only able to achieve a maximum of 80% inhibition at its highest concentration (20 µg/ml) and further increases (up to over 2-fold at 50 µg/ml) did not enhance this antiviral effect further (Fig. 4B). This suggests, in line with the findings of other studies, that other sources of oxidoreductase activity may be located on the cell surface that have overlapping substrate reduction capabilities. Related to this, it should also be noted that because of structural conservation of the Thioredoxin-fold among different oxidoreductases [54,55], some cross reactivity may occur between α -Trx1 and enzymes other than Trx1, which may be present on the cell surface and capable of catalyzing redox exchanges with CD4. It is possible, therefore, that such enzymes, not alluded to in this study, are also involved in the redox-dependent mechanism by which CD4 membrane domain localization is regulated.

We then tested the effects of DTNB and α -Trx1 on the HIV pseudovirus, SF162. ZM53 and SF162 are distinguishable only by the identities of their surface envelope glycoproteins: ZM53 is derived from a primary viral isolate and is dependent on both CD4 and the chemokine co-receptor CCR5 for entry into host cells [56], while SF162 displays an envelope cloned from a laboratory-adapted virus that is able to



Fig. 3. Analysis of the effect of Thioredoxin (Trx1) depletion on the membrane domain localization of CD4. (A) TZM-bl cells were treated or left untreated with anti-thioredoxin antibodies (α -Trx1) at the concentration shown for 12 h, and then analyzed microscopically as described. (B) TZM-bl cells were incubated with the indicated concentrations of α -Trx1 for 12 h, washed, labelled with α -CD4^{FITC} or CTB^{AF594}, and the fold-changes in FDRI of α -Trx1-treated (relative to untreated controls) were calculated for CD4 and for GM1 by flow cytometry. (C and D) The specificity of the DRM-localizing effect of Trx depletion was confirmed by analyzing changes in the localization of CD4 in TZM-bl cells treated in the same way with non-specific goat anti-human antibodies. Cells were incubated with 20 µg/ml of either α -Trx1 or $g\alpha$ -hlgG, washed and then analyzed either directly – or after further treatment with MBCD for 1 h – by flow cytometry to calculate (C) Mean Fluorescence Intensities and (D) fold-change in FDRI values of CD4- and GM1-labelled cells relative to untreated controls. Statistical parameters and significance testing were as described in Fig. 2.

infect HIV permissive cells expressing CCR5 but lacking CD4 [57,58]. In contrast to ZM53, which was effectively inhibited by DTNB and α -Trx1, the same treatments exerted only mild inhibition (20–40%) of the CD4-independent pseudovirus, SF162 (Fig. 4C), suggesting that efficient HIV entry requires the catalytic activity of Trx1 at a point in the entry process preceding engagement of CCR5 (or CXCR4 potentially) by gp120.

With this in mind, we reasoned that the dramatic translocation of CD4 induced by Trx1 inactivation - in addition to the redoxdependent changes in the CD4-gp120 complex structure that have been suggested to be necessary for exposing the gp120 co-receptor binding sites immediately after CD4 binding [59-61] - could also compromise viral entry by disrupting the spatiotemporal co-ordination of CD4 and co-receptor that is required for efficient assembly of virushost pre-fusion complexes. To test the feasibility of this hypothesis, we investigated how Trx1 inhibition affected the co-localization dynamics of CD4 and CCR5 by FDRI analysis. The FDRI value calculated for CCR5-labelled cells was 0.11 (data not shown), almost identical to that of the CD4-labelled counterparts (FDRI = 0.12), suggesting that CCR5 is found predominantly in non-raft membranes in normal, untreated TZM-bl cells. Unlike CD4-labelled cells, however, α-Trx1 treatment did not result in a significant change in the FDRI of CCR5labelled cells (Fig. 4D), implying that blocking Trx1 does not induce synchronous translocation of CCR5 to DRM.

Taken together, while our data does not account for the antiviral effect of Trx inhibition that results from structural changes induced in CD4 (and possibly gp120), our results suggest that differential sequestration of surface receptor molecules into membrane microdomains may represent an additional hypothetical mechanism by which oxidoreductases regulate HIV entry that warrants further investigation.

4. Discussion and conclusion

T cells are activated when their antigen-specific T Cell Receptors (TCR) stably engage cognate MHC proteins displayed on the surfaces of antigen-presenting cells (APC). Among the earliest events precipitated by MHCII-TCR binding is the mobilization of the submembranal cytoskeletal (actin/myosin) apparatus and the condensation of CD4 and other cell adhesion and signaling molecules into clusters - so called supramolecular activation complexes (SMACs) [62] - that coalesce around the TCR on the T cell membrane (reviewed in [3]). Here, CD4 binds MHCII and conveys its non-covalently associated tyrosine kinase Lck to activation motifs (ITAMs) located within cytosolic subunits of the TCR-CD3 complex [63], the phosphorylation of which initiates the signaling cascade that culminates in T cell proliferation and inflammatory cytokine production. Failure of CD4 to engage TCR-bound MHCII leads to T cell anergy and apoptosis [64], a finding that alluded to the essential role played by CD4 in ensuring that T cells are activated efficiently, but only under conditions that simultaneously encourage its association with TCR at the TC-APC contact site.

Many studies that have investigated CD4 localization - with respect to both its membrane microdomain context and proximity to TCR (and other important components of the T cell signaling apparatus) – have provided detailed insights into lateral trafficking dynamics that are an

Fig. 4. Depletion of cell surface Trx inhibits CD4-dependent HIV entry. (A and C) TZM-bl cells were treated with DTNB (5 mM for 2 h), α -Trx1 or control α -hlgG (both 20 µg/ml for 12 h) prior to infection with HIV pseudoviruses ZM53 (A) or SF162 (C). α -Trx1-mediated entry inhibition was evaluated by measuring HIV Tat-induced firefly luciferase reporter gene expression levels. (B) Dose-dependent inhibition of HIV by α -Trx1 by was assessed by treating TZM-bl cells with the indicated concentrations of antibodies as described above, followed by infection with pseudovirus ZM53. In all cases, infections were performed in triplicate, and the inhibitory efficiency of DTNB/ α -Trx1 treatment expressed as average percentage decreases in luminescence relative to untreated controls. Error bars are standard deviations, and statistically significant differences were calculated by t-test. (D) Relative changes in dynamic localization of CCR5 were investigated by calculating FDRI values for CD4-, CCR5-, and GM1-labelled TZM-bl cells that had been treated with the indicated concentrations of α -Trx1 according to the procedures outlined in Fig. 3.

important feature of CD4's biological function. However, our understanding of the immediate molecular consequences of TCR-pMHCII binding that trigger translocation of CD4, and the physiological and biophysical factors that regulate this, is limited. Sites for S-palmitoylation, a process known to play a fundamental role in regulating the association of many proteins with lipid rafts, were identified in the C-terminus of CD4 almost 25 years ago, and several studies have firmly established the presence of CD4 in different membrane microdomains, most recently in the form of nanoclusters separated from those containing TCR [65,66]. Yet the mechanism by which CD4 traffics on the cell membrane remains unclear, with no clear consensus on the roles played by S-palmitoylation, Lck association and putative C-terminal raftlocalizing signal sequences. How these factors combine to coordinate membrane compartmentalization dynamically, a clearly important component of the immunoregulatory function of CD4, remains an open question, therefore. The central finding of this study that manipulation of cell surface redox activity - and Thioredoxin-1 inhibition in particular - induces profound changes in CD4 localization makes an important contribution in this regard, and is integrable with several features of CD4 biology, T cell activation and HIV entry.

Firstly, it is now clear that enzymatic oxidoreduction of 'allosteric' disulfides represents an important mechanism by which the activities of many proteins are regulated (reviewed in [67]), and since the first seminal studies by Hogg and colleagues demonstrated functional effects of CD4 disulfide bond reduction [21], it has become generally accepted that thiol-disulfide exchange is important for normal CD4 functioning, although the basis for this has remained poorly understood. Secondly,

and consistent with this, recent studies conducted in our laboratory have revealed how an intact domain 2 (D2) disulfide (130C-C159) contributes to CD4 metastability, and its reduction results in stabilizing structural changes that appear to be propagated beyond D2 [68]. Although these studies were performed only on single- and 2-domain N-terminal variants of CD4, they indirectly suggest that redox exchanges in the ectodomain of CD4 have distal allosteric effects, which may interface with the proposed mediators of CD4 microdomain localization described above. Thirdly, reactive oxygen species (ROS) have been shown to promote lipid raft formation in lymphocytes [69], and it is well-established that ROS regulate the activation of T Cells (reviewed in [70,71]). While their precise role(s) in this regard remains controversial, having been shown to potentiate both proliferative and apoptotic effects that are dependent on their source, type, concentration and localization, extracellular ROS produced by phagocytic APCs presenting antigen in the immunological synapse would correlate with localized Trx depletion, providing a hypothetical mechanism by which TCR-MHC engagement could be linked to redox-dependent CD4 translocation.

Finally, several experiments have now demonstrated unequivocally that inhibiting cell surface oxidoreductase activity impairs HIV entry. Until recently, this effect was thought to be related principally to redox-dependent structural changes induced in CD4 that influence its ligand-binding specificity. While our results do not directly imply an additional mechanism in this regard, considering the many studies that have described correlations between the membrane microdomain contexts of the HIV receptors and their ability to support efficient HIV entry, and our observation that the movements of CD4 and coreceptor in response to Trx inactivation are not coupled, we reason that strong antiviral effects of oxidoreductase inhibition are potentially also mediated through dramatic changes induced in CD4 localization.

As with all studies that employ cell culture surrogates to model physiological processes, our data is presented with the acknowledgement that important differences may exist between TZM-bl cells and CD4-expressing cells in vivo (e.g. plasma membrane lipid and protein composition, extracellular redox environment) that need to be considered when interpreting this data. For example, it has been shown that different oxidoreductases appear to be active on the surfaces of different primary CD4⁺ cell lineages, at least insofar as their requirement for HIV infection is concerned [29]. To this end, ongoing studies in primary T cells and other models of T cell activation should provide further insights into the physiological importance, potentiators and mechanism of redox-dependent CD4 membrane trafficking. However, the profound effect that Trx depletion has on CD4 localization in a cell line that has been used extensively to model HIV entry, and must reasonably be presumed to reflect the dynamics of the receptor and co-receptor in this context accurately, therefore, encourages us to propose the following intriguing hypothesis for further consideration: that oxidoreductasedependent CD4 allostericity plays an important role in regulating CD4 membrane microdomain localization, and this may represent an important mechanistic basis for triggering functional CD4 clustering, and an additional potential mechanism by which changes in redox conditions at the cell surface impair HIV entry.

Transparency document

The Transparency document associated with this article can be found, in online version.

Acknowledgements

We are grateful to Dr. Sharon Shalekoff of the Centre for HIV and STIs, National Institute for Communicable Diseases, NHLS and Faculty of Health Sciences, University of the Witwatersrand for technical assistance with Flow Cytometry experiments, and to the South African Medical Research Council (MRC, Self-Initiated Research (SIR) grant 2012-2014), Poliomyelitis Research (PRF, grant numbers 10/01 and 10/26) and National Research (NRF, grant number DSGR65685) Foundations for financial support.

References

- R.W. Sweet, A. Truneh, W.A. Hendrickson, CD4: its structure, role in immune function and AIDS pathogenesis, and potential as a pharmacological target, Curr. Opin. Biotechnol. 2 (1991) 622–633.
- [2] A.K. Chakraborty, A. Weiss, Insights into the initiation of TCR signaling, Nat. Immunol. 15 (2014) 798–807.
- [3] M.L. Dustin, The immunological synapse, Cancer Immunol. Res. 2 (2014) 1023–1033.
- [4] A.G. Dalgleish, et al., The CD4 (T4) antigen is an essential component of the receptor for the AIDS retrovirus, Nature 312 (1984) 763–767.
- [5] J.S. McDougal, et al., The T4 glycoprotein is a cell-surface receptor for the AIDS virus, Cold Spring Harb. Symp. Quant. Biol. 51 (Pt 2) (1986) 703–711.
- [6] D. Klatzmann, et al., T-lymphocyte T4 molecule behaves as the receptor for human retrovirus LAV, Nature 312 (1984) 767–768.
- [7] I. Parolini, et al., Phorbol ester-induced disruption of the CD4-Lck complex occurs within a detergent-resistant microdomain of the plasma membrane. Involvement of the translocation of activated protein kinase C isoforms, J. Biol. Chem. 274 (1999) 14176–14187.
- [8] K. Simons, E. Ikonen, Functional rafts in cell membranes, Nature 387 (1997) 569–572.
- [9] D. Lingwood, K. Simons, Lipid rafts as a membrane-organizing principle, Science 327 (2010) 46–50.
- [10] F. Balamuth, J.L. Brogdon, K. Bottomly, CD4 raft association and signaling regulate molecular clustering at the immunological synapse site, J. Immunol. 172 (2004) 5887–5892.
- [11] R. Xavier, T. Brennan, Q. Li, C. McCormack, B. Seed, Membrane compartmentation is required for efficient T cell activation, Immunity 8 (1998) 723–732.

- [12] S. Manes, et al., Membrane raft microdomains mediate lateral assemblies required for HIV-1 infection, EMBO Rep. 1 (2000) 190–196.
- [13] G. Del Real, et al., Blocking of HIV-1 infection by targeting CD4 to nonraft membrane domains, J. Exp. Med. 196 (2002) 293–301.
- [14] Z. Liao, L.M. Cimakasky, R. Hampton, D.H. Nguyen, J.E. Hildreth, Lipid rafts and HIV pathogenesis: host membrane cholesterol is required for infection by HIV type 1, AIDS Res. Hum. Retrovir. 17 (2001) 1009–1019.
- [15] S.L. Kozak, J.M. Heard, D. Kabat, Segregation of CD4 and CXCR4 into distinct lipid microdomains in T lymphocytes suggests a mechanism for membrane destabilization by human immunodeficiency virus, J. Virol. 76 (2002) 1802–1815.
- [16] W. Popik, T.M. Alce, W.C. Au, Human immunodeficiency virus type 1 uses lipid raftcolocalized CD4 and chemokine receptors for productive entry into CD4(+) T cells, J. Virol. 76 (2002) 4709–4722.
- [17] Y. Percherancier, et al., HIV-1 entry into T-cells is not dependent on CD4 and CCR5 localization to sphingolipid-enriched, detergent-resistant, raft membrane domains, J. Biol. Chem. 278 (2003) 3153–3161.
- [18] W. Popik, T.M. Alce, CD4 receptor localized to non-raft membrane microdomains supports HIV-1 entry. Identification of a novel raft localization marker in CD4, J. Biol. Chem. 279 (2004) 704–712.
- [19] S.T. Yang, V. Kiessling, J.A. Simmons, J.M. White, L.K. Tamm, HIV gp41-mediated membrane fusion occurs at edges of cholesterol-rich lipid domains, Nat. Chem. Biol. 11 (2015) 424–431.
- [20] G.W. Lynch, A.J. Sloane, V. Raso, A. Lai, A.L. Cunningham, Direct evidence for native CD4 oligomers in lymphoid and monocytoid cells, Eur. J. Immunol. 29 (1999) 2590–2602.
- [21] LJ. Matthias, et al., Disulfide exchange in domain 2 of CD4 is required for entry of HIV-1, Nat. Immunol. 3 (2002) 727–732.
- [22] G.W. Lynch, et al., Marked differences in the structures and protein associations of lymphocyte and monocyte CD4: resolution of a novel CD4 isoform, Immunol. Cell Biol. 84 (2006) 154–165.
- [23] Y.H. Sanejouand, Domain swapping of CD4 upon dimerization, Proteins 57 (2004) 205–212.
- [24] T. Sakihama, A. Smolyar, E.L. Reinherz, Oligomerization of CD4 is required for stable binding to class II major histocompatibility complex proteins but not for interaction with human immunodeficiency virus gp120, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 92 (1995) 6444–6448.
- [25] L.J. Matthias, I. Azimi, C.A. Tabrett, P.J. Hogg, Reduced monomeric CD4 is the preferred receptor for HIV, J. Biol. Chem. 285 (2010) 40793–40799.
- [26] N. Cerutti, M. Killick, V. Jugnarain, M. Papathanasopoulos, A. Capovilla, Disulfide reduction in CD4 domain 1 or 2 is essential for interaction with HIV glycoprotein 120 (gp120), which impairs thioredoxin-driven CD4 dimerization, J. Biol. Chem. 289 (2014) 10455–10465.
- [27] H.J. Ryser, E.M. Levy, R. Mandel, G.J. DiSciullo, Inhibition of human immunodeficiency virus infection by agents that interfere with thiol-disulfide interchange upon virus-receptor interaction, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 91 (1994) 4559–4563.
- [28] J. Auwerx, et al., Human glutaredoxin-1 catalyzes the reduction of HIV-1 gp120 and CD4 disulfides and its inhibition reduces HIV-1 replication, Int. J. Biochem. Cell Biol. 41 (2009) 1269–1275.
- [29] T.S. Stantchev, et al., Cell-type specific requirements for thiol/disulfide exchange during HIV-1 entry and infection, Retrovirology 9 (2012) 97.
- [30] A. Rubartelli, A. Bajetto, G. Allavena, E. Wollman, R. Sitia, Secretion of thioredoxin by normal and neoplastic cells through a leaderless secretory pathway, J. Biol. Chem. 267 (1992) 24161–24164.
- [31] M. Lundberg, A.P. Fernandes, S. Kumar, A. Holmgren, Cellular and plasma levels of human glutaredoxin 1 and 2 detected by sensitive ELISA systems, Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 319 (2004) 801–809.
- [32] M. Fournier, et al., CD4 dimerization requires two cysteines in the cytoplasmic domain of the molecule and occurs in microdomains distinct from lipid rafts, Mol. Immunol. 47 (2010) 2594–2603.
- [33] B. Crise, J.K. Rose, Identification of palmitoylation sites on CD4, the human immunodeficiency virus receptor, J. Biol. Chem. 267 (1992) 13593–13597.
- [34] S. Moffett, D.A. Brown, M.E. Linder, Lipid-dependent targeting of G proteins into rafts, J. Biol. Chem. 275 (2000) 2191–2198.
- [35] J. Charollais, F.G. Van Der Goot, Palmitoylation of membrane proteins (review), Mol. Membr. Biol. 26 (2009) 55–66.
- [36] M.J. Bijlmakers, Protein acylation and localization in T cell signaling (review), Mol. Membr. Biol. 26 (2009) 93–103.
- [37] R. Fragoso, et al., Lipid raft distribution of CD4 depends on its palmitoylation and association with Lck, and evidence for CD4-induced lipid raft aggregation as an additional mechanism to enhance CD3 signaling, J. Immunol. 170 (2003) 913–921.
- [38] C. Cheng-Mayer, J. Homsy, LA. Evans, JA. Levy, Identification of human immunodeficiency virus subtypes with distinct patterns of sensitivity to serum neutralization, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 85 (1988) 2815–2819.
- [39] C.A. Derdeyn, et al., Envelope-constrained neutralization-sensitive HIV-1 after heterosexual transmission, Science 303 (2004) 2019–2022.
- [40] E.J. Platt, K. Wehrly, S.E. Kuhmann, B. Chesebro, D. Kabat, Effects of CCR5 and CD4 cell surface concentrations on infections by macrophagetropic isolates of human immunodeficiency virus type 1, J. Virol. 72 (1998) 2855–2864.
- [41] C.A. Derdeyn, et al., Sensitivity of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 to the fusion inhibitor T-20 is modulated by coreceptor specificity defined by the V3 loop of gp120, J. Virol. 74 (2000) 8358–8367.
- [42] E.J. Platt, M. Bilska, S.L. Kozak, D. Kabat, D.C. Montefiori, Evidence that ecotropic murine leukemia virus contamination in TZM-bl cells does not affect the outcome of neutralizing antibody assays with human immunodeficiency virus type 1, J. Virol. 83 (2009) 8289–8292.

- [43] Y. Takeuchi, M.O. McClure, M. Pizzato, Identification of gammaretroviruses constitutively released from cell lines used for human immunodeficiency virus research, J. Virol. 82 (2008) 12585–12588.
- [44] X. Wei, et al., Émergence of resistant human immunodeficiency virus type 1 in patients receiving fusion inhibitor (T-20) monotherapy, Antimicrob. Agents Chemother. 46 (2002) 1896–1905.
- [45] I. J. P. Adler, Colocalization analysis in fluorescence microscopy, in: D.J. Taatjes, J. Roth (Eds.), Cell Imaging Techniques: Methods and Protocols, Humana Press, New York, 2012.
- [46] A.P. French, S. Mills, R. Swarup, M.J. Bennett, T.P. Pridmore, Colocalization of fluorescent markers in confocal microscope images of plant cells, Nat. Protoc. 3 (2008) 619–628.
- [47] M. Triantafilou, S. Morath, A. Mackie, T. Hartung, K. Triantafilou, Lateral diffusion of Toll-like receptors reveals that they are transiently confined within lipid rafts on the plasma membrane, J. Cell Sci. 117 (2004) 4007–4014.
- [48] I. Gombos, et al., Cholesterol sensitivity of detergent resistance: a rapid flow cytometric test for detecting constitutive or induced raft association of membrane proteins, Cytometry A 61 (2004) 117–126.
- [49] M. Li, et al., Human immunodeficiency virus type 1 env clones from acute and early subtype B infections for standardized assessments of vaccine-elicited neutralizing antibodies, J. Virol. 79 (2005) 10108–10125.
- [50] E.J. Platt, S.L. Kozak, J.P. Durnin, T.J. Hope, D. Kabat, Rapid dissociation of HIV-1 from cultured cells severely limits infectivity assays, causes the inactivation ascribed to entry inhibitors, and masks the inherently high level of infectivity of virions, J. Virol. 84 (2010) 3106–3110.
- [51] D.C. Montefiori, Measuring HIV neutralization in a luciferase reporter gene assay, Methods Mol. Biol. (Clifton, N.J.) 485 (2009) 395–405.
- [52] T. Yoshimori, et al., Protein disulfide-isomerase in rat exocrine pancreatic cells is exported from the endoplasmic reticulum despite possessing the retention signal, J. Biol. Chem. 265 (1990) 15984–15990.
- [53] W. Ou, J. Silver, Role of protein disulfide isomerase and other thiol-reactive proteins in HIV-1 envelope protein-mediated fusion, Virology 350 (2006) 406–417.
- [54] J.L. Martin, Thioredoxin-a fold for all reasons, Structures 3 (1995) 245-250.
- [55] A. Holmgren, Thioredoxin structure and mechanism: conformational changes on oxidation of the active-site sulfhydryls to a disulfide, Structures 3 (1995) 239–243.
- [56] J.R. Mascola, et al., Recommendations for the design and use of standard virus panels to assess neutralizing antibody responses elicited by candidate human immunodeficiency virus type 1 vaccines, J. Virol. 79 (2005) 10103–10107.

- [57] C. Cheng-Mayer, R. Liu, N.R. Landau, L. Stamatatos, Macrophage tropism of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 and utilization of the CC-CKR5 coreceptor, J. Virol. 71 (1997) 1657–1661.
- [58] L. Stamatatos, M. Wiskerchen, C. Cheng-Mayer, Effect of major deletions in the V1 and V2 loops of a macrophage-tropic HIV type 1 isolate on viral envelope structure, cell entry, and replication, AIDS Res. Hum. Retrovir, 14 (1998) 1129–1139.
- [59] Q.J. Sattentau, J.P. Moore, F. Vignaux, F. Traincard, P. Poignard, Conformational changes induced in the envelope glycoproteins of the human and simian immunodeficiency viruses by soluble receptor binding. J. Virol. 67 (1993) 7383–7393.
- [60] N. Sullivan, et al., CD4-induced conformational changes in the human immunodeficiency virus type 1 gp120 glycoprotein: consequences for virus entry and neutralization, J. Virol. 72 (1998) 4694–4703.
- [61] H.J. Ryser, R. Fluckiger, Progress in targeting HIV-1 entry, Drug Discov. Today 10 (2005) 1085-1094.
- [62] C.R. Monks, B.A. Freiberg, H. Kupfer, N. Sciaky, A. Kupfer, Three-dimensional segregation of supramolecular activation clusters in T cells, Nature 395 (1998) 82–86.
- [63] M. Julius, K. Newell, C. Maroun, L. Haughn, Functional consequences of CD4-TCR/ CD3 interactions, Semin. Immunol. 3 (1991) 161–166.
- [64] M.K. Newell, LJ. Haughn, C.R. Maroun, M.H. Julius, Death of mature T cells by separate ligation of CD4 and the T-cell receptor for antigen, Nature 347 (1990) 286–289.
- [65] J. Fan, X. Lu, S. Liu, L. Zhong, Nanoscale relationship between CD4 and CD25 of T cells visualized with NSOM/QD-based dual-color imaging system, Nanoscale Res. Lett. 10 (2015) 419.
- [66] K.H. Roh, B.F. Lillemeier, F. Wang, M.M. Davis, The coreceptor CD4 is expressed in distinct nanoclusters and does not colocalize with T-cell receptor and active protein tyrosine kinase p56lck, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 112 (2015) E1604–E1613.
- [67] M. Deponte, C.H. Lillig, Enzymatic control of cysteinyl thiol switches in proteins, Biol. Chem. 396 (2015) 401–413.
- [68] G.R. Owen, et al., Human CD4 metastability is a function of the allosteric disulfide bond in domain 2, Biochemistry (2016).
- [69] S.P. Lu, et al., Reactive oxygen species promote raft formation in T lymphocytes, Free Radic, Biol. Med. 42 (2007) 936–944.
- [70] A.V. Belikov, B. Schraven, L. Simeoni, T cells and reactive oxygen species, J. Biomed. Sci. 22 (2015) 85.
- [71] L. Simeoni, I. Bogeski, Redox regulation of T-cell receptor signaling, Biol. Chem. 396 (2015) 555–568.

Chapter 4: Concluding Remarks

Antigen engagement by the T cell receptor triggers a sophisticated signalling network leading to the activation, proliferation and differentiation of T cells (168). It has long been recognized that reactive oxygen species (ROS) play an important role in the regulation of T cell signalling (169, 170). ROS production by immunological cells forms part of the host response to pathogens and the release of ROS during inflammatory responses are important for balancing T-cell activation/anergy, leading to the regulation of immune outcomes (170). One consequence of the change in the redox potential during inflammation and immune activation is the reversible oxidation of cysteine residues that result in altered protein function, which is now known to represent an important mechanism by which signal transduction is regulated (71, 171). Indeed, a variety of signalling molecules involved in T cell activation have been shown to possess cysteine residues that are sensitive to oxidation, including Lck, Zap-70 and LAT (171-173). In addition, ROS have been shown to participate in the formation of lipid rafts and the inhibition of ROS is linked with decreased TCR-mediated raft signalling platforms (174). Furthermore, the spatiotemporal distribution of molecules (such as CD4, CD28 and TCR) impacts on the efficiency of T cell signalling and is recognized as a modulatory mechanism for T cell activation (48).

Over the last two decades it has also been recognized that redox events play a fundamental role in the HIV entry mechanism. The key viral and host entry proteins, gp120 and CD4 both require oxidoreduction of allosteric disulphides to induce the conformational changes necessary for productive entry to occur (79, 83, 136). Implicated in several studies as the key facilitators in these processes are cellular oxidoreductases belonging to the thioredoxin

superfamily (84, 136, 148, 150, 167, 175, 176). Disulphide bond reduction by oxidoreductases is a catalytic process, thus a single enzyme molecule can reduce several disulphide bonds and there is an obvious requirement for co-enzymes to ensure a continuous turnover. Although evidence of the activity and the importance of redox mechanisms within the plasma membrane environment continues to mount, conclusive identification of physiologically relevant molecules is still lacking and is thus needed for the full elucidation of these redox active membrane systems, so that we can understand how they work and what their roles are in pathophysiological processes.

In this study, we have described an important link between redox homeostasis at the cell membrane and the spatial-temporal distribution of CD4 in the plasma membrane, which expands our understanding of the relationship between oxidative stress and HIV entry, and puts forward an intriguing hypothesis regarding how redox events may be involved in regulating CD4-dependent T cell signalling processes.

First, we presented the results of our collaborative efforts with colleagues at the Karolinska Institutet, who analyzed the association of an isoenzyme of TrxR1 with lipid raft membrane microdomains. Significantly, this study demonstrated that TrxR1 enzymes are targeted to lipid raft membrane microdomains, providing strong additional support to an emerging picture of the importance of redox systems in regulating protein function at the cell surface.

In the second part of this study, we present our findings on the membrane microdomain distribution of CD4 and how altering the extracellular redox environment (by the inhibition of cellular oxidoreductases) affects CD4 membrane distribution. Importantly, we demonstrated enhanced CD4 lipid raft association in the presence of inhibitors of the cellular oxidoreductase, Trx1. Our data provide compelling evidence that oxidoreductases

play an important role in CD4's spatial distribution in plasma membrane microdomains. We posit that in the physiological context, the enhanced redox-mediated CD4 raft association may be related to the generation of ROS (by the inhibition of thioredoxin, a critical antioxidant), the accumulation of which has been implicated in enhanced lipid raft formation and clustering (177, 178). Lipid rafts can be the direct targets for oxidative stress and raft clustering mediated by S-S-bonded or S-X-S bonded crosslinking of cell-surface proteins (179). Indeed, it has been shown that ROS promote raft assembly and entry of the TCR complex into lipid rafts leading to T cell activation (174). Hence, CD4 movement to the raft, in the presence of elevated ROS may be an important component of this process.

There is also evidence that the removal of ROS impairs the ability of Lck, the CD4-associated Src family protein tyrosine kinase that is essential for MHCII-dependent T Cell activation, to stay in lipid rafts (174). Lck, a key molecule in TCR signalling localizes to lipid rafts upon TCR/CD4 activation, and impairing its association with lipid rafts impacts negatively on T cell signalling (180, 181). These observations have interesting implications in the context of HIV infection and appear to support yet another role for the involvement of thioredoxin and/or other antioxidants in HIV entry. Oxidoreductases are likely to play a pivotal role in maintaining redox balance at the cell surface, by preventing the accumulation of ROS and reducing the association of CD4 (and by implication Lck), with DRMs/rafts. This would lead to conditions that impact negatively on T cell activation, which may, by delaying the immune response, be more favourable for HIV-1 entry and consistent with the concept that HIV-1 utilizes non-raft associated CD4 for entry (156).

To verify this theory and elucidate the mechanism underlying the inhibition of HIV-1 infection in the presence of Trx1 inhibitors, we have initiated work to extend our analysis of

the potential changes in CD4 microdomain localization, on cells exposed to HIV pseudovirions (Appendix A). Our preliminary observations indicate that HIV per se does not induce any changes in CD4 localization in TZM-bl cells (Appendix A- Figure 1A). Interestingly, however, when cells that had been treated with inhibitors of Trx1 were infected with an HIV-1 pseudovirus, we observed a reversal of the Trx1 inhibitor-induced CD4 DRM association (Appendix A, Figures 1B and 1C), an effect that was more pronounced in cells infected with the CD4-dependent virus, ZM53 (Appendix A, Figure 2). Notably, these observations are consistent with the findings of previous studies that have shown HIVmediated destabilization of rafts. Together with the results of this study which show that CD4 is localized almost exclusively in non-raft membrane microdomains in TZM-bl cells, and that the induced localization of CD4 into DRM is associated with impaired HIV entry, these data provide further support for a model in which CD4-dependent HIV entry proceeds through non-raft membrane microdomains. Moreover, they indirectly suggest that while HIV particles are able to interact with raft-localized CD4 - a notion supported by our observation that recombinant gp120 colocalizes robustly with DRM following treatment of cells with DTNB (Appendix A, Figure 3), as well as previous studies that have shown that an anti-CD4 antibody exerts inhibitory effects on HIV by trapping CD4 in DRMs post CD4-gp120 binding (182) - such viruses are blocked at a critical point in the maturation of the virus-host membrane fusion complex.

Integrating these preliminary observations with our published findings on redox-dependent effects on CD4 localization and HIV entry, we propose that although HIV is capable of binding raft-localized CD4, productive viral entry must proceed through detergent-sensitive membrane domain compartments. In this regard, we hypothesize that potent inhibitory

effects on HIV entry may result from two aggregated consequences of blocking redox activity at the cell surface: 1) inhibition of the oxidoreductase-dependent conformational changes that must be effected in the virus-host receptor complex after CD4-gp120 binding (70, 79, 83, 136), and 2) uncoupling of CD4 and co-receptor localization, shown in this study to result from cell surface oxidoreductase inhibition.

Collectively, our data affirm the role of cellular redox-active proteins, specifically oxidoreductases of the thioredoxin system, in the redox biology of HIV entry and add credence to the recent targeting of these cellular antioxidant systems in the search for novel HIV treatments (176, 183). Our results support the evolving concept that redox conditions in the extracellular space potentiate dynamic changes in CD4 membrane domain localization, which influence the efficiency of virus entry and are likely to play an important role in regulating CD4-dependent signalling events. Our studies suggest that oxidoreductases may play a role in maintaining CD4 dissociation from lipid rafts, which may reflect the requirement for the virus-host receptor complex to be localized in an appropriate (non-raft) membrane domain context to effect efficient fusion, a concept supported by preliminary experiments conducted during the course of this study. The potential involvement of redox events in the mechanism of HIV entry is proposed in the model illustrated in Chapter 4's, Figure 1. Herein, we propose that initially, by maintaining the membrane surface redox balance and preventing the accumulation of ROS, Trx minimizes the raft association of CD4 and in so doing, creates conditions that are more favourable for HIV entry. Secondly, Trx keeps CD4 reduced, the preferred isoform for HIV gp120 interaction (184) and finally, Trx catalyses the conformational changes in CD4 and/or gp120 that are essential for virus entry (27, 166).

In conclusion, this work describes important aspects of the involvement of the extracellular redox system in regulating spatiotemporal changes in CD4 membrane localization, and provides evidence that redox systems exist at the appropriate locations to support this process. It also suggests a further functional role for cellular oxidoreductases in regulating HIV entry. Through ongoing studies, we aim to investigate the membrane contexts required for efficient HIV entry, the roles played by cellular oxidoreductases in establishing these, and the effects of CD4 oxidoreduction in T cell lines and human peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs) that will provide more detailed insights into the effects of redox events on CD4 function.

Figure 14: Proposed model for the involvement of redox events in the mechanism of HIV entry.(1) More favourable conditions for HIV entry are created when Trx prevents ROS accumulation at the cell surface preventing CD4 association with rafts. (2) CD4 is kept reduced by Trx, the preferred gp120 binding isoform. (3) Possible HIV-mediated movement of CD4 to non-raft membrane regions, more conducive to virus entry. (4) Trx mediated conformational changes in both CD4 and gp120 are essential for post-binding entry steps.

References:

- 1. Filion LG, Izaguirre CA, Garber GE, Huebsh L, Aye MT. Detection of surface and cytoplasmic CD4 on blood monocytes from normal and HIV-1 infected individuals. Journal of Immunological Methods. 1990 Dec 31;135(1-2):59-69. PubMed PMID: 1703191.
- 2. Biswas P, Mantelli B, Sica A, Malnati M, Panzeri C, Saccani A, et al. Expression of CD4 on human peripheral blood neutrophils. Blood. 2003 Jun 1;101(11):4452-6. PubMed PMID: 12531788. Epub 2003/01/18. eng.
- 3. Doyle C, Strominger JL. Interaction between CD4 and class II MHC molecules mediates cell adhesion. Nature. 1987 Nov 19-25;330(6145):256-9. PubMed PMID: 2823150.
- 4. Sattentau QJ, Weiss RA. The CD4 Antigen: Physiological Ligand and HIV receptor. Cell. 1988 11 March 1988;52:631-3.
- 5. Dalgleish AG, Beverley PC, Clapham PR, Crawford DH, Greaves MF, Weiss RA. The CD4 (T4) antigen is an essential component of the receptor for the AIDS retrovirus. Nature. 1984 Dec 20-1985 Jan 2;312(5996):763-7. PubMed PMID: 6096719.
- 6. McDougal JS, Maddon PJ, Dalgleish AG, Clapham PR, Littman DR, Godfrey M, et al. The T4 glycoprotein is a cell-surface receptor for the AIDS virus. Cold Spring Harbour Symposium on Quantative Biology. 1986;51 Pt 2:703-11. PubMed PMID: 3495395.
- 7. Fooksman DR. Organizing MHC Class II Presentation. Frontiers in Immunology. 2014;5:158. PubMed PMID: 24782863. Pubmed Central PMCID: 3989578.
- Krummel MF, Sjaastad MD, Wulfing C, Davis MM. Differential clustering of CD4 and CD3zeta during T cell recognition. Science. 2000 Aug 25;289(5483):1349-52. PubMed PMID: 10958781. Epub 2000/08/26. eng.
- 9. Konig R. Interactions between MHC molecules and co-receptors of the TCR. Current Opinion in Immunology. 2002 Feb;14(1):75-83. PubMed PMID: 11790535. Epub 2002/01/16. eng.
- 10. Turner JM, Brodsky MH, Irving BA, Levin SD, Perlmutter RM, Littman DR. Interaction of the unique N-terminal region of tyrosine kinase p56lck with cytoplasmic domains of CD4 and CD8 is mediated by cysteine motifs. Cell. 1990 Mar 9;60(5):755-65. PubMed PMID: 2107025. Epub 1990/03/09. eng.
- 11. Weiss A. T cell antigen receptor signal transduction: a tale of tails and cytoplasmic proteintyrosine kinases. Cell. 1993 Apr 23;73(2):209-12. PubMed PMID: 8477442. Epub 1993/04/23. eng.
- 12. Reinherz EL, Wang JH. Codification of bidentate pMHC interaction with TCR and its coreceptor. Trends in Immunology. 2015 May;36(5):300-6. PubMed PMID: 25818864. Pubmed Central PMCID: PMC4420642. Epub 2015/03/31. eng.

- Li Y, Yin Y, Mariuzza RA. Structural and biophysical insights into the role of CD4 and CD8 in T cell activation. Frontiers in Immunology. 2013;4:206. PubMed PMID: 23885256. Pubmed Central PMCID: PMC3717711. Epub 2013/07/26. eng.
- 14. Killeen N, Littman DR. Helper T-cell development in the absence of CD4-p56lck association. Nature. 1993 Aug 19;364(6439):729-32. PubMed PMID: 8355789. Epub 1993/08/19. eng.
- 15. Vidal K, Daniel C, Hill M, Littman DR, Allen PM. Differential requirements for CD4 in TCRligand interactions. Journal of Immunology. 1999 Nov 1;163(9):4811-8. PubMed PMID: 10528181. Epub 1999/10/21. eng.
- 16. Maddon PJ, Littman DR, Godfrey M, Maddon DE, Chess L, Axel R. The isolation and nucleotide sequence of a cDNA encoding the T cell surface protein T4: a new member of the immunoglobulin gene family. Cell. 1985 Aug;42(1):93-104. PubMed PMID: 2990730.
- Clark SJ, Jefferies WA, Barclay AN, Gagnon J, Williams AF. Peptide and nucleotide sequences of rat CD4 (W3/25) antigen: evidence for derivation from a structure with four immunoglobulin-related domains. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 1987 Mar;84(6):1649-53. PubMed PMID: 3104900. Pubmed Central PMCID: PMC304494. Epub 1987/03/01. eng.
- 18. Harrison SC. CD4: structure and interactions of an immunoglobulin superfamily adhesion molecule. Accounts of Chemical Research. 1993 1993/08/01;26(8):449-53.
- 19. Wang J, Yan Y, Garrett TPJ, Liu J, Rodgers DW, Garlick RL, et al. Atomic structure of a fragment of human CD4 containing two immunoglobulin-like domains. Nature. 1990 11/29/print;348(6300):411-8.
- Ryu SE, Kwong PD, Truneh A, Porter TG, Arthos J, Rosenberg M, et al. Crystal structure of an HIV-binding recombinant fragment of human CD4. Nature. 1990 Nov 29;348(6300):419-26. PubMed PMID: 2247146.
- 21. Wouters MA, Lau KK, Hogg PJ. Cross-strand disulphides in cell entry proteins: poised to act. Bioessays. 2004 Jan;26(1):73-9. PubMed PMID: 14696043.
- 22. Wu H, Kwong PD, Hendrickson WA. Dimeric association and segmental variability in the structure of human CD4. Nature. 1997 May 29;387(6632):527-30. PubMed PMID: 9168119.
- Kwong PD, Ryu SE, Hendrickson WA, Axel R, Sweet RM, Folena-Wasserman G, et al. Molecular characteristics of recombinant human CD4 as deduced from polymorphic crystals. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 1990 Aug;87(16):6423-7. PubMed PMID: 2385600. Pubmed Central PMCID: 54546.
- 24. Yin Y, Wang XX, Mariuzza RA. Crystal structure of a complete ternary complex of T-cell receptor, peptide-MHC, and CD4. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 2012 Apr 3;109(14):5405-10. PubMed PMID: 22431638. Pubmed Central PMCID: 3325661.

- 25. Lamarre D, Ashkenazi A, Fleury S, Smith DH, Sekaly RP, Capon DJ. The MHC-binding and gp120-binding functions of CD4 are separable. Science. 1989 Aug 18;245(4919):743-6. PubMed PMID: 2549633. Epub 1989/08/18. eng.
- 26. Maekawa A, Schmidt B, Fazekas de St Groth B, Sanejouand YH, Hogg PJ. Evidence for a domain-swapped CD4 dimer as the coreceptor for binding to class II MHC. Journal of Immunology. 2006 Jun 1;176(11):6873-8. PubMed PMID: 16709847.
- 27. Matthias LJ, Yam PT, Jiang XM, Vandegraaff N, Li P, Poumbourios P, et al. Disulfide exchange in domain 2 of CD4 is required for entry of HIV-1. Nature Immunology. 2002 Aug;3(8):727-32. PubMed PMID: 12089508.
- 28. Wittlich M, Koenig BW, Hoffmann S, Willbold D. Structural characterization of the transmembrane and cytoplasmic domains of human CD4. Biochimica et Biophysica Acta. 2007 Dec;1768(12):2949-60. PubMed PMID: 18035040. Epub 2007/11/24. eng.
- 29. Wittlich M, Thiagarajan P, Koenig BW, Hartmann R, Willbold D. NMR structure of the transmembrane and cytoplasmic domains of human CD4 in micelles. Biochimica et Biophysica Acta. 2010 Feb;1798(2):122-7. PubMed PMID: 19781520. Epub 2009/09/29. eng.
- 30. Parrish HL, Glassman CR, Keenen MM, Deshpande NR, Bronnimann MP, Kuhns MS. A Transmembrane Domain GGxxG Motif in CD4 Contributes to Its Lck-Independent Function but Does Not Mediate CD4 Dimerization. PLoS One. 2015;10(7):e0132333. PubMed PMID: 26147390. Pubmed Central PMCID: 4493003.
- 31. Shaw AS, Amrein KE, Hammond C, Stern DF, Sefton BM, Rose JK. The lck tyrosine protein kinase interacts with the cytoplasmic tail of the CD4 glycoprotein through its unique amino-terminal domain. Cell. 1989 Nov 17;59(4):627-36. PubMed PMID: 2582490. Epub 1989/11/17. eng.
- 32. Fournier M, Peyrou M, Bourgoin L, Maeder C, Tchou I, Foti M. CD4 dimerization requires two cysteines in the cytoplasmic domain of the molecule and occurs in microdomains distinct from lipid rafts. Molecular Immunology. 2010 Oct;47(16):2594-603. PubMed PMID: 20739067. Epub 2010/08/27. eng.
- Bowers K, Pitcher C, Marsh M. CD4: a co-receptor in the immune response and HIV infection. Interntional Journal of Biochemistry and Cell Biology. 1997 Jun;29(6):871-5. PubMed PMID: 9304802.
- 34. Fragoso R, Ren D, Zhang X, Su MW, Burakoff SJ, Jin YJ. Lipid raft distribution of CD4 depends on its palmitoylation and association with Lck, and evidence for CD4-induced lipid raft aggregation as an additional mechanism to enhance CD3 signaling. Journal of Immunology. 2003 Jan 15;170(2):913-21. PubMed PMID: 12517957.
- 35. Lemmon MA, Schlessinger J. Regulation of signal transduction and signal diversity by receptor oligomerization. Trends in Biochemical Sciences. 1994 Nov;19(11):459-63. PubMed PMID: 7855887. Epub 1994/11/01. eng.

- 36. Freed DM, Alvarado D, Lemmon MA. Ligand regulation of a constitutively dimeric EGF receptor. Nature Communications. 2015;6:7380. PubMed PMID: 26060020. Pubmed Central PMCID: PMC4465127. Epub 2015/06/11. eng. 37. Ferguson KM. Active and inactive conformations of the epidermal growth factor receptor. Biochemical Society Transactions. 2004 Nov;32(Pt 5):742-5. PubMed PMID: 15494003. Epub 2004/10/21. eng.
- 38. Clayton AH, Walker F, Orchard SG, Henderson C, Fuchs D, Rothacker J, et al. Ligand-induced dimer-tetramer transition during the activation of the cell surface epidermal growth factor receptor-A multidimensional microscopy analysis. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 2005 Aug 26;280(34):30392-9. PubMed PMID: 15994331. Epub 2005/07/05. eng.
- Dianzani U, Bragardo M, Buonfiglio D, Redoglia V, Funaro A, Portoles P, et al. Modulation of CD4 lateral interaction with lymphocyte surface molecules induced by HIV-1 gp120. European Journal of Immunology. 1995 May;25(5):1306-11. PubMed PMID: 7539755. Epub 1995/05/01. Eng.
- 40. Lynch GW, Sloane AJ, Raso V, Lai A, Cunningham AL. Direct evidence for native CD4 oligomers in lymphoid and monocytoid cells. European Journal of Immunology . 1999 Aug;29(8):2590-602. PubMed PMID: 10458774. Epub 1999/08/24. eng.
- 41. Moldovan MC, Sabbagh L, Breton G, Sekaly RP, Krummel MF. Triggering of T cell activation via CD4 dimers. Journal of Immunology. 2006 May 1;176(9):5438-45. PubMed PMID: 16622011.
- 42. Moldovan MC, Yachou A, Levesque K, Wu H, Hendrickson WA, Cohen EA, et al. CD4 dimers constitute the functional component required for T cell activation. Journal of Immunology. 2002 Dec 1;169(11):6261-8. PubMed PMID: 12444132.
- 43. Konig R, Shen X, Germain RN. Involvement of both major histocompatibility complex class II alpha and beta chains in CD4 function indicates a role for ordered oligomerization in T cell activation. Journal of Experimental Medicine. 1995 Sep 1;182(3):779-87. PubMed PMID: 7650484. Pubmed Central PMCID: PMC2192164. Epub 1995/09/01. eng.
- 44. Sakihama T, Smolyar A, Reinherz EL. Oligomerization of CD4 is required for stable binding to class II major histocompatibility complex proteins but not for interaction with human immunodeficiency virus gp120. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 1995 Jul 3;92(14):6444-8. PubMed PMID: 7604010.
- 45. Briant L, Signoret N, Gaubin M, Robert-Hebmann V, Zhang X, Murali R, et al. Transduction of activation signal that follows HIV-1 binding to CD4 and CD4 dimerization involves the immunoglobulin CDR3-like region in domain 1 of CD4. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 1997 Aug 1;272(31):19441-50. PubMed PMID: 9235945.
- 46. Sanejouand YH. Domain swapping of CD4 upon dimerization. Proteins. 2004 Oct 1;57(1):205-12. PubMed PMID: 15326605. Epub 2004/08/25. eng.
- 47. Baumgart F, Schutz GJ. Detecting protein association at the T cell plasma membrane. Biochimica et Biophysica Acta. 2015 Apr;1853(4):791-801. PubMed PMID: 25300585. Epub 2014/10/11. eng.
- 48. Singleton KL, Roybal KT, Sun Y, Fu G, Gascoigne NR, van Oers NS, et al. Spatiotemporal patterning during T cell activation is highly diverse. Sci Signal. 2009;2(65):ra15. PubMed PMID: 19351954. Pubmed Central PMCID: PMC2694444. Epub 2009/04/09. eng.
- Schieffer D, Naware S, Bakun W, Bamezai AK. Lipid raft-based membrane order is important for antigen-specific clonal expansion of CD4(+) T lymphocytes. BMC Immunology. 2014;15:58. PubMed PMID: 25494999. Pubmed Central PMCID: PMC4270042. Epub 2014/12/17. eng.
- 50. Filipp D, Ballek O, Manning J. Lck, Membrane Microdomains, and TCR Triggering Machinery: Defining the New Rules of Engagement. Frontiers in Immunology. 2012;3:155. PubMed PMID: 22701458. Pubmed Central PMCID: PMC3372939. Epub 2012/06/16. eng.
- 51. Singer SJ, Nicolson GL. The fluid mosaic model of the structure of cell membranes. Science. 1972 Feb 18;175(4023):720-31. PubMed PMID: 4333397. Epub 1972/02/18. eng.
- Nicolson GL. The Fluid-Mosaic Model of Membrane Structure: still relevant to understanding the structure, function and dynamics of biological membranes after more than 40 years. Biochimica et Biophysica Acta. 2014 Jun;1838(6):1451-66. PubMed PMID: 24189436. Epub 2013/11/06. eng.
- 53. Head BP, Patel HH, Insel PA. Interaction of membrane/lipid rafts with the cytoskeleton: impact on signaling and function: membrane/lipid rafts, mediators of cytoskeletal arrangement and cell signaling. Biochimica et Biophysica Acta. 2014 Feb;1838(2):532-45. PubMed PMID: 23899502. Pubmed Central PMCID: PMC3867519. Epub 2013/08/01. eng.
- 54. Goni FM. The basic structure and dynamics of cell membranes: an update of the Singer-Nicolson model. Biochimica et Biophysica Acta. 2014 Jun;1838(6):1467-76. PubMed PMID: 24440423. Epub 2014/01/21. eng.
- 55. Simons K, Ikonen E. Functional rafts in cell membranes. Nature. 1997 Jun 5;387(6633):569-72. PubMed PMID: 9177342.
- 56. Silvius JR. Partitioning of membrane molecules between raft and non-raft domains: insights from model-membrane studies. Biochimica et Biophysica Acta. 2005 Dec 30;1746(3):193-202. PubMed PMID: 16271405. Epub 2005/11/08. eng.
- 57. Patel HH, Insel PA. Lipid rafts and caveolae and their role in compartmentation of redox signaling. Antioxidants and Redox Signaling. 2009 Jun;11(6):1357-72. PubMed PMID: 19061440.
- 58. Quinn PJ. A lipid matrix model of membrane raft structure. Progress in Lipid Research. 2010 Oct;49(4):390-406. PubMed PMID: 20478335. Epub 2010/05/19. eng.

- 59. Fantini J, Garmy N, Mahfoud R, Yahi N. Lipid rafts: structure, function and role in HIV, Alzheimer's and prion diseases. Expert Reviews in Molecular Medicine. 2002 Dec;4(27):1-22. PubMed PMID: 14987385. Epub 2004/02/28. eng.
- 60. Diaz-Rohrer B, Levental KR, Levental I. Rafting through traffic: Membrane domains in cellular logistics. Biochimica et Biophysica Acta. 2014 Dec;1838(12):3003-13. PubMed PMID: 25130318. Epub 2014/08/19. Eng.
- 61. Janes PW, Ley SC, Magee AI. Aggregation of lipid rafts accompanies signaling via the T cell antigen receptor. Journal of Cell Biology. 1999 Oct 18;147(2):447-61. PubMed PMID: 10525547.
- 62. Simons K, Toomre D. Lipid rafts and signal transduction. Nature Reviews Molecular and Cellular Biology. 2000 Oct;1(1):31-9. PubMed PMID: 11413487.
- 63. Simons K, Sampaio JL. Membrane organization and lipid rafts. Cold Spring Harbour Perspectives in Biology. 2011 Oct;3(10):a004697. PubMed PMID: 21628426. Pubmed Central PMCID: PMC3179338. Epub 2011/06/02. eng.
- 64. Balamuth F, Brogdon JL, Bottomly K. CD4 raft association and signaling regulate molecular clustering at the immunological synapse site. Journal of Immunology. 2004 May 15;172(10):5887-92. PubMed PMID: 15128768.
- 65. Millan J, Cerny J, Horejsi V, Alonso MA. CD4 segregates into specific detergent-resistant Tcell membrane microdomains. Tissue Antigens. 1999 Jan;53(1):33-40. PubMed PMID: 10082429.
- 66. Nagafuku M, Okuyama K, Onimaru Y, Suzuki A, Odagiri Y, Yamashita T, et al. CD4 and CD8 T cells require different membrane gangliosides for activation. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the Unied States of America. 2012 Feb 7;109(6):E336-42. PubMed PMID: 22308377. Pubmed Central PMCID: PMC3277553. Epub 2012/02/07. eng.
- 67. Cerny J, Stockinger H, Horejsi V. Noncovalent associations of T lymphocyte surface proteins. European Jounal of Immunology. 1996 Oct;26(10):2335-43. PubMed PMID: 8898942. Epub 1996/10/01. eng.
- 68. Parolini I, Sargiacomo M, Lisanti MP, Peschle C. Signal transduction and glycophosphatidylinositol-linked proteins (lyn, lck, CD4, CD45, G proteins, and CD55) selectively localize in Triton-insoluble plasma membrane domains of human leukemic cell lines and normal granulocytes. Blood. 1996 May 1;87(9):3783-94. PubMed PMID: 8611704. Epub 1996/05/01. eng.
- 69. Mascalchi P, Lamort AS, Salome L, Dumas F. Single Particle Tracking reveals two distinct environments for CD4 receptors at the surface of living T lymphocytes. Biochemica I and Biophysical Research Communications. 2012 Jan 6;417(1):409-13. PubMed PMID: 22166195. Epub 2011/12/15. eng.

- 70. Matthias LJ, Hogg PJ. Redox control on the cell surface: implications for HIV-1 entry. Antioxidants and Redox Signaling. 2003 Feb;5(1):133-8. PubMed PMID: 12626125. Epub 2003/03/11. eng.
- 71. Hogg PJ. Biological regulation through protein disulfide bond cleavage. Redox Reports. 2002;7(2):71-7. PubMed PMID: 12189052. Epub 2002/08/22. eng.
- 72. Metcalfe C, Cresswell P, Ciaccia L, Thomas B, Barclay AN. Labile disulfide bonds are common at the leucocyte cell surface. Open Biology. 2011 Nov;1(3):110010. PubMed PMID: 22645650. Pubmed Central PMCID: PMC3352085. Epub 2012/05/31. eng.
- 73. Stegmann M, Metcalfe C, Barclay AN. Immunoregulation through membrane proteins modified by reducing conditions induced by immune reactions. European Journal of Immunology. Jan;43(1):15-21. PubMed PMID: 23233323.
- 74. Hogg PJ. Disulfide bonds as switches for protein function. Trends in Biochemical Sciences. 2003 Apr;28(4):210-4. PubMed PMID: 12713905. Epub 2003/04/26. eng.
- 75. Schmidt B, Ho L, Hogg PJ. Allosteric disulfide bonds. Biochemistry. 2006 Jun 20;45(24):7429-33. PubMed PMID: 16768438. Epub 2006/06/14. eng.
- 76. Hogg PJ. Contribution of allosteric disulfide bonds to regulation of hemostasis. Jopurnal of Thrombosis and Haemostasis. 2009 Jul;7 Suppl 1:13-6. PubMed PMID: 19630758. Epub 2009/07/28. eng.
- 77. Schafer FQ, Buettner GR. Redox environment of the cell as viewed through the redox state of the glutathione disulfide/glutathione couple. Free Radical Biology and Medicine. 2001 Jun 1;30(11):1191-212. PubMed PMID: 11368918. Epub 2001/05/23. eng.
- 78. Lu J, Holmgren A. The thioredoxin antioxidant system. Free Radical Biology and Medicine. 2014 Jan;66:75-87. PubMed PMID: 23899494. Epub 2013/08/01. eng.
- 79. Matthias LJ, Yam PTW, Jiang X-M, Hogg PJ. Disulfide exchange in CD4. BioFactors. 2003;17(1-4):241-8.
- Matthias LJ, Yam PT, Jiang XM, Hogg PJ. Disulfide exchange in CD4. BioFactors. 2003;17(1-4):241-8. PubMed PMID: 12897445.
- 81. Bourgeois R, Mercier J, Paquette-Brooks I, Cohen ÉA. Association between disruption of CD4 receptor dimerization and increased human immunodeficiency virus type 1 entry. Retrovirology. 2006;3:31-. PubMed PMID: PMC1524797.
- 82. Matthias LJ, Azimi I, Tabrett CA, Hogg PJ. Reduced monomeric CD4 is the preferred receptor for HIV. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 2010;285(52):40793-9. PubMed PMID: 20974843.
- 83. Cerutti N, Killick M, Jugnarain V, Papathanasopoulos M, Capovilla A. Disulfide reduction in CD4 domain 1 or 2 is essential for interaction with HIV glycoprotein 120 (gp120), which impairs thioredoxin-driven CD4 dimerization. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 2014 Apr

11;289(15):10455-65. PubMed PMID: 24550395. Pubmed Central PMCID: PMC4036167. Epub 2014/02/20. eng.

- 84. Azimi I, Matthias LJ, Center RJ, Wong JW, Hogg PJ. Disulfide bond that constrains the HIV-1 gp120 V3 domain is cleaved by thioredoxin. Journal of Biological Chemistry.2010 Dec 17;285(51):40072-80. PubMed PMID: 20943653.
- 85. Auwerx J, Isacsson O, Soderlund J, Balzarini J, Johansson M, Lundberg M. Human glutaredoxin-1 catalyzes the reduction of HIV-1 gp120 and CD4 disulfides and its inhibition reduces HIV-1 replication. International Journal of Biochemistry and Cell Biology. 2009 Jun;41(6):1269-75. PubMed PMID: 19038358.
- 86. Fenouillet E, Barbouche R, Jones IM. Cell entry by enveloped viruses: redox considerations for HIV and SARS-coronavirus. Antioxidants and Redox Signaling. 2007 Aug;9(8):1009-34. PubMed PMID: 17567241.
- Masutani H, Ueda S, Yodoi J. The thioredoxin system in retroviral infection and apoptosis. Cell Death Differentiation. 2005 Aug;12 Suppl 1:991-8. PubMed PMID: 15818395. Epub 2005/04/09. eng.
- Go YM, Roede JR, Walker DI, Duong DM, Seyfried NT, Orr M, et al. Selective targeting of the cysteine proteome by thioredoxin and glutathione redox systems. Molecular and Cellular Proteomics. 2013 Nov;12(11):3285-96. PubMed PMID: 23946468. Pubmed Central PMCID: PMC3820939. Epub 2013/08/16. eng.
- Nordberg J, Arner ES. Reactive oxygen species, antioxidants, and the mammalian thioredoxin system. Free Radical Biology and Medicine. 2001 Dec 1;31(11):1287-312. PubMed PMID: 11728801. Epub 2001/12/01. eng.
- 90. Holmgren A. Thioredoxin and glutaredoxin systems. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 1989 Aug 25;264(24):13963-6. PubMed PMID: 2668278. Epub 1989/08/25. eng.
- 91. Kalinina EV, Chernov NN, Saprin AN. Involvement of thio-, peroxi-, and glutaredoxins in cellular redox-dependent processes. Biochemistry (Mosc). 2008 Dec;73(13):1493-510. PubMed PMID: 19216714. Epub 2009/02/17. eng.
- 92. Wakasugi N, Tagaya Y, Wakasugi H, Mitsui A, Maeda M, Yodoi J, et al. Adult T-cell leukemiaderived factor/thioredoxin, produced by both human T-lymphotropic virus type I- and Epstein-Barr virus-transformed lymphocytes, acts as an autocrine growth factor and synergizes with interleukin 1 and interleukin 2. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciencws of the United States of America. 1990 Nov;87(21):8282-6. PubMed PMID: 2172979. Pubmed Central PMCID: PMC54939. Epub 1990/11/01. eng.
- 93. Spyrou G, Enmark E, Miranda-Vizuete A, Gustafsson J. Cloning and expression of a novel mammalian thioredoxin. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 1997 Jan 31;272(5):2936-41. PubMed PMID: 9006939. Epub 1997/01/31. eng.

- 94. Miranda-Vizuete A, Ljung J, Damdimopoulos AE, Gustafsson JA, Oko R, Pelto-Huikko M, et al. Characterization of Sptrx, a novel member of the thioredoxin family specifically expressed in human spermatozoa. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 2001 Aug 24;276(34):31567-74. PubMed PMID: 11399755. Epub 2001/06/16. eng.
- 95. Yoshihara E, Masaki S, Matsuo Y, Chen Z, Tian H, Yodoi J. Thioredoxin/Txnip: redoxisome, as a redox switch for the pathogenesis of diseases. Frontiers in Immunology. 2014;4:514. PubMed PMID: 24409188. Pubmed Central PMCID: PMC3885921. Epub 2014/01/11. eng.
- 96. Holmgren A, Johansson C, Berndt C, Lonn ME, Hudemann C, Lillig CH. Thiol redox control via thioredoxin and glutaredoxin systems. Biochemical Society Transactions. 2005 Dec;33(Pt 6):1375-7. PubMed PMID: 16246122. Epub 2005/10/26. eng.
- 97. Hirota K, Matsui M, Iwata S, Nishiyama A, Mori K, Yodoi J. AP-1 transcriptional activity is regulated by a direct association between thioredoxin and Ref-1. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 1997 Apr 15;94(8):3633-8. PubMed PMID: 9108029. Pubmed Central PMCID: PMC20492. Epub 1997/04/15. eng.
- 98. Hirota K, Murata M, Sachi Y, Nakamura H, Takeuchi J, Mori K, et al. Distinct roles of thioredoxin in the cytoplasm and in the nucleus. A two-step mechanism of redox regulation of transcription factor NF-kappaB. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 1999 Sep 24;274(39):27891-7. PubMed PMID: 10488136. Epub 1999/09/17. eng.
- 99. Soderberg A, Hossain A, Rosen A. A protein disulfide isomerase/thioredoxin-1 complex is physically attached to exofacial membrane tumor necrosis factor receptors: overexpression in chronic lymphocytic leukemia cells. Antioxidants and Redox Signaling. 2013 Feb 1;18(4):363-75. PubMed PMID: 22775451. Epub 2012/07/11. eng.
- Pekkari K, Gurunath R, Arner ES, Holmgren A. Truncated thioredoxin is a mitogenic cytokine for resting human peripheral blood mononuclear cells and is present in human plasma. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 2000 Dec 1;275(48):37474-80. PubMed PMID: 10982790. Epub 2000/09/13. eng.
- 101. Arner ES, Holmgren A. Physiological functions of thioredoxin and thioredoxin reductase. Eur Journal of Biochemistry. 2000 Oct;267(20):6102-9. PubMed PMID: 11012661.
- 102. Yoshida S, Katoh T, Tetsuka T, Uno K, Matsui N, Okamoto T. Involvement of thioredoxin in rheumatoid arthritis: its costimulatory roles in the TNF-alpha-induced production of IL-6 and IL-8 from cultured synovial fibroblasts. Journal of Immunology. 1999 Jul 1;163(1):351-8. PubMed PMID: 10384135. Epub 1999/06/29. eng.
- 103. Dalton TP, Shertzer HG, Puga A. Regulation of gene expression by reactive oxygen. Annual Reviews in Pharmacology and Toxicology. 1999;39:67-101. PubMed PMID: 10331077. Epub 1999/05/20. eng.
- 104. Sen CK. Cellular thiols and redox-regulated signal transduction. Current Topics Cellular Regulation. 2000;36:1-30. PubMed PMID: 10842745. Epub 2000/06/08. eng.

- 105. Arner ES, Zhong L, Holmgren A. Preparation and assay of mammalian thioredoxin and thioredoxin reductase. Methods in Enzymology. 1999;300:226-39. PubMed PMID: 9919525. Epub 1999/01/27. eng.
- 106. Holmgren A, Bjornstedt M. Thioredoxin and thioredoxin reductase. Methods in Enzymology. 1995;252:199-208. PubMed PMID: 7476354. Epub 1995/01/01. eng.
- 107. Gromer S, Schirmer RH, Becker K. News and views on thioredoxin reductases. Redox Reports. 1999;4(5):221-8. PubMed PMID: 10731096. Epub 2000/03/24. eng.
- Miranda-Vizuete A, Damdimopoulos AE, Spyrou G. cDNA cloning, expression and chromosomal localization of the mouse mitochondrial thioredoxin reductase gene(1). Biochimica et Biophysica Acta. 1999 Oct 6;1447(1):113-8. PubMed PMID: 10500251. Epub 1999/09/29. eng.
- 109. Rundlof AK, Carlsten M, Giacobini MM, Arner ES. Prominent expression of the selenoprotein thioredoxin reductase in the medullary rays of the rat kidney and thioredoxin reductase mRNA variants differing at the 5' untranslated region. Biochemistry Journal. 2000 May 1;347 Pt 3:661-8. PubMed PMID: 10769168. Pubmed Central PMCID: PMC1221001. Epub 2000/04/19. eng.
- 110. Sun QA, Zappacosta F, Factor VM, Wirth PJ, Hatfield DL, Gladyshev VN. Heterogeneity within animal thioredoxin reductases. Evidence for alternative first exon splicing. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 2001 Feb 2;276(5):3106-14. PubMed PMID: 11060283. Epub 2000/11/04. eng.
- 111. Gladyshev VN, Jeang KT, Stadtman TC. Selenocysteine, identified as the penultimate Cterminal residue in human T-cell thioredoxin reductase, corresponds to TGA in the human placental gene. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 1996 Jun 11;93(12):6146-51. PubMed PMID: 8650234. Pubmed Central PMCID: PMC39204. Epub 1996/06/11. eng.
- 112. Tamura T, Stadtman TC. A new selenoprotein from human lung adenocarcinoma cells: purification, properties, and thioredoxin reductase activity. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 1996 Feb 6;93(3):1006-11. PubMed PMID: 8577704. Pubmed Central PMCID: PMC40020. Epub 1996/02/06. eng.
- 113. Nordberg J, Zhong L, Holmgren A, Arner ES. Mammalian thioredoxin reductase is irreversibly inhibited by dinitrohalobenzenes by alkylation of both the redox active selenocysteine and its neighboring cysteine residue. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 1998 May 1;273(18):10835-42. PubMed PMID: 9556556. Epub 1998/06/06. eng.
- 114. Arner ES, Bjornstedt M, Holmgren A. 1-Chloro-2,4-dinitrobenzene is an irreversible inhibitor of human thioredoxin reductase. Loss of thioredoxin disulfide reductase activity is accompanied by a large increase in NADPH oxidase activity. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 1995 Feb 24;270(8):3479-82. PubMed PMID: 7876079. Epub 1995/02/24. eng.

- 115. Donoghue N, Yam PT, Jiang XM, Hogg PJ. Presence of closely spaced protein thiols on the surface of mammalian cells. Protein Science. 2000 Dec;9(12):2436-45. PubMed PMID: 11206065. Pubmed Central PMCID: PMC2144521. Epub 2001/02/24. eng.
- 116. Jiang XM, Fitzgerald M, Grant CM, Hogg PJ. Redox control of exofacial protein thiols/disulfides by protein disulfide isomerase. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 1999 Jan 22;274(4):2416-23. PubMed PMID: 9891011. Epub 1999/01/16. eng.
- 117. Sahaf B, Heydari K, Herzenberg LA, Herzenberg LA. Lymphocyte surface thiol levels. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 2003 Apr 1;100(7):4001-5. PubMed PMID: 12642656. Pubmed Central PMCID: PMC153037. Epub 2003/03/19. eng.
- 118. Terada K, Manchikalapudi P, Noiva R, Jauregui HO, Stockert RJ, Schilsky ML. Secretion, surface localization, turnover, and steady state expression of protein disulfide isomerase in rat hepatocytes. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 1995 Sep 1;270(35):20410-6. PubMed PMID: 7657616. Epub 1995/09/01. eng.
- 119. Hara T, Kondo N, Nakamura H, Okuyama H, Mitsui A, Hoshino Y, et al. Cell-surface thioredoxin-1: possible involvement in thiol-mediated leukocyte-endothelial cell interaction through lipid rafts. Antioxidants and Redox Signaling. 2007 Sep;9(9):1427-37. PubMed PMID: 17627468.
- 120. King BC, Nowakowska J, Karsten CM, Kohl J, Renstrom E, Blom AM. Truncated and full-length thioredoxin-1 have opposing activating and inhibitory properties for human complement with relevance to endothelial surfaces. Journal of Immunology. 2012 Apr 15;188(8):4103-12. PubMed PMID: 22430737. Epub 2012/03/21. eng.
- 121. Bertini R, Zack Howard O, Dong HF, Oppenheim JJ, Bizzarri C, Sergi R, et al. Thioredoxin, a Redox Enzyme Released in Infection and Inflammation, Is a Unique Chemoattractant for Neutrophils, Monocytes, and T Cells. Journal of Experimental Medicine. 1999 Jun 7;189(11):1783-9. PubMed PMID: 10359582.
- 122. Dammeyer P, Damdimopoulos AE, Nordman T, Jimenez A, Miranda-Vizuete A, Arner ES. Induction of cell membrane protrusions by the N-terminal glutaredoxin domain of a rare splice variant of human thioredoxin reductase 1. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 2008 Feb 1;283(5):2814-21. PubMed PMID: 18042542
- 123. Mustacich D, Powis G. Thioredoxin reductase. Biochemistry Journal. 2000 Feb 15;346 Pt 1:1-8. PubMed PMID: 10657232.
- 124. Soderberg A, Sahaf B, Rosen A. Thioredoxin reductase, a redox-active selenoprotein, is secreted by normal and neoplastic cells: presence in human plasma. Cancer Research. 2000 Apr 15;60(8):2281-9. PubMed PMID: 10786696. Epub 2000/04/29. eng.
- 125. Mishra S, Joshi PG. Lipid raft heterogeneity: an enigma. Journal of Neurochemistry. 2007 Nov;103 Suppl 1:135-42. PubMed PMID: 17986148.

- 126. Volonte D, Galbiati F. Inhibition of thioredoxin reductase 1 by caveolin 1 promotes stressinduced premature senescence. EMBO Reports. 2009 Dec;10(12):1334-40. PubMed PMID: 19820694.
- 127. Angelini G, Gardella S, Ardy M, Ciriolo MR, Filomeni G, Di Trapani G, et al. Antigen-presenting dendritic cells provide the reducing extracellular microenvironment required for T lymphocyte activation. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 2002 Feb 5;99(3):1491-6. PubMed PMID: 11792859.
- 128. Gmunder H, Eck HP, Benninghoff B, Roth S, Droge W. Macrophages regulate intracellular glutathione levels of lymphocytes. Evidence for an immunoregulatory role of cysteine. Cellular Immunology. 1990 Aug;129(1):32-46. PubMed PMID: 2364441. Epub 1990/08/01. Eng
- 129. Lawrence DA, Song R, Weber P. Surface thiols of human lymphocytes and their changes after in vitro and in vivo activation. Journal of Leukocyte Biology. 1996 Nov;60(5):611-8. PubMed PMID: 8929552. Epub 1996/11/01. eng..
- Castellani P, Angelini G, Delfino L, Matucci A, Rubartelli A. The thiol redox state of lymphoid organs is modified by immunization: role of different immune cell populations. European Journal of Immunology. 2008 Sep;38(9):2419-25. PubMed PMID: 18792398. Epub 2008/09/16. eng.
- 131. Rosen A, Lundman P, Carlsson M, Bhavani K, Srinivasa BR, Kjellstrom G, et al. A CD4+ T cell line-secreted factor, growth promoting for normal and leukemic B cells, identified as thioredoxin. International Immunology . 1995 Apr;7(4):625-33. PubMed PMID: 7547690. Epub 1995/04/01. eng.
- 132. Kesarwani P, Murali AK, Al-Khami AA, Mehrotra S. Redox regulation of T-cell function: from molecular mechanisms to significance in human health and disease. Antioxidants and Redox Signaling. 2013 Apr 20;18(12):1497-534. PubMed PMID: 22938635. Pubmed Central PMCID: PMC3603502. Epub 2012/09/04. eng.
- 133. Michalek RD, Nelson KJ, Holbrook BC, Yi JS, Stridiron D, Daniel LW, et al. The requirement of reversible cysteine sulfenic acid formation for T cell activation and function. Journal of Immunology. 2007 Nov 15;179(10):6456-67. PubMed PMID: 17982034. Epub 2007/11/06. eng.
- 134. Kwong PD, Wyatt R, Robinson J, Sweet RW, Sodroski J, Hendrickson WA. Structure of an HIV gp120 envelope glycoprotein in complex with the CD4 receptor and a neutralizing human antibody. Nature. 1998 Jun 18;393(6686):648-59. PubMed PMID: 9641677.
- 135. Kwong PD, Wyatt R, Desjardins E, Robinson J, Culp JS, Hellmig BD, et al. Probability analysis of variational crystallization and its application to gp120, the exterior envelope glycoprotein of type 1 human immunodeficiency virus (HIV-1). Journal of Biological Chemistry. 1999 Feb 12;274(7):4115-23. PubMed PMID: 9933605.

- 136. Markovic I, Stantchev TS, Fields KH, Tiffany LJ, Tomic M, Weiss CD, et al. Thiol/disulfide exchange is a prerequisite for CXCR4-tropic HIV-1 envelope-mediated T-cell fusion during viral entry. Blood. 2004 Mar 1;103(5):1586-94. PubMed PMID: 14592831. Epub 2003/11/01. eng.
- 137. van Anken E, Sanders RW, Liscaljet IM, Land A, Bontjer I, Tillemans S, et al. Only five of 10 strictly conserved disulfide bonds are essential for folding and eight for function of the HIV-1 envelope glycoprotein. Molecular Biology of the Cell. 2008 Oct;19(10):4298-309. PubMed PMID: 18653472. Pubmed Central PMCID: PMC2555952. Epub 2008/07/26. eng.
- 138. Poignard P, Saphire EO, Parren PW, Burton DR. gp120: Biologic aspects of structural features. Annual Reviews in Immunology. 2001;19:253-74. PubMed PMID: 11244037.
- 139. Chan DC, Chutkowski CT, Kim PS. Evidence that a prominent cavity in the coiled coil of HIV type 1 gp41 is an attractive drug target. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 1998 Dec 22;95(26):15613-7. PubMed PMID: 9861018. Pubmed Central PMCID: 28092.
- 140. Weissenhorn W, Dessen A, Harrison SC, Skehel JJ, Wiley DC. Atomic structure of the ectodomain from HIV-1 gp41. Nature. 1997 May 22;387(6631):426-30. PubMed PMID: 9163431.
- 141. Gallo SA, Finnegan CM, Viard M, Raviv Y, Dimitrov A, Rawat SS, et al. The HIV Env-mediated fusion reaction. Biochimica et Biophysica Acta. 2003 Jul 11;1614(1):36-50. PubMed PMID: 12873764.
- 142. Delhalle S, Schmit JC, Chevigne A. Phages and HIV-1: from display to interplay. International Journal of Molecular Sciences. 2012;13(4):4727-94. PubMed PMID: 22606007. Pubmed Central PMCID: PMC3344243. Epub 2012/05/19. eng.
- 143. Jain S, McGinnes LW, Morrison TG. Thiol/disulfide exchange is required for membrane fusion directed by the Newcastle disease virus fusion protein. Journal of Virology. 2007 Mar;81(5):2328-39. PubMed PMID: 17151113. Pubmed Central PMCID: PMC1865930. Epub 2006/12/08. eng.
- 144. Wallin M, Loving R, Ekstrom M, Li K, Garoff H. Kinetic analyses of the surfacetransmembrane disulfide bond isomerization-controlled fusion activation pathway in Moloney murine leukemia virus. Journal of Virology. 2005 Nov;79(22):13856-64. PubMed PMID: 16254321.
- 145. Stegmann T. Membrane fusion mechanisms: the influenza hemagglutinin paradigm and its implications for intracellular fusion. Traffic. 2000 Aug;1(8):598-604. PubMed PMID: 11208147.
- Mulvey M, Brown DT. Formation and rearrangement of disulfide bonds during maturation of the Sindbis virus E1 glycoprotein. Journal of Virology. 1994 Feb;68(2):805-12. PubMed PMID: 8289384. Pubmed Central PMCID: PMC236517. Epub 1994/02/01. eng.

- 147. Barbouche R, Miquelis R, Jones IM, Fenouillet E. Protein-disulfide isomerase-mediated reduction of two disulfide bonds of HIV envelope glycoprotein 120 occurs post-CXCR4 binding and is required for fusion. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 2003 Jan 31;278(5):3131-6. PubMed PMID: 12218052.
- 148. Gallina A, Hanley TM, Mandel R, Trahey M, Broder CC, Viglianti GA, et al. Inhibitors of protein-disulfide isomerase prevent cleavage of disulfide bonds in receptor-bound glycoprotein 120 and prevent HIV-1 entry. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 2002 Dec 27;277(52):50579-88. PubMed PMID: 12218051.
- 149. Ryser HJ, Fluckiger R. Progress in targeting HIV-1 entry. Drug Discovery Today. 2005 Aug 15;10(16):1085-94. PubMed PMID: 16182193.
- 150. Ryser HJ, Levy EM, Mandel R, DiSciullo GJ. Inhibition of human immunodeficiency virus infection by agents that interfere with thiol-disulfide interchange upon virus-receptor interaction. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 1994 May 10;91(10):4559-63. PubMed PMID: 8183947.
- 151. Mishra S, Joshi PG. Lipid raft heterogeneity: an enigma. Journal of Neurochemistry. 2007 Nov;103 Suppl 1:135-42. PubMed PMID: 17986148.
- 152. Yoon V, Fridkis-Hareli M, Munisamy S, Lee J, Anastasiades D, Stevceva L. The GP120 molecule of HIV-1 and its interaction with T cells. Current Medicinal Chemistry. 2010;17(8):741-9. PubMed PMID: 20088758. Epub 2010/01/22. eng.
- 153. van Wilgenburg B, Moore MD, James WS, Cowley SA. The productive entry pathway of HIV-1 in macrophages is dependent on endocytosis through lipid rafts containing CD4. PLoS One. 2014;9(1):e86071. PubMed PMID: 24465876. Pubmed Central PMCID: PMC3899108. Epub 2014/01/28. eng.
- 154. Popik W, Alce TM, Au WC. Human immunodeficiency virus type 1 uses lipid raft-colocalized CD4 and chemokine receptors for productive entry into CD4(+) T cells. Journal of Virology. 2002 May;76(10):4709-22. PubMed PMID: 11967288.
- 155. Carter GC, Bernstone L, Sangani D, Bee JW, Harder T, James W. HIV entry in macrophages is dependent on intact lipid rafts. Virology. 2009 Mar 30;386(1):192-202. PubMed PMID: 19185899. Epub 2009/02/03. eng.
- 156. Popik W, Alce TM. CD4 receptor localized to non-raft membrane microdomains supports HIV-1 entry. Identification of a novel raft localization marker in CD4. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 2004 Jan 2;279(1):704-12. PubMed PMID: 14570906. Epub 2003/10/23. eng.
- 157. Percherancier Y, Lagane B, Planchenault T, Staropoli I, Altmeyer R, Virelizier JL, et al. HIV-1 entry into T-cells is not dependent on CD4 and CCR5 localization to sphingolipid-enriched, detergent-resistant, raft membrane domains. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 2003 Jan 31;278(5):3153-61. PubMed PMID: 12431990.

- 158. Kamiyama H, Yoshii H, Tanaka Y, Sato H, Yamamoto N, Kubo Y. Raft localization of CXCR4 is primarily required for X4-tropic human immunodeficiency virus type 1 infection. Virology. 2009 Mar 30;386(1):23-31. PubMed PMID: 19178925. Epub 2009/01/31. eng.
- 159. Singer, II, Scott S, Kawka DW, Chin J, Daugherty BL, DeMartino JA, et al. CCR5, CXCR4, and CD4 are clustered and closely apposed on microvilli of human macrophages and T cells. Journal of Virology. 2001 Apr;75(8):3779-90. PubMed PMID: 11264367. Pubmed Central PMCID: PMC114869. Epub 2001/03/27. eng.
- 160. Kozak SL, Heard JM, Kabat D. Segregation of CD4 and CXCR4 into distinct lipid microdomains in T lymphocytes suggests a mechanism for membrane destabilization by human immunodeficiency virus. Journal of Virology. 2002 Feb;76(4):1802-15. PubMed PMID: 11799176.
- 161. Dumas F, Preira P, Salome L. Membrane organization of virus and target cell plays a role in HIV entry. Biochimie. 2014 Dec;107 Pt A:22-7. PubMed PMID: 25193376. Epub 2014/09/07. eng.
- 162. Nguyen DH, Giri B, Collins G, Taub DD. Dynamic reorganization of chemokine receptors, cholesterol, lipid rafts, and adhesion molecules to sites of CD4 engagement. Experimental Cell Research. 2005 Apr 1;304(2):559-69. PubMed PMID: 15748900. Epub 2005/03/08. eng.
- 163. Manes S, del Real G, Lacalle RA, Lucas P, Gomez-Mouton C, Sanchez-Palomino S, et al. Membrane raft microdomains mediate lateral assemblies required for HIV-1 infection. EMBO Reports. 2000 Aug;1(2):190-6. PubMed PMID: 11265761.
- 164. Campbell SM, Crowe SM, Mak J. Lipid rafts and HIV-1: from viral entry to assembly of progeny virions. Journal of Clinical Virology. 2001 Oct;22(3):217-27. PubMed PMID: 11564586. Epub 2001/09/21. eng.
- 165. Lara HH, Ixtepan-Turrent L, Garza-Trevino EN, Flores-Tevino SM, Borkow G, Rodriguez-Padilla C. Antiviral propierties of 5,5'-dithiobis-2-nitrobenzoic acid and bacitracin against Ttropic human immunodeficiency virus type 1. Virology Journal. 2011;8:137. PubMed PMID: 21435237. Pubmed Central PMCID: PMC3078101. Epub 2011/03/26. eng.
- 166. Ou W, Silver J. Role of protein disulfide isomerase and other thiol-reactive proteins in HIV-1 envelope protein-mediated fusion. Virology. 2006 Jul 5;350(2):406-17. PubMed PMID: 16507315.
- 167. Reiser K, Francois KO, Schols D, Bergman T, Jornvall H, Balzarini J, et al. Thioredoxin-1 and protein disulfide isomerase catalyze the reduction of similar disulfides in HIV gp120. International Journal of Biochemistry and Cellular Biology. 2012 Mar;44(3):556-62. PubMed PMID: 22230366. Epub 2012/01/11. eng.
- 168. Zhu J, Paul WE. CD4 T cells: fates, functions, and faults. Blood. 2008 Sep 1;112(5):1557-69. PubMed PMID: 18725574. Pubmed Central PMCID: PMC2518872. Epub 2008/08/30. eng.

- 169. Gelderman KA, Hultqvist M, Holmberg J, Olofsson P, Holmdahl R. T cell surface redox levels determine T cell reactivity and arthritis susceptibility. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 2006 Aug 22;103(34):12831-6. PubMed PMID: 16908843. Pubmed Central PMCID: PMC1568933. Epub 2006/08/16. eng.
- 170. Gostner JM, Becker K, Fuchs D, Sucher R. Redox regulation of the immune response. Redox Reports. 2013;18(3):88-94. PubMed PMID: 23601165. Epub 2013/04/23. eng.
- 171. Yan Z, Garg SK, Kipnis J, Banerjee R. Extracellular redox modulation by regulatory T cells. Nature Chemical Biology. 2009 Oct;5(10):721-3. PubMed PMID: 19718041. Pubmed Central PMCID: PMC2760945. Epub 2009/09/01. eng.
- 172. Williams MS, Kwon J. T cell receptor stimulation, reactive oxygen species, and cell signaling. Free Radical Biology and Medicine. 2004 Oct 15;37(8):1144-51. PubMed PMID: 15451054. Epub 2004/09/29. eng.
- 173. Los M, Schenk H, Hexel K, Baeuerle PA, Droge W, Schulze-Osthoff K. IL-2 gene expression and NF-kappa B activation through CD28 requires reactive oxygen production by 5lipoxygenase. EMBO Journal. 1995 Aug 1;14(15):3731-40. PubMed PMID: 7641692. Pubmed Central PMCID: PMC394448. Epub 1995/08/01. eng.
- 174. Lu SP, Lin Feng MH, Huang HL, Huang YC, Tsou WI, Lai MZ. Reactive oxygen species promote raft formation in T lymphocytes. Free Radical Biology and Medicine. 2007 Apr 1;42(7):936-44. PubMed PMID: 17349922. Epub 2007/03/14. eng.
- 175. Fenouillet E, Barbouche R, Courageot J, Miquelis R. The catalytic activity of protein disulfide isomerase is involved in human immunodeficiency virus envelope-mediated membrane fusion after CD4 cell binding. Journal of Infectious Diseases. 2001 Mar 1;183(5):744-52. PubMed PMID: 11181151. Epub 2001/02/22. eng.
- 176. Reiser K, Mathys L, Curbo S, Pannecouque C, Noppen S, Liekens S, et al. The Cellular Thioredoxin-1/Thioredoxin Reductase-1 Driven Oxidoreduction Represents a Chemotherapeutic Target for HIV-1 Entry Inhibition. PLoS One. 2016;11(1):e0147773. PubMed PMID: 26816344. Epub 2016/01/28. Eng.
- Jin S, Zhou F, Katirai F, Li PL. Lipid raft redox signaling: molecular mechanisms in health and disease. Antioxidants and Redox Signaling. 2011 Aug 15;15(4):1043-83. PubMed PMID: 21294649. Pubmed Central PMCID: PMC3135227. Epub 2011/02/08. eng.
- 178. Pani G, Colavitti R, Borrello S, Galeotti T. Redox Regulation of Lymphocyte Signaling. IUBMB Life. 2000;49(5):381-9.
- 179. Nakashima I, Kato M, Akhand AA, Suzuki H, Takeda K, Hossain K, et al. Redox-linked signal transduction pathways for protein tyrosine kinase activation. Antioxidants and Redox Signaling. 2002 Jun;4(3):517-31. PubMed PMID: 12215220. Epub 2002/09/07. eng.
- Kabouridis PS. Lipid rafts in T cell receptor signalling (Review). Molecular Membrane Biology. 2006 Jan-Feb;23(1):49-57. PubMed PMID: 16611580.

- 181. Hawash IY, Hu XE, Adal A, Cassady JM, Geahlen RL, Harrison ML. The oxygen-substituted palmitic acid analogue, 13-oxypalmitic acid, inhibits Lck localization to lipid rafts and T cell signaling. Biochimica et Biophysica Acta. 2002 Apr 3;1589(2):140-50. PubMed PMID: 12007789. Epub 2002/05/15. eng.
- 182. Chentouf M, Rigo M, Pelegrin A, Chardes T. Targeting CD4 to Disrupt Signaling Through Membrane Rafts: Towards a Raft-Based Therapeutics. Immunology, Endocrine & Metabolic Agents Medicinal Chemistry. 2008;8(4):375-92.
- 183. Benhar M, Shytaj IL, Stamler JS, Savarino A. Dual targeting of the thioredoxin and glutathione systems in cancer and HIV. Journal of Clinical Investigation. 2016 May 2;126(5):1630-9. PubMed PMID: 27135880. Pubmed Central PMCID: PMC4855928. Epub 2016/05/03. Eng.
- Matthias LJ, Azimi I, Tabrett CA, Hogg PJ. Reduced monomeric CD4 is the preferred receptor for HIV. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 2010 Dec 24;285(52):40793-9. PubMed PMID: 20974843. Pubmed Central PMCID: PMC3003380. Epub 2010/10/27. Eng.
- 185. Nie J, Wang W, Wen Z, Song A, Hong K, Lu S, et al. Optimization and proficiency testing of a pseudovirus-based assay for detection of HIV-1 neutralizing antibody in China. Journal of Virological Methods. 2012 Nov;185(2):267-75. PubMed PMID: 22796285.
- 186. Moore JP, Sattentau QJ, Yoshiyama H, Thali M, Charles M, Sullivan N, et al. Probing the structure of the V2 domain of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 surface glycoprotein gp120 with a panel of eight monoclonal antibodies: human immune response to the V1 and V2 domains. Journal of Virology. 1993 Oct;67(10):6136-51. PubMed PMID: 7690418. Pubmed Central PMCID: 238036.
- 187. Thali M, Moore JP, Furman C, Charles M, Ho DD, Robinson J, et al. Characterization of conserved human immunodeficiency virus type 1 gp120 neutralization epitopes exposed upon gp120-CD4 binding. Journal of Virology. 1993 Jul;67(7):3978-88. PubMed PMID: 7685405. Pubmed Central PMCID: 237765.
- 188. Wyatt R, Sullivan N, Thali M, Repke H, Ho D, Robinson J, et al. Functional and immunologic characterization of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 envelope glycoproteins containing deletions of the major variable regions. Journal of Virology. 1993 Aug;67(8):4557-65. PubMed PMID: 8331723. Pubmed Central PMCID: 237840.
- 189. Trkola A, Purtscher M, Muster T, Ballaun C, Buchacher A, Sullivan N, et al. Human monoclonal antibody 2G12 defines a distinctive neutralization epitope on the gp120 glycoprotein of human immunodeficiency virus type 1. Journal of Virology. 1996 Feb;70(2):1100-8. PubMed PMID: 8551569. Pubmed Central PMCID: 189917.
- 190. Sattentau QJ, Arthos J, Deen K, Hanna N, Healey D, Beverley PC, et al. Structural analysis of the human immunodeficiency virus-binding domain of CD4. Epitope mapping with sitedirected mutants and anti-idiotypes. Journal of Experimental Medicine. 1989 Oct 1;170(4):1319-34. PubMed PMID: 2477490. Pubmed Central PMCID: PMC2189462. Epub 1989/10/01. eng.

Appendices

Appendix A: CD4 distribution in cells treated with HIV gp120 protein and HIV-1 pseudo-typed virus, in the absence and/ or presence of Trx1 inhibitors

The data presented in Chapter 3 established that CD4 membrane microdomain distribution is influenced by the extracellular redox environment. Coupling this information with the existing knowledge that inhibition of thiol active oxidoreductases results in HIV entry inhibition, we conducted preliminary analyses on the impact of HIV-1 envelope pseudotyped viruses, in the presence or absence of inhibitors of cellular oxidoreductases on CD4 distribution. This data is presented below.

1. Materials and Methods

1.1 Cell treatments with recombinant HIV-1 gp120 $_{\rm BAL}$, HIV-1 Env pseudo-typed virus, in the presence of Trx1 inhibitors

For the treatment of TZM-bl cells with HIV-1 gp120 and Env pseudo-typed virus, growth media was decanted, cells were washed with phosphate buffered saline (PBS) and an excess of recombinant HIV-1 gp120_{BAL} ($1\mu g/1x10^5$ cells) or HIV-1 pseudovirus SF162.LS (SF162) or ZM53M.PB12 (ZM53) (200 TCID₅₀ /1x10⁴ cells) (185) was added in DMEM supplemented with 5% foetal calf serum and 2 mM glutamine. The cells were incubated at 37 °C for 2 hours, unless otherwise stated. For the treatment of cells with the thiol modifying agent DTNB in combination with recombinant gp120_{BAL} protein or the pseudovirus SF162.LS or ZM53M.PB12, cells were treated for 1.5 hours with 5mM DTNB followed by the addition of protein or Env pseudo-typed virus in the presence of DTNB and incubated for a further 1.5

hours. For the treatment with the anti thioredoxin antibody, cells were treated overnight (approximately 18 hours) with either antibody only, or with a combination of antibody and recombinant $gp120_{BAL}$ protein or the pseudovirus ZM53M.PB12 added simultaneously to the cells. Following treatments, cells were processed for confocal microscopy or the flow cytometric detergent solubility assay as outlined in method section of chapter 3.

1.2 Expression and purification of recombinant HIV-1 $gp120_{BAL}$

The nucleotide sequence encoding a codon optimized (mammalian expression) sequence for amino acids 30-500 of HIV-1 gp120 Envelope, BaL isolate (Genebank No. M68893) was synthesized with a C-terminal Histidine tag [6 x His] (Geneart; Germany) and sub-cloned into the Xho1 and EcoR1 sites of the pCI-neo expression vector (Promega, USA). Following sequence confirmation, 293-F cells were stably transfected with the construct using Lipofectamine 2000 (Invitrogen, USA) as per the manufacturer's recommendations. A clone expressing high levels of secreted recombinant HIV-1 gp120_{BAL} protein (HIV-1 gp120_{BAL}) was selected using G418 sulphate (Gibco, Life Technologies, USA) and propagated. Collected culture supernatants from this clone, were purified by an optimized Lectin affinity chromatography protocol. Briefly, four milliliters of Galanthus (G.) nivalis lectin cross-linked to 4% beaded agarose (Sigma Aldrich, USA) was incubated with approximately 500 ml of harvested culture supernatant containing the expressed protein, with stirring, overnight at 4°C. The resin was packed into a liquid chromatography column and the resin bed was washed with 20 column bed volumes (80 ml) of 0.65 M sodium chloride (NaCl) in PBS, followed by 20 column bed volumes of 1.0 M NaCl in PBS, and a final wash of 20 column bed volumes of PBS. Bound gp120_{BAL} was eluted with 7.5 bed volumes of PBS containing 1M methyl α-D-mannopyranoside [MMP] (Sigma Aldrich, USA). Washing and elution procedures

74

were carried out using the Biologic LP Chromatography System (BioRad Laboratories, USA). Eluted recombinant gp120_{BAL} was filtered through a 0.45 µm, low-protein binding filter (PALL Corporation, USA) and then concentrated to approximately 1 ml using a 50kDa molecular weight cut-off Amicon[®] Ultra Centrifugation Filter Unit (Merck Millipore, Germany). The purified protein was quantified using the Bradford Concentration Assay [BCA] kit (Pierce, ThermoFisher Scientific, USA) and aliquots were stored at −70 °C for later use. Initial verification of the expression and purification steps of recombinant gp120_{BAL} was evaluated by SDS-PAGE followed by Western blotting or Coomassie blue staining. HisProbe[™]-HRP (ThermoFisher Scientific, USA) was used for the detection of recombinant HIV-1 gp120_{BAL} by Western blot.

The functional integrity of the purified gp120 was evaluated by checking CD4-binding activity using an Enzyme Linked Immuno Sorbent Assay (ELISA). In brief, 96-well microtiter plates (Maxisorp, Nunc, Denmark) were coated overnight at 4°C with 100 μ l of the monoclonal anti-gp120 antibody D7324 (1 μ g/ml, Aalto Bio Reagents Ltd., Ireland). The plates were then blocked with PBS containing 0.05% Tween 20 and 1% BSA (250 μ l per well) for 1 hour at room temperature. A dilution series ranging from 1– 8ng/ml of purified gp120_{BAL} was prepared and each dilution was incubated with an equal volume of 2 μ g/ml of soluble CD4 (sCD4) (Progenics Pharmaceuticals Inc., USA) at room temperature for 1 hour. Thus, a range of 0.5 – 4ng/ml of gp120_{BAL} was tested. Blocked plates were washed thrice with 300 μ l /well of PBS-T (PBS containing 0.05% [v/v] Tween 20), using an automated plate washer (BioTek, USA). 100 μ l of each dilution of gp120_{BAL}/sCD4 or gp120_{BAL} only was added to the plate and incubated at room temperature for 2 hours. Dilutions were assayed in duplicate and wells to which no gp120_{BAL} was added were included as a control. Unbound

protein was removed by washing each well 5 times with 300µl/well of PBS-T and a 1:2000 dilution of the antibodies 2G12 (wells containing gp120_{BAL} only) or 17b (wells with gp120_{BAL}/sCD4), prepared in PBS-T with 1% BSA, was added to the wells for 2 hours at room temperature. 17b binds to a conserved, conformation-dependent epitope of HIV-1 gp120 that is exposed only when gp120 is bound to CD4; efficient 17b binding is therefore diagnostic of functional CD4-gp120 engagement (186-188). The binding epitope for 2G12 comprises glycans on the gp120 surface, and is also conformation-dependent (189). Plates were washed as before and bound antibody was detected using 100µl of HRP-conjugated monoclonal anti-human Fc antibody (Amersham Biosciences, United Kingdom) diluted 1:2000 in PBS-T for 1 hour at room temperature. Following washing, plates were developed using the chromogenic substrate Sure BlueTM TMB peroxide substrate (KPL, USA) and TMB stop solution (KPL, USA) as per the manufacturer's instructions. Absorbance values were quantified spectrophotometrically at 450 nm using a BioRad Model 680 microplate reader (BioRad, USA).

2. Results

2.1 CD4 distribution in cells treated with HIV-1 virus

To investigate whether HIV-1 causes changes in the plasma membrane distribution of CD4 we treated cells with HIV-1 Env pseudo-typed virus and assessed changes in CD4 localization by flow cytometry. We observed no significant changes in the DSM or DRM distributions of CD4 in cells treated with Env pseudo-typed virus. The FDRI of CD4 for cells treated with HIV-1 Env pseudo-typed virus. The FDRI of CD4 for cells treated with HIV-1 Env pseudo-typed to that of untreated cells (Figure 1A).

Given that CD4 is mostly associated with DSM in TZM-bl cells, and that HIV *per se* does not induce changes in CD4 localization, this data appears to support a model in which CD4dependent HIV entry proceeds through non-raft membrane microdomains. This model would be consistent with our previous observations that enhanced CD4 DRM association results in the inhibition of virus entry.

2.2 CD4 distribution in cells treated with HIV-1 virus, in the presence of DTNB or anti Trx1 antibodies

Next we sought to assess whether the addition of HIV-1 Env pseudo-typed virus to cells treated with DTNB or anti Trx1 antibodies (α -Trx1) - shown previously to mediate the movement of CD4 into DRMs (Chapter 3) - had any effect on the localization of CD4. Interestingly, when we added HIV-1 Env pseudo-typed virus to cells that had been treated with DTNB/ α -Trx1, we observed a reversal of the Trx1 inhibitor-induced CD4 DRM association (Figures 1B and 1C), an effect that is more pronounced by the CD4-dependent virus (ZM53) (Figure 2). These differences are not as a result of gp120/virus binding and interfering with CD4 detection during the flow cytometric assay, as the binding sites for gp120 and the epitope of the CD4-detecting antibody do not overlap on CD4 (190). We verified this using flow cytometry and confocal microscopy (Figure 3) by treating the cells in the presence of DTNB with both pseudo-typed virus and soluble gp120 and analyzing CD4 staining thereafter.



Figure 1: Changes in CD4/GM1 raft association in the presence of HIV Env pseudo-typed virus and Trx1 inhibitors.

The histogram plots show the change in FDRI (\triangle FDRI) after the treatment of cells with Env pseudo-typed virus only (A); treatment of cells with Env pseudo-typed virus in the presence of DTNB (B); treatment of cells with Env pseudo-typed virus in the presence of anti-Trx1 antibodies (α -Trx) (C). Reduced CD4 raft association is observed for cells treated with Env pseudo-typed viruses in the presence of Trx1 inhibitors. Results presented are representative of 3 or more independent experiments; error bars represent standard deviations and statistically significant differences are indicated with an asterisk (*) (P<0.05).



Figure 2: HIV Env pseudo-typed virus induced changes in CD4 DRM association in the presence of DTNB.

DTNB induced CD4 DRM association is reversed/inhibited by the addition of Env pseudo-typed viruses. The CD4 dependent virus ZM53, has a more marked effect than the less CD4 dependent virus SF162. Results are represented as fold change (Δ FDRI) compared to untreated cells. Results presented are representative of 3 or more independent experiments; error bars represent standard deviations.



Figure 3: Detection of CD4 and gp120 on DTNB treated cells.

DTNB treatment does not affect the binding of gp120/virus particles to CD4, implying HIV is able to interact with raft associated CD4. CD4 staining intensity is not affected by the addition of gp120/virus particles, confirming that observed differences are not artifacts of the methodology employed. Methods used are outlined in the chapter 3.

Human Research Ethics Committee (Medical)

OHANNESEURO

Research Office Secretariat:Senate House Room SH10005, 10th floor. Tel +27 (0)11-717-1252Medical School Secretariat:Tobias Health Sciences Building, 2rd floorTel +27 (0)11-717-2700Private Bag 3, Wits 2050, www.wits.ac.za.Fax +27 (0)11-717-1265

Ref: W-CJ-150701-1

01/07/2015

TO WHOM IT MAY CONCERN:

Waiver: This certifies that the following research does not require clearance from the Human Research Ethics Committee (Medical).

Investigator: Ms N Moolla (student no 9704786J)

Project title: The role of redox dependent CD4 isomerisation and membrane redistribution in HIV-1 infection.

Reason:This laboratory study uses a derivative of the commercially availableHeLa cell line (called TZMbl). There are no human participants

THE WITWAT PROF PE CLEATON - JONES REC (MEDICAL) 2015 -0 JOHANNESBUF

Professor Peter Cleaton-Jones

Chair: Human Research Ethics Committee (Medical)

Copy - HREC (Medical) Secretariat: Zanele Ndlovu, Langutani Masingi.

Appendix C: Plagiarism Declaration

I am aware of and understand the University's policy on plagiarism and I certify that this thesis is my own work, except where indicated by referencing, and that I have followed the good academic practices noted in the University's policy (see plagiarism reports).

.....

Naazneen Moolla

Chapter1forturnitin.docx

ORIGIN	ALITY REPORT				
9 SIMILA	% RIT Y INDEX	2% INTERNET SOURCES	8% PUBLICATIONS	1% STUDENT	PAPERS
PRIMAR	YSOURCES				
1	Filipp, Do Manning TCR Trig Rules of Immunol Publication	ominik, Ondrej I . "Lck, Membrar gering Machine Engagement", ogy, 2012.	Ballek, and J ne Microdom ery: Defining Frontiers in	asper ains, and the New	1%
2	Sierra, S and its re Virology, Publication	"Basics of the eplication", Jour 200512	virology of H nal of Clinica	HIV-1 al	1%
3	Handboo Related	ok of Glycosyltra Genes, 2014.	ansferases a	nd	< 1 %
4	Kesarwa A Al-Kha Regulatio Molecula Human H Redox S Publication	ni, Pravin, Anur mi, and Shikha on of T Cell Fur r Mechanisms f lealth and Dise ignaling, 2012.	adha K Mura r Mehrotra. " nction: from to Significano ase", Antioxi	ali, Amir Redox ce in dants &	<1%
5	Checkley	∕, M.A "HIV-1 E	Envelope Gly	coprotein	<1%

Biosynthesis, Trafficking, and Incorporation",

1 %

Journal of Molecular Biology, 20110722

Publication

6	intl.jbc.org Internet Source	<1%
7	"Thioredoxin, a Redox Enzyme Released in Infection and Inflammation, Is a Unique Chemoattractant for Neutrophils, Monocytes, and T Cells", Journal of Experimental Medicine, 06/07/1999 Publication	< 1 %
8	G. F. Doncel. "Exploiting common targets in human fertilization and HIV infection: development of novel contraceptive microbicides", Human Reproduction Update, 09/19/2005 Publication	<1%
9	Harrison, Stephen C "CD4: structure and interactions of an immunoglobulin superfamily adhesion molecule", Accounts of Chemical Research, 1993. Publication	<1%
10	Basmaciogullari, S "Specific interaction of CXCR4 with CD4 and CD8@a: Functional analysis of the CD4/CXCR4 interaction in the context of HIV-1 envelope glycoprotein-mediated membrane fusion", Virology, 20060915	<1%

Publication

Submitted to Monmouth University

11

<1%

12	M. A. Fares. "A Study of the Coevolutionary Patterns Operating within the env Gene of the HIV-1 Group M Subtypes", Molecular Biology and Evolution, 06/29/2007 Publication	<1%
13	Gallo, S.A "The HIV Env-mediated fusion reaction", BBA - Biomembranes, 20030711 Publication	<1%
14	Wayne A. Hendrickson. Nature, 06/18/1998 Publication	<1%
15	Rossjohn, Jamie, Stephanie Gras, John J. Miles, Stephen J. Turner, Dale I. Godfrey, and James McCluskey. "T Cell Antigen Receptor Recognition of Antigen-Presenting Molecules", Annual Review of Immunology, 2015. Publication	<1%
16	Pannala, Venkat R., and Ranjan K. Dash. "Mechanistic characterization of the thioredoxin system in the removal of hydrogen peroxide", Free Radical Biology and Medicine, 2015. Publication	<1%
17	F.J. Otero-Espinar. "Cyclodextrins: More than Pharmaceutical Excipients", Mini Reviews in	<1%

Medicinal Chemistry, 07/01/2010

Publication

18	Internet Source	< 1 %
19	"The Cadherin Superfamily", Springer Nature, 2016 Publication	< 1 %
20	Patrick T. Ronaldson. "Regulation of ABC membrane transporters in glial cells: Relevance to the pharmacotherapy of brain HIV-1 infection", Glia, 12/2008 Publication	< 1 %
21	Whayne, Thomas F., Narasimham Parinandi, and Nilanjana Maulik. "Thioredoxins in Cardiovascular Disease", Canadian Journal of Physiology and Pharmacology, 2015. Publication	< 1 %
22	Fiona Wightman. "HDAC inhibitors in HIV", Immunology and Cell Biology, 01/2012 Publication	<1 %
23	www.medworm.com Internet Source	<1%
24	Zhiping Ye. Retrovirology, 2005 Publication	<1%
25	LaBranche, C.C "HIV fusion and its inhibition", Antiviral Research, 200105	< 1 %
26	Submitted to Prince of Songkla University Student Paper	< 1 %

27	Submitted to Mahidol University Student Paper	<1%
28	Hansson, Stefan R., Ãsa Nääv, and Lena Erlandsson. "Oxidative stress in preeclampsia and the role of free fetal hemoglobin", Frontiers in Physiology, 2015. Publication	<1%
29	Cooper, D.A "Peptide inhibitors of virus-cell fusion: enfuvirtide as a case study in clinical discovery and development", The Lancet Infectious Diseases, 200407 Publication	<1%
30	aac.asm.org Internet Source	<1%
31	Submitted to Imperial College of Science, Technology and Medicine Student Paper	<1%
32	Submitted to University of Queensland Student Paper	<1%
33	Current Topics in Microbiology and Immunology, 2009. Publication	<1%
34	Kamlesh Kumar Sahu. "Applying ultra- accelerated quantum chemical molecular dynamics technique for the evaluation of ligand protein interactions", Medicinal Chemistry Research, 03/11/2009 Publication	<1%

35	Internet Source	<1%
36	Du, Liping, Aize Kijlstra, and Peizeng Yang. "Immune Response Genes in Uveitis", Ocular Immunology and Inflammation, 2009. Publication	<1 %
37	www.tdx.cat Internet Source	< 1 %
38	molar.crb.ucp.pt Internet Source	<1%
39	Kellett-Clarke, Helena, Monika Stegmann, A. Neil Barclay, and Clive Metcalfe. "CD44 Binding to Hyaluronic Acid Is Redox Regulated by a Labile Disulfide Bond in the Hyaluronic Acid Binding Site", PLoS ONE, 2015. Publication	<1%
40	journalofanimalscience.org	<1%
41	J. Millán. "CD4 segregates into specific detergent-resistant T-cell membrane microdomains", Tissue Antigens, 1/1999 Publication	<1 %
42	Inokuchi, Jin-ichi, Masakazu Nagafuku, Isao Ohno, and Akemi Suzuki. "Distinct selectivity of gangliosides required for CD4+ T and CD8+ T cell activation" Biochimica et	< 1 %

Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Molecular and Cell

Biology of Lipids, 2015.

Publication

43	Liu, Fang, Xiaobo Zhang, Changming Lu, Xinhua Zeng, Yunjing Li, Donghui Fu, and Gang Wu. "Non-specific lipid transfer proteins in plants: presenting new advances and an integrated functional analysis", Journal of Experimental Botany, 2015. Publication	<1%
44	bioinfo.mc.vanderbilt.edu Internet Source	<1%
45	dalspace.library.dal.ca	<1%
46	A. C. S. Saphire. "Syndecans Serve as Attachment Receptors for Human Immunodeficiency Virus Type 1 on Macrophages", Journal of Virology, 10/01/2001 Publication	<1%
47	journal.paho.org Internet Source	<1%
48	mcb.asm.org Internet Source	<1%
49	etabeta.univ.trieste.it Internet Source	<1%
50	Richard T. Wyatt. "The challenges of eliciting neutralizing antibodies to HIV-1 and to	<1%

influenza virus", Nature Reviews Microbiology, 02/2008

Publication

51

"Thioredoxin Superfamily and Its Effects on Cardiac Physiology and Pathology", Comprehensive Physiology, 2015. Publication

EXCLUDE QUOTES ON EXCLUDE ON BIBLIOGRAPHY EXCLUDE MATCHES OFF

Chapter4forturnitin.docx

ORIGINALITY REPORT

6 SIMILA	RITY INDEX	2% INTERNET SOURCES	5% PUBLICATIONS	0% STUDENT PAPERS
1	"Poster S Immunol Publication	Session", Europo logy, 09/2009	ean Journal	of 2%
2	Izumi Na Transdue Kinase A Signaling Publication	akashima. "Redo ction Pathways activation", Antio g, 06/2002	ox-Linked Sig for Protein 1 oxidants and	gnal 1 % Fyrosine Redox
3	Lu, S.P raft form Radical I Publication	"Reactive oxyg ation in T lymp Biology and Mee	en species p hocytes", Fre dicine, 2007(romote 1 % ee 0401
4	WWW.Cas	e.edu		1%
5	www.jibt	herapies.com		1%

EXCLUDE QUOTES ON EXCLUDE ON BIBLIOGRAPHY